

Using telematics digital traces to predict individual differences in ecological driving.

Holly Marquez

This thesis is submitted for the degree of *MSc by Research*.

Lancaster Environment Centre Lancaster University November 2022

This project was supported by the Centre for Global Eco-Innovation and part-financed by the European Regional Development Fund. This project was in partnership with Insurance & Mobility Solutions (IMS)







European Union European Regional Development Fund

Abstract

Engineering innovations in transport are insufficient alone to combat its effects on the climate crisis. 'Driving style' – the way a driver prefers to or habitually drives their vehicle - significantly impacts fuel consumption and exhaust emissions. However, changes from an 'aggressive' to a more refined style - 'eco-driving' offers overlooked opportunities for emissions savings. In this thesis, I explore how individual differences including personality, wellbeing and aspects of demography are related to objective eco-driving behaviours in a sample of monitored drivers. By adopting an interdisciplinary approach, this thesis incorporates methods from psychology and computer science to consider both theoretical and methodological implications. Substantially, findings across the research point to an emerging and central role of emotion dysfunction as a key influence in drivers' inefficient operational driving behaviours. Moreover, a clear intention - behaviour gap is identified between drivers' self-report intentions to eco-drive and their objective ecodriving behaviours. Recommendations illustrate how these insights can be translated into digital behaviour change interventions (DBCI) to encourage sustained changes in drivers' ecological driving efficiency.

USING TELEMATICS DIGITAL TRACES TO PREDICT INDIVIDUAL DIFFERENCES IN ECOLOGICAL DRIVING. Holly Marquez

Contents

1.	Intro	duction			
	1.1.	Driving as an Act of Environmentalism			
	1.2.	Theoretical Approaches to Changing Eco-Driving Behaviour			
	1.3.	Individual Differences			
	1.3.1.	Personal Values			
	1.3.2.	Environmental Self-Identity			
	1.3.3.	Personality Traits			
	1.3.4.	Locus of Control			
	1.3.5.	Subjective Wellbeing & Major Life Events			
	1.3.6.	Demographic Patterns			
	1.4.	Measuring Eco-Driving: Self-Report versus Objective Behaviour			
	1.5.	This Thesis: Objectives and Hypotheses			
2.	Meth	Methods			
	2.1.	Participants			
	2.2.	Measures: Self-Report Survey and Objective Driving Data			
	2.3.	Procedure			
	2.4.	Ethics			
3.	Resul	Results			
	3.1.	Analysis Plan			
	3.2.	Data Processing and Scoring			
	3.3.	Data Removal			
	3.4.	Final Sample Demographics			
	3.5.	Descriptive Statistics of Study Variables			
	3.6.	Normality Tests			
	3.7.	Exploratory Analyses			

	3.10.	Predictive Modelling using Conditional Inference Trees	106
4.	Discu	ssion	119
	4.1.	Thesis Objectives	119
	4.2.	Approach	119
	4.3.	Theoretical Considerations	120
	4.4.	Methodological Considerations	127
	4.5.	Using Demography: Implications for Telematics Driver Populations	135
	4.6.	Applied Issues and Future Directions	139

5	5. Reco	mmendations	145	
	5.1.	Overview	145	
	5.2.	Recommendations for Theory	145	
	5.3.	Recommendations for Research	147	
	5.4.	Recommendations for Behavioural Intervention	151	
	5.5.	Recommendations for Policy	164	
6. Conclusion				
ŀ	Reference	ces	167	
A	Appendi	ices	233	

List of Tables

 Table 2.1. Measurement of Demographic Variables

Table 2.2. Objective Eco-Driving Variable Descriptors

- **Table 3.1.** Descriptive statistics of all study variables (*n* = 132)
- Table 3.2. Correlations matrix showing Spearman's r for all study variables
- Table 3.3. Spearman's correlations between objective eco-driving variables and behavioural intention to eco-drive, with 95% confidence intervals
- **Table 3.4.** Linear model of personality traits predicting acceleration $[R^2 = .07, R^2_{Adjusted} = .03, F(6, 125) = 1.65, p = .14]$
- **Table 3.5.** Linear model of personality traits predicting braking $[R^2 = .03, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01, F(6, 125) = 0.73, p = .62]$
- **Table 3.6.** Linear model of personality traits predicting average speed $[R^2 = .01, R^2_{Adjusted}]$ = -.04, F (6, 125) = 0.24, p = .96]
- **Table 3.7.** Linear model of personality traits predicting cornering $[R^2 = .04, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01, F(2, 125) = 0.79, p = .58]$
- **Table 3.8.** Linear model of personality traits predicting duration above an hour $[R^2 = .05, R^2_{Adjusted} = .00, F(2, 125) = 1.09, p = .37]$
- **Table 3.9.** Linear model of personality traits predicting volume of journeys [$R^2 = .09$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .05$, F (6, 125) = 2.18, $p = .049^*$]
- **Table 3.10.** Linear model of personality traits predicting average duration of journeys [\mathbb{R}^2 = .07, $R^2_{Adjusted}$ = .02, F (6, 125) = 1.46, p = .20]
- **Table 3.11.** Linear model of personality traits predicting average distance of journeys in miles [$R^2 = .04$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01$, F (6, 125) = 0.81, p = .56]
- **Table 3.12.** Linear model of personality traits predicting night-time journeys [$R^2 = .04$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01$, F (2, 125) = 0.87, p = .51]
- **Table 3.13.** Linear model of personality traits predicting eco-driving behavioural intention [$R^2 = .26$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .22$, F (2, 125) = 7.14, $p < .001^{***}$]
- **Table 3.14.** Linear model of values predicting acceleration $[R^2 = .02, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01, F$ (5, 126) = 0.52, p = .76]
- **Table 3.15.** Linear model of values predicting braking $[R^2 = .04, R^2_{Adjusted} = .004, F (5, 126) = 1.12, p = .36]$

- **Table 3.16.** Linear model of values predicting average speed $[R^2 = .04, R^2_{Adjusted} = -0.00, F (5, 126) = 0.98, p = .44]$
- **Table 3.17.** Linear model of values predicting cornering $[R^2 = .03, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01, F (5, 126) = 0.78, p = .57]$
- **Table 3.18.** Linear model of values predicting duration (over one hour) $[R^2 = .01, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.03, F(5, 126) = 0.22, p = .95]$
- **Table 3.19.** Linear model of values predicting volume of journeys [$\mathbb{R}^2 = .03$, $\mathbb{R}^2_{Adjusted} = -.01$, F (5, 126) = 0.71, p = .62]
- **Table 3.20.** Linear model of values predicting night-time journeys $[R^2 = .01, R^2_{Adjusted} = .03, F(5, 126) = 0.29, p = .92]$
- **Table 3.21.** Linear model of values predicting average duration of journeys [$R^2 = .01$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = -.03$, F (5, 126) = 0.29, p = .92]
- **Table 3.22.** Linear model of values predicting average distance of journeys in miles [\mathbb{R}^2 = .02, $R^2_{Adjusted}$ = -.01, F (5, 126) = 0.61, p = .69]
- **Table 3.23.** Linear model of values predicting eco-driving behavioural intention $[R^2 = .20, R^2_{Adjusted} = .17, F(5, 126) = 6.32, p < .001^{***}]$
- Table 3.24. Table displaying several linear models of subjective wellbeing predicting eco-driving variables.
- **Table 3.25.** Table displaying several linear models of locus of control predicting ecodriving variables.
- **Table 3.26.** Linear model of key demographics predicting acceleration $[R^2 = .07, R^2_{Adjusted} = .03, F(6, 125) = 1.66, p = .14]$
- **Table 3.27.** Linear model of key demographics predicting braking $[R^2 = .17, R^2_{Adjusted} = .13, F (6, 125) = 4.17, p < .001^{***}]$
- **Table 3.28.** Linear model of key demographics predicting average speed [$R^2 = .07$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .03$, F (5, 126) = 1.64, p = .14]
- **Table 3.29.** Linear model of key demographics predicting cornering $[R^2 = .12, R^2_{Adjusted} = .08, F (5, 126) = 2.79, p = .013*]$
- **Table 3.30.** Linear model of key demographics predicting duration over one hour $[R^2 = .06, R^2_{Adjusted} = .02, F(6, 125) = 1.36, p = .24]$
- **Table 3.31.** Linear model of key demographics predicting volume of journeys [$R^2 = .11$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .07$, F (6, 125) = 2.53, p = .02*]
- **Table 3.32.** Linear model of key demographics predicting average duration of journeys $[R^2 = .09, R^2_{Adjusted} = .04, F(6, 125) = 1.99, p = .07]$

- **Table 3.33.** Linear model of key demographics predicting average distance of journey in miles $[R^2 = .11, R^2_{Adjusted} = .07, F(6, 125) = 2.53, p = .02*].$
- **Table 3.34.** Linear model of key demographics predicting night-time driving $[R^2 = .10, R^2_{Adjusted} = .06, F(6, 125) = 2.2, p = .04*]$
- **Table 3.35.** Linear model of key demographics predicting eco-driving behavioural intention [$R^2 = .08$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .04$, F (6, 125) = 1.87, p = .09]
- Table 3.36 Performance metrics for ten CTree models predicting eco-driving outcomes.
- Table 3.37. Classification accuracy of conditional inference tree for variable 'gender'.
- Table 3.38. Cost metrics for conditional inference classification tree for variable 'gender'.
- **Table 5.1.** Design Strategies for Eco-Driving Behaviour Change

List of Figures

List of Figures

- Figure 1.1. Schwartz's Theory of Basic Human Values (1992)
- Figure 3.1. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting acceleration inefficiency. One variable, HEXACO 4 ('I feel reasonably satisfied with myself overall'), was selected for splits. When splitting node one, ≤ 1 refers to scores 'Strongly disagree' [1] and > 1 indicates scores 'Disagree' [2], 'Neutral (neither agree nor disagree)' [3], 'Agree' [4] and 'Strongly Agree' [5].
- Figure 3.2. Figure 3.2. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting braking inefficiency. One variable, Alcohol Consumption Frequency, was selected for splits. When splitting node one, ≤ 2 refers to scores 'Never' [1] and 'Rarely' [2] and > 2 indicates scores 'Sometimes' [3] and 'Often' [4].
- Figure 3.3. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting speeding inefficiency. Item 1 of the Eco-Driving Intention Scale was selected for splits. When splitting node one, ≤ 3 refers to scores 'I don't agree' [1], whilst > 3 indicates scores 'Neutral' [4] and 'I completely agree' [7].
- *Figure 3.4.* A Conditional Inference Tree predicting cornering inefficiency. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.
- *Figure 3.5.* A Conditional Inference Tree predicting duration inefficiency (driving over an hour). No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.
- Figure 3.6. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting volume of journey inefficiency. One variable, Creativity (a facet of trait Openness to Experience), was selected for splits. When splitting node one, ≤ 3 refers to scores 'strongly disagree' [1], 'disagree' [2] and 'neutral (neither agree nor disagree) [3] whilst > 3 indicates scores 'neutral' [4] and 'strongly agree' [5].
- *Figure 3.7.* A Conditional Inference Tree predicting time of day inefficiency. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.
- *Figure 3.8.* A Conditional Inference Tree predicting average duration of journeys. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.
- *Figure 3.9.* A Conditional Inference Tree predicting average distance of journeys (in miles). No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.

- *Figure 3.10.* A Conditional Inference Tree predicting behavioural intention to eco-drive. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.
- Figure 3.11. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting male and female gender. One variable, HEXACO Emotionality, was selected for splits. Due to variable coding, light grey (1) refers to male gender and dark grey (2) indicates female gender. The proportion of male and female participants are displayed in each terminal node, with the predominant class being the model's prediction for that given pathway.
- *Figure 5.1. Conceptual working model of eco-driving behaviour.*

Acknowledgements

By the end of my first week at Lancaster University in October 2019, over half a dozen researchers and departmental staff I had met had said that my MSc by Research would be like "half a PhD in a third of the time". Writing this in October 2022, it is safe to say I did not expect the length of this Masters – both in time taken and word count – to rival a PhD. The last three years have been characterised by a few big moments: a global pandemic, a change in personal circumstances and, recently, a full-time job. In navigating these strange, sometimes difficult moments while undertaking this thesis, words cannot do justice to how grateful I am for the people along the way who were constants during this time.

To my supervisors: This thesis would not have been completed without the unwavering support from the best supervisors in the world – Heather Shaw and Laura-Jean Stokes. Thank you, Heather and L-J, for your wisdom, expertise and feedback which has been invaluable to my academic development. Your enduring patience, understanding and encouragement – when at times it felt as if there was no end in sight or the setbacks felt insurmountable – has kept me moving forward to this point. It is a cliché, but thanks for believing in me when I couldn't believe in myself. Thank you for every check-in email, Teams catch-up and writing session on mute. I am deeply indebted to you both for the support, care and friendship you provided me on this journey. I dedicate this thesis to both of you – I hope you see its completion (finally!) as a shared accomplishment.

Special thanks to my previous supervisors earlier in this journey, David Ellis and Mike Hazas, for their instrumental guidance and insight which substantially shaped the direction of this work. Thanks also goes to the brilliant team at Insurance & Mobility Solutions (IMS) for their support as well as the opportunity to use behavioural driving data in this research. This rare industry partnership has indisputably changed the trajectory of my career by leading me down the rabbit hole of working in applied behavioural science.

To my family and friends: To my family, thank you for tolerating me every time I have mentioned the word 'eco-driving' over the last three years. Leyla – thank you for fully listening, remembering everything I've ever said and celebrating small wins with me during these tough times. Lou and Piet – thank you for the Monday night dinner checkins and the reassuring calls. I'm also grateful for my dad's unconditional support, even though he still doesn't really know what my thesis is about. To my partner Tim, thank you for always being a listening ear, bringing me delicious pastries as 'work fuel' and believing in me.

Lastly, thanks to my wonderful friends, both (relatively) new and old. New(ish) friends met at Lancaster – Ana, Joe, Lily, Nic and Irene – who made my six-month stint in Lancaster feel like home. Old friends – with special mentions to Faten, Daniella, Tillett and Andy – who supported me with pandemic drive-bys, London café working sessions, WhatsApp voice message conversations and, to go right back to the start, by convincing me to attend my interview for this Masters project on 7th June 2019 when I was unsure about whether I'd get the position.

Declaration

This thesis is submitted to the Lancaster Environment Centre and the Board of Examiners of Lancaster University in fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of MSc by Research. The content of this thesis is entirely my own work, carried out under normal terms of supervision and has not been submitted in substantially the same form for the award of a higher degree elsewhere. All sources of information have been fully referenced. This thesis, with formal approval from Senate (see Appendix F), exceeds the typically permitted word limit due to the unique nature of the project.

Word length: 39,201

1. Introduction

1.1 Driving as an Act of Environmentalism

1.1.1 Addressing vehicle emissions – the issue of globalisation

High emissions of carbon dioxide (CO₂) is the leading cause of global warming (Wengraf, 2012). The carbon footprint of the global car industry alone equated to 9% of annual global emissions in 2018 (Greenpeace, 2019) and over 17% of total emissions in Europe stemmed from cars and vans exclusively in this period (Council of the European Union, 2019). Vehicle ownership has drastically increased in recent decades, with estimations that over 1.32 billion cars, buses and trucks were in active use worldwide in 2016, compared to 670 million in 1996 and 342 million in 1976 (Petit, 2018). Conversely, car occupancy levels have considerably declined throughout this period. Occupancy rates (averaged by travel purpose and including the driver) across Europe have most recently been estimated to be 1.45 passengers per vehicle (European Environment Agency, 2010) compared to 2 - 2.1 passengers per vehicle in the early 1970s (IEA, 1997, as cited in European Environment Agency, 2010).

Reducing car use provides an effective method for CO_2 reductions (Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018), yet the rising prevalence of low occupancy vehicle use illustrates some of the significant behavioural and sociological challenges associated with addressing vehicle emissions in an increasingly individualised and globalised society. Critically, in this zeitgeist, vehicle use interventions such as car-sharing initiatives may have limited reach. As such, these challenges highlight the importance of localised approaches to CO_2 reduction that specifically focus on the increased efficiency that can be achieved directly within the car journey (i.e., driver operational practices, engine performance optimisation) as opposed to singularly focusing on broader car-use behaviours (i.e., use reduction, vehicle choice).

1.1.2 Searching for technological salvation

Drastic improvements in vehicle efficiency have been made as a result of the increasing electrification and hybridisation of vehicles, alongside increasing levels of vehicle

automation. However, greenhouse gas emissions from the global transportation sector have remained relatively stable over the past decade (Olivier & Peters, 2020). Moreover, many of these concepts which reify the dream of a 'net-zero' form of transport are still far from being fully actualised. For example, consumer attitudes to automation illustrate that whilst many are receptive to the idea of automated vehicle technology in more limited applications (AAA, 2020), concerns over safety and security hinder many consumers from endorsing autonomous vehicles (AV) (Tennant, Howard & Stares, 2021, AAA, 2020; Capgemini, 2019). Nearly 70% of European participants in one study reported they distrusted autonomous vehicles, with trust lowest amongst UK respondents, where only 9% of consumers reported that they would like to be first to try AVs (OC&C, 2019). Moreover, despite contemporary policy shifts such as the UK Government's plug-in vehicle grant scheme which has provided over £800 million since 2011 to support the early market of low emissions vehicles (UK Government, 2020), the EU market for electric and plug-in hybrid vehicles is still in its infancy and is largely dependent on these support policies (Niestadt & Bjornavold, 2019). This is reflected in uptake statistics, as ultra-low emission and zero-emission vehicles currently represent just under 6% and 3% of the UK new car market respectively (UK Government, 2020).

Consequently, even with the UK Government's ban on new petrol and diesel car sales by 2030 (UK Government, 2020), the internal combustion engine is set to remain an important part of road transport over the next decades whilst current vehicles complete their life cycle (PWC, 2007). As such, until consumer attitudes and technologies advance accordingly, alternative approaches are required to address short-to-medium term emissions which go beyond the engineering paradigm of vehicle efficiency (i.e. vehicles, road structure, traffic control systems) to consider the human infrastructure of behaviours, social norms and legislation that influence emissions outcomes (Evans, 1990).

1.1.3 An overlooked initiative: 'eco-driving'

Perhaps the most overlooked action that could garner substantial CO_2 savings is the alteration of current driving styles (Barkenbus, 2010; Oxendahl, 2018; McIlroy & Stanton, 2017). This is changes from an 'aggressive' driving style to a more refined style, frequently referred to as 'eco-driving' (Barkenbus, 2010). This remains a largely overlooked avenue, despite unequivocal evidence that driving style significantly impacts

fuel consumption and exhaust emissions (Rios-Torres, Liu & Khattak, 2018; Faria, Baptista & Farias, 2017; Zannikos, Tzirakis & Sournas, 2007). Significant advantages are that CO₂ savings can be immediate, altering a driving style does not cost drivers money to achieve, and benefits are amassed to both individual drivers (e.g., fuel cost savings, greater personal safety, individual carbon footprint reduction) as well as society at large (e.g., CO₂ savings, fewer accidents and fatalities, reduced petroleum imports; Barkenbus, 2010).

However, prevailing concerns about the nature of changing driver behaviour often discourage stakeholders from this behaviour change approach. Significant trepidations exist regarding the public's minimal understanding of eco-driving and the perceived low motivation of drivers to improve their vehicle efficiency. Likewise, there is also scepticism regarding the ability to genuinely change drivers' behaviour long-term at reasonable levels of cost and invasiveness (Barkenbus, 2010; Vandenbergh, Barkenbus & Gilligan, 2008). Yet, much of this scepticism is fuelled by the arguably limited understanding and application of behavioural insights in the driving domain. Consequently, this warrants interest in the development and aetiology of eco-driving behaviours. By understanding the factors which shape eco-driving propensity, interventions can be tailored to and informed by these considerations.

1.1.4 The aetiology of eco-driving

Eco-driving is a driving style that significantly reduces the environmental impact of vehicle use by reducing fuel consumption and improving vehicle efficiency (Barkenbus, 2010). Traditionally, this is considered in the narrowed context of driver actions *after* the purchase of a vehicle and *during* the driving task (McIlroy & Stanton, 2015; Sivak & Schoettle, 2012). Accordingly, a plethora of research has illustrated that smooth acceleration style, optimal gear changes, anticipation of traffic flow and signals (i.e., to avoid inefficient braking) and driving at or safely below the speed limit have the largest effect on vehicle fuel use (McIlroy & Stanton, 2015; Barkenbus, 2010; Beusen et al., 2009; Hooker, 1998).

However, eco-driving can transcend this limited scope of specific driving actions and be conceptualised through a broader lens as a range of strategic (vehicle selection and maintenance), tactical (route selection and vehicle load) and operational decisions (driver behaviour) which can increase vehicle fuel efficiency and as a consequence, reduce greenhouse gas emissions (Sivak & Schoettle, 2012). Beyond the four strategies recognised as having the largest effect on vehicle fuel use (Barkenbus, 2010), there are many other techniques drivers can deploy to reduce fuel-inefficiency. These can be divided into 'pre-trip' (e.g., maintaining tyre pressure), 'during the trip' (e.g., unnecessary engine idling) and 'post-trip' categories (e.g., reviewing trip data; Wengraf, 2012; Barkenbus, 2010). When used in combination, these strategies can bring about discernible improvements in fuel economy and emissions (Wengraf, 2012. As a result, this thesis adopts Sivak and Schoettle's broader conceptualisation of eco-driving behaviour.

Critically, the advantages of eco-driving surpass CO₂ reductions. Financial benefits include reductions in maintenance costs and fuel savings. This is a particularly salient advantage given the current global fuel crisis. Whilst surges in petrol and diesel prices has accelerated a minority of consumers towards electric vehicle ownership (The Telegraph, 2022), the fuel savings eco-driving can produce may offer an avenue for the majority of the UK's 33 million drivers for whom transitioning to electric vehicles remains unaffordable. Beyond financial benefits, eco-driving produces tangible and widely established safety benefits with fewer accidents and traffic fatalities than other driving styles (Barkenbus, 2010; Young et al., 2011). This is a by-product of the significant and widely acknowledged overlap in the operational antecedents of safe driving and eco-driving (e.g. driving at or below the speed limit is both safe as well as fuel-efficient, Young et al., 2011; Jamson, Hibberd & Jamson, 2015; Mensing et al., 2014; Haworth & Symmons, 2001; Hedges & Moss, 1996).

As a result, it is likely feasible to encourage both safe and ecological driving through promoting eco-driving behaviours (McIlroy & Stanton, 2015; Hedges & Moss, 1996; Haworth & Symmons, 2001). Hedges and Moss (1996) illustrated that following the delivery of eco-driving training program to Parcelforce UK van drivers, subsequent accident frequency reduced by 40%, whilst fuel consumption savings was found to increase by 50%. However, whilst 'safe' driving and eco-driving greatly intersect, they should be regarded as distinct actions with discrete aetiologies and behavioural consequences (Rakotonirainy, Haworth, Saint Pierre & Delhomme, 2011). Importantly, eco-driving should also be distinguished from 'hypermiling' (Chapnick, 2007, as cited in

Barkenbus, 2010). Whilst both share the same goal of reducing fuel use, hypermiling often involves extreme and illegal practices which trade off safety for fuel economy (such as coasting and drafting; Wengraf, 2012). Comparatively, eco-driving is specifically conceptualised in terms of safe and legal ways to make driving behaviour more efficient. The deduction that safe driving is often also fuel-efficient illustrates that road safety research – considering driving behaviour more broadly – likely can provide useful insights into the behavioural precursors of eco-driving as well as how intervention might instigate improvements in individual driving style. As a result, due to the relatively novel nature of psychological eco-driving research, this thesis will often refer to the literature on risky, 'aggressive' and aberrant driving behaviour as a behavioural proxy for environmentally efficient 'eco' driving.

1.1.5 Eco-driving interventions

As eco-driving strategies need to be learned by drivers before they can be implemented, considerable research has centred on developing eco-driving training and interventions and assessing their effectiveness in reducing fuel consumption (Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018; CIECA, 2007). Interventions are diverse and can be broadly divided into four main categories (Wengraf, 2012): information campaigns (e.g. *'drive five miles less a week'*; UK Government 'Act on CO₂ Series', 2008), driver training (e.g., Jeffreys, Graves & Roth, 2018), in-vehicle technologies (e.g., vibrotactile feedback; McIlroy & Stanton, 2015) and gamification (e.g., leaderboard of users; Magana & Munoz-Organero, 2015).

Some suggests particular intervention designs may be more effective than others (Sanguinetti, Queen, Yee & Akanesuvan, 2020). For example, in a meta-analytic review regarding the efficacy of different eco-driving feedback designs, Sanguinetti et al. (2020) found that multimodal feedback was more effective than visual feedback alone, features of gamification significantly improved eco-driving feedback effectiveness and interventions which included feedback on both instantaneous and accumulated eco-driving performance were the most effective.

However, other evidence suggest different types of interventions may not substantially differ in comparative effectiveness (Jeffreys, Graves & Roth, 2018; Andrieu & Saint

Pierre, 2012). In this study, Jeffreys et al tested the effectiveness of five interventions featuring different combinations of blended eco-driving training (including a one-hour online resource, classroom lessons, driving lessons and a half-day eco-driving course). Whilst participating in one of the interventions led to a significant reduction in fuel use when compared to the control group, there were no statistically significant differences between the individual interventions. As a result, these findings may suggest substantial and comparable eco-driving improvements can be achieved using low-intensity and lower-cost interventions as opposed to more complex and costly programs.

1.2 Theoretical Approaches to Changing Eco-Driving Behaviours

Much research illustrates positive short-to-medium term effects of eco-driving interventions (e.g. Jeffreys et al., 2018), however these effects seemingly decrease over time (af Wahlberg, 2006, 2007; Zarkadoula et al., 2007; Beusen et al., 2009). Whilst some drivers utilise what they have learned and continue to improve their eco-driving style, many others may forget training over time or relapse to less efficient driving actions (Beusen et al., 2009; Lauper et al., 2015; Stromberg, 2013). Accordingly, there may be key individual differences which may be able to explain this disparity in intervention efficacy and longevity. In this vein, Ellison, Bliemer and Greaves (2015) found that improvements in 'safe' driving style over time were disproportionately associated with drivers who were already safe at baseline. These insights could suggest that certain drivers may be predisposed towards improving the quality of their driving behaviour.

1.2.1 Eco-Driving Motivations

Explanations for the underlying mechanisms that sustainably motivate people to adopt and maintain an *ecological* driving style are sparse. Few studies have examined the psychological antecedents of eco-driving implementation (Lauper et al., 2015; Oxendahl, 2018; Boriboonsomsin, Barth & Vu, 2011; Lai, 2015). However, as the way we drive is motivated by a myriad of strivings (e.g., safety concerns, self-regulation goals; Goldenberg, Levelt & Heidstra, 2000; Lai, 2015) which may not be explicitly 'environmental', these wider motivations are still important considerations as to why a driver may be more or less likely to implement eco-driving techniques. Some studies have considered these specific motivations. This includes fuel and monetary savings, explicit financial incentives, increased safety, and reductions in air and noise pollution (Cristea, Paran & Delhomme, 2012; Dogan, Bolderdijk & Steg, 2014; Lauper et al., 2015; Lai, 2015). Framing the advantages of eco-driving behaviour by economic benefits (e.g., savings) is widespread in the intervention literature (Barkenbus, 2010). Financial incentives received due to improved driving style and fuel savings might extrinsically motivate drivers to adopt and maintain eco-driving practices (Lai, 2015; Stigson, Hagberg, Kullgren & Krafft, 2014; Lahrmann, Agerholm, Tradisauskas, Berthelsen & Harms, 2011). However, when financial incentives are subsequently removed, participants often relapse to their previous driving behaviour (Bolderdijk, Knockaert, Steg & Verhoef, 2011; Lahrmann et al., 2011). This indicates that the behavioural effects of practitioner-led interventions are often not sustained long-term. Moreover, financial gains may not always motivate drivers to undertake 'effortful' improvements. Dogan et al. (2014) found that drivers perceived undertaking 'effortful' eco-driving behaviour to be more worthwhile when presented with small environmental benefits (i.e., reduced CO₂ emissions) rather than equivalent small financial gains (i.e., fuel savings). This demonstrates that in some contexts, normative goals - such as to protect the environment (Lindenberg & Steg, 2007) – could motivate drivers to a greater extent than 'gain' goals such as financial remuneration. As a result, Dahlinger and Wortmann (2016) advocate that in order to sustainably motivate drivers, eco-driving incentive systems should address both extrinsic and intrinsic motivations, as well as consider incentives tailored to driver characteristics such as personality traits. This suggests that an understanding of the individual differences that can be identified in objective eco-driving data may enable researchers to conceptualise interventions to sustain eco-driving behavioural changes in the longer-term.

1.2.2 Converging approaches: road safety and pro-environmentalism

Driving behaviours – as like many other daily actions – become automated through repetition (Lauper et al., 2015). As a result, drivers may be required to change their habitualised actions into intentional behaviours in order to improve their driving style by forming an intention to improve their driving practices and subsequently putting this intention into practice (Lauper et al., 2015). As such, the motivating factors which

encourage drivers to adopt and maintain an 'eco' driving style are conceptualised by focusing on several different processes, including intentional (Ajzen, 1991), habitual (Goldenberg, Levelt & Heidstra, 2000), impulsive (Goldenberg et al., 2000) and normative mechanisms (Stern et al., 1999; Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018).

Considering that behavioural intentions are theorised to be the direct antecedent of behaviour (Ajzen, 1991; Fishbein & Ajzen, 2010), intentional and normative processes for eco-driving are of particular theoretical interest (Lauper et al., 2015; Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018). These processes are often explored through two respective literatures. First, traffic research which largely considers intentional processes in wider driver behaviour (e.g. Lauper, Moser, Fischer, Matthies & Kaufmann-Hayoz, 2015). Second, pro-environmentalism research which often centres on normative considerations when considering eco-driving in the remit of pro-environmental actions (e.g., Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018; Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019).

1.2.3 The Theory of Planned Behaviour (Ajzen, 1991; Fishbein & Ajzen, 2010)

The Theory of Planned Behaviour (TPB; Ajzen, 1991; Fishbein & Ajzen, 2010) posits that eco-driving is motivated by an intention to practice eco-driving and that this is informed by three types of beliefs: drivers' attitudes towards eco-driving, subjective social norms and drivers' perceived behavioural control (Lauper et al., 2015). Notably, the TPB appears to only have been directly applied to eco-driving in one study (i.e., Lauper et al., 2015), however has inspired significant research on wider aspects of driving, such as speeding (e.g., Cristea, Paran & Delhomme, 2013; Parker, Manstead, Stradling, Reason & Baxter, 1992; Rottengatter, 1994; De Ward & Rooijers, 1992).

However, there is no shortage of critique towards the TPB in driving research (e.g. Sniehotta, Presseau & Arugo-Soares, 2014). Notably, Goldenberg et al. (2000) argues that – in practice – driver behaviour is not always as rational as the TPB proposes. Instead, they contend that many aspects of the driving task reflect other cognitive and affective processes not directly acknowledged in the TPB, such as habitualised behaviours (e.g. the automaticity of changing gears) and impulsive reactions to rapidly-evolving traffic situations grounded in emotional self-regulatory responses (e.g. aggressive driving

elicited by 'road rage' due to perceived norm-violations of other road users; Goldenberg et al., 2000).

Lauper et al.'s (2015) findings extend this critique explicitly to the eco-driving domain. In this study, the TPB was combined with mechanisms from the health action process approach (HAPA; Schwarzer, 2008) to assess psychological precursors of eco-driving adoption. Notably, the three core mechanisms of the TPB (i.e., social norm, attitude, perceived behavioural control) were found to significantly relate to eco-driving behaviour ($R^2 = .13$). However, the HAPA mechanism of 'action control' (i.e., relating to active self-regulation; Schwarzer, 2008) was the strongest predictor of self-reported eco-driving behaviour ($R^2 = .47$; Lauper et al. 2015). It is worth acknowledging that Ajzen (2011) sought to counter these critiques by arguing that 'affect' is accounted for within the TPB as emotions may serve as 'background factors that [irrationally] influence behavioural, normative or control beliefs' (Ajzen, 2011, p.1116). Yet, Lauper et al's findings do not correspond with this argument, as action control – constituting a direct role of emotion self-regulation on self-report eco-driving – significantly outperformed Ajzen's TPB.

1.2.4 The Value-Belief-Norm Theory (Stern et al., 1999)

Conversely, several studies have adopted the Value-Belief-Norm theory of environmentalism (VBN; Stern et al., 1999) to consider the motivations for eco-driving (e.g. Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018; Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019). VBN theory (Stern et al, 1999) posits that the extent to which people endorse certain personal values affects eco-driving behaviour indirectly as values influence two types of environment-specific beliefs, problem awareness (PA) and outcome efficacy (OE), which in turn influence personal norms (PN) for eco-driving – the proposed direct predictor of behaviour (Stern et al., 1999; Steg et al., 2014; Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019). Specifically, Stern et al.'s theory stipulates that personal norms for eco-driving will be triggered when a person is aware of adverse consequences of their actions on the environment, and when the individual perceives they have an ability to reduce these adverse consequences (Stern et al., 1999; Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019). This causal chain proposed by VBN theory (Stern et al., 1999) is supported empirically by self-report studies in the eco-driving domain (Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019; Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019).

1.3 Individual Differences

Taken together, the motivational frameworks considered indicate that the driving task likely involves a range of cognitive abilities (Anstey et al., 2005; Groeger, 2000; Blane, Lee, Falkmer & Willstrand, 2018) and comprises of multiple competing motivational goals (e.g. to get somewhere quickly but also efficiently; Groeger, 2000). As such, whether an individual adopts an ecological driving style is thought to be determined by measurable individual differences in psychological constructs (Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018). This reflects the idea that individual drivers may each have predictable patterns of behaviour for particular driving situations. This is corroborated by behavioural research illustrating that different drivers have different driving styles (Chen et al., 2013) and multiple drivers operating the same car can be distinguished using in-vehicle sensor data (Ezzini, Berrada & Ghogho, 2018; Martinez, Heucke, Wang, Gao & Cao, 2018; Sun, Deng, Wu, Li, Zhu & Wu, 2018).

Resultantly, this thesis examines several individual differences of which theory and evidence suggest may be implicated in eco-driving behaviour. This includes drivers' personal values, environmental self-identity, personality traits, locus of control, and subjective wellbeing. It also explores related demographic measures, including the experience of major life events, typical alcohol and cigarette use, age, gender and education level.

1.3.1 Personal Values

Values are widely considered to be general trans-situational goals which serve as guiding principles in a person's life (Schwartz, 1992, 1994). Various theoretical frameworks (e.g., Schwartz, 1992, 1994, see Figure 1.1) distinguish personal values as a key tenet of environmentally significant behaviours and this is well-documented in the empirical evidence (e.g., Barbarossa, Pelsmacker & Moons, 2017; Karp, 1996; Stern et al., 1999; de Groot & Steg, 2008; Stern, Dietz & Guagnano, 1998; Schultz & Zelezny, 1999; Hansla et al., 2008; Follows & Jobber, 2000).





Figure 1.1. Schwartz's Theory of Basic Human Values (1992)

Notably, four values in the 'self-enhancement (SE) vs. self-transcendence (ST)' dimension of Schwartz's model (1992) are widely and consistently found particularly relevant to both pro-environmentalism and – more specifically – eco-driving behaviour (Stern, Dietz & Guagnano, 1998; Milfont & Gouveia, 2006; Steg et al., 2014). These include *biospheric values* which reflect a key concern for the environment (ST), *altruistic values* which reflect a concern for the welfare of others (ST), *egoistic values* which focus on increasing and securing personal resources (SE) and *hedonic values* which focus on improving one's feelings, doing things for the fun of it and reducing effort (SE; Steg et al., 2012; Stern, 2000).

Biospheric and Altruistic Values

Behaving in a pro-environmental way often requires individuals to give up their personal interests (i.e., comfort of own car) for the benefit of the environment or other people (i.e., public transport; Nordlund & Garvill, 2003; de Groot & Steg, 2008). In this vein, individuals' willingness to consciously drive 'ecologically' might depend on the extent individuals are concerned about the environment, and thus, willing to refrain from individual gains associated with unecological driving (Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019).

Accordingly, both biospheric and altruistic values have been positively associated with behavioural and attitudinal indices of eco-driving: self-reported reduced car use (Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019), support for vehicle use reduction policies (Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019), knowledge and intention to use specific eco-driving strategies (Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018), willingness to switch to sustainable transport (Barborossa et al., 2017), problem awareness of fuel inefficiency (Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018) and intentions to purchase electric vehicles (Skippon & Garwood, 2011; Barbarossa et al., 2017). Biospheric values are typically found to predict these measures more consistently and to a greater extent than altruistic values (Unal, Steg & Granskaya, 2019; Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018; De Groot & Steg, 2007, 2008; Nilsson et al., 2004; Steg et al., 2005), with one key study by Unal, Steg & Gorsira (2018) establishing that drivers' biospheric values were the single strongest predictor of eco-driving *intentions*.

However, findings for biospheric and altruistic values seem to vary based on the ecodriving measures adopted. For example, Steg, Perlaviciute, van der Werff and Lurvink (2014) reported that both values were unrelated to self-reported car use (measured by journey frequency and mileage), yet stronger altruistic values were associated with owning fewer vehicles. Disparities across findings indicate that these two values may influence different aspects of eco-driving behaviour differently. In the context of Steg et al. (2014), it is plausible drivers' altruistic values may motivate the perception of multiple car ownership as superfluous, whereas typical everyday car use (i.e., journey frequency and mileage findings) may be deemed indispensable and not subject to value appraisal.

Egoistic and Hedonic Values

Acting 'pro-environmentally' is often marred by associations with egoistic and hedonic costs, as eco-actions are often considered – though do not *need* to be (Venhoeven et al., 2013) – effortful, uncomfortable or costly (Bouman, Steg & Kiers, 2018). Research has largely focused on biospheric and altruistic values, yet some evidence suggests strong egoistic and hedonic values are positively related to self-reported car use (i.e., journey frequency and mileage; Steg et al., 2014) and pro-car use attitudes (i.e., defining oneself as a 'car lover'; Steg et al., 2014). Strong hedonic values alone have been positively associated with owning multiple vehicles (Steg et al., 2014).

However, in Unal, Steg & Gorsira (2018), egoistic values failed to predict both ecodriving intention and problem awareness, two conceptualised antecedents of behaviour in VBN theory (Stern, 1999). This disparity in findings for egoistic values is congruent with the broader pro-environmental literature as whilst commonly found to correlate negatively across environmental contexts (De Groot & Steg, 2008; Gatersleben, Murtagh & Abrahamse, 2014; Stern et al., 1995; Nordlund & Garvill, 2002; Steg et al., 2005, 2011; Joireman et al., 2001), other studies have found egoistic values unrelated to environmentally-significant behaviour (see Stern, 2000).

Moreover, studies considering the role of hedonism in eco-driving appear to be sparse. This is surprising given its strong theoretical basis. Speculatively, individuals may refrain from eco-driving even when it satisfies egoistic motives (e.g. financial savings) as ecodriving might threaten other types of personal benefits achieved from driving – rooted in hedonic values – such as pleasure and comfort (e.g. thrill from driving at higher speeds; Steg et al., 2012). This is corroborated by evidence that driving serves a psychosocial function beyond its fundamental utility as a form of personal transport, particularly for younger drivers (e.g., social status, self-expression; Scott-Parker, King & Watson, 2015; Laapotti et al., 2006; Christmas, 2007; Moller & Gregersen, 2008; Moller & Sigurdardottir, 2009). Crucially, these psychosocial purposes have been implicated in aberrant and risky driving practices and outcomes (e.g., tailgating, young driver crashes; Moller & Gregersen, 2008; Blows, Ameratunga, Ivers, Lo & Norton, 2005; Keall, Frith & Patterson, 2004). Taken together, these insights highlight a substantial gap, as hedonic values may be acutely relevant in contexts where improving eco-driving requires significant effort and is perceived to reduce drivers' ability to achieve these psychosocial goals.

1.3.2 Environmental Self-Identity

Environmental self-identity, which is considered an antecedent of pro-environmental behaviour (Van der Werff, Steg & Keizer, 2013b), is the extent to which you perceive yourself as a person whose actions are environmentally friendly (Van der Werff, Steg & Keizer, 2013b). Both biospheric values and environmental self-identity are highly correlated (van der Werff, Steg & Keizer, 2013b; Balunde, Perlavicuite & Steg, 2019),

yet they have been distinguished as conceptually and empirically discrete (Bardi et al., 2014; Van der Werff et al., 2013b, 2014b).

Research has demonstrated that strong environmental self-identity is associated with a greater propensity for environmental preferences, intentions and behaviour across a variety of environmental contexts (Van der Werff, Steg, Keizer, 2013; Witmarsh & O'Neill, 2010, Gatersleben et al., 2012; Nigbur, Lyons & Uzzell, 2010; Fielding, McDonald & Louis, 2008). This extends to several facets of subjective eco-driving such as self-reported operational behaviour (i.e., fuel-efficient driving), eco-driving intentions, electric vehicle purchase intentions and sustainable transport preferences (Negre & Delhomme, 2017; Barbarossa, De Pelsmacker & Moons, 2017; Barbarossa et al., 2015; Van der Werff et al., 2013a; Van der Werff et al., 2013b; Skippon & Garwood, 2011). In one study of electric car adoption (Barbarossa, De Pelsmacker & Moons, 2017), it was found that biospheric values predicted 'green' self-identity, which in turn predicted participants' intention to purchase an electric car. These findings are congruent with evidence that environmental self-identity has been found to fully mediate the relationship between biospheric values and indices of environmental behaviour (Van der Werff, Steg & Kiezer, 2014b; Van der Werff, Steg & Keizer, 2014a). Together, these insights illustrate how values and environmental self-identity might function in tandem to motivate eco-driving.

However, the strength of environmental self-identity is also contingent on the regularity of a person's past environmental actions (Van der Werff, Steg & Kiezer, 2014a; Charng, Piliavin & Callero, 1988; Lee et al., 1999 as cited in Van der Werff et al., 2014a). Accordingly, it can be speculated that one can hold strong biospheric values, yet – due to poor past eco-driving actions – not perceive themselves as a 'green driver' which, in turn, can influence their prospective eco-driving actions. This dynamic is particularly pertinent to the eco-driving domain over other eco-practices. Specifically, other practices often elicit high actual behavioural control (i.e., recycling is often wholly within individual volition), whereas the driving task involves reacting to driving behaviour of other road users, whose own aberrant driving may compromise individual efforts to drive fuel-efficiently. These insights are valuable for intervention design, as it should be feasible to strengthen drivers' environmental self-identity – and thus improve eco-driving outcomes to some extent – by priming drivers' awareness of their past fuel-efficient behaviours.

1.3.3 Personality Traits

Personality is considered predictive of a variety of behaviours (Kvasova, 2015, Brick & Lewis, 2016). Broader trait-based personality approaches may not accurately predict a person's specific behaviour across diverse situations (Fishbein & Ajzen, 2010; Poskus, 2018; Mischel, 2004; Mischel, Shoda & Ayduk, 2008), however they are able to capture underlying levels of consistency in people's actions beyond the situational variability (Allport, 1962).

Whilst much trait-based research adopts the Big Five taxonomy of personality traits (Goldberg, 1993), a six-factor model – HEXACO (Ashton & Lee, 2007; Ashton, Lee & de Vries, 2014; Lee & Ashton, 2004) – has also been adopted in contemporary personality research. This constitutes of six comparable but distinct traits of 'honesty-humility', 'emotionality', 'extraversion', 'agreeableness', 'conscientiousness' and 'openness to experience'. Most notably, HEXACO reframes Big Five 'neuroticism' less pejoratively as 'emotionality', though emotionality and neuroticism are not interchangeable (Lee & Ashton, 2004). It also includes a sixth core trait, honesty-humility. This trait shares variance with the Big Five model's conceptualisations of agreeableness and conscientiousness and its inclusion contributes unique variance when predicting attitudes and behaviour (Brick & Lewis, 2016; Lee & Ashton, 2004; Lee, Ashton, Ogunfowora, Bourdage & Shin, 2010).

1.3.3.1 The 'Green' Personality: Personality traits and wider pro-environmentalism

Personality traits considered to be desirable, positive and arguably 'adaptive' (e.g., conscientiousness; Costa & McCrae, 2012) appear positively related to proenvironmental behaviours and attitudes (for review, see Poskus, 2018). Brick and Lewis (2016) illustrated that self-reported emissions-reducing behaviours were most strongly predicted by HEXACO traits of openness, conscientiousness and extraversion. This is interesting as all three traits are compounds of the 'proactive personality' (Fuller & Marler, 2009), defined as 'one who is relatively unconstrained by situational forces, and who effects environmental change' (Bateman & Crant, 1993, p.105). HEXACO openness illustrates the most robust link with pro-environmental behaviour: it consistently and strongly positively predicts a variety of pro-environmental measures including intentions and self-reported behaviours (Milfont & Sibley, 2012; Pavalache-Ilie & Cazan, 2018; Wuertz, 2015; Poskus & Zukauskiene, 2017; Brick & Lewis, 2016; Markowitz, Goldberg, Ashton & Lee, 2012; Hilbig, Zettler, Moshagen & Heydasch, 2012; Hirsh & Dolderman, 2007; Hirsh, 2010; Gordon-Wilson, 2015; Soliño & Farizo, 2014; Soutter, Bates & Mottus, 2019; Nisbet et al., 2009). This might reflect that individuals' higher scores in openness can be characterised by flexible, abstract thinking – this may be necessary to envisage longer-term consequences of environmental behaviours (Brick and Lewis, 2016). Moreover, openness encompasses facet 'unconventionality' where high scorers are receptive to ideas that might seem strange or radical (Ashton & Lee, 2007). Acting 'normally' in many contexts is damaging to the environment (e.g., buying a new petrol car). As such, openness may be implicated as acting pro-environmentally might mean making choices which are counter-cultural to prevailing social norms (e.g., cycling rather than driving to work; Brick & Lewis, 2016).

For traits conscientiousness and agreeableness, there is moderate support for their positive relationship with several pro-environmental indices including self-reported behaviour, environmental intentions, environmental concern and pro-environmental attitudes (Milfont & Sibley, 2012; Pavalache-Ilie & Cazan, 2018; Poskus & Zukauskiene, 2017; Brick & Lewis, 2016; Hilbig, Zettler, Moshagen & Heydasch, 2012; Markowitz, Goldberg, Ashton & Lee, 2012; Jagers & Matti, 2010; Kim, Schmocker, Bergstad, Fujii & Garling, 2013; Swami, Chamorro-Premuzic, Snelgar & Furnham, 2011; Soutter, Bates & Mottus, 2019; Nisbet & Gick, 2008; Hirsh, 2010). However, some research has failed to replicate these results (Wuertz, 2015; Hirsh & Dolderman, 2007; Hillbig, Zettler, Moshagen & Heydash, 2012; Markowitz, Goldberg, Ashton & Lee, 2012; Markowitz, Goldberg, Ashton & Lee, 2012; Markowitz, 2015; Hirsh & Dolderman, 2007; Hillbig, Zettler, Moshagen & Heydash, 2012; Markowitz, Goldberg, Ashton & Lee, 2012; Markowitz, Goldberg, Ashton & Lee, 2012; Hillbig et al., 2013).

In one of the few studies of personality in eco-driving, Oxendahl (2018) assessed proactive personality in eco-driving improvements for light duty fleet drivers. Proactivity positively related to improvements in self-reported *occupational* eco-driving (i.e., training transfer) and this was mediated by self-reported motivation to eco-drive. Yet, a negative relationship was found between proactivity and self-reported driving *outside of work*, suggesting that work-based intervention gains did not spill over to drivers' personal

driving. The rationale for this negative spillover is unclear, however illustrates the empirical value gained from measuring the influence of personality across several ecodriving behavioural contexts (i.e., strategic *and* operational). As a result, this thesis examines eco-driving across several eco-driving behavioural contexts (e.g. celeration behaviours, speeding, night-time driving).

Evidence for a relationship between pro-environmental behaviour and the remaining three HEXACO traits – emotionality, extraversion and honesty-humility – is inconsistent (Hilbig et al., 2012; Markowitz et al., 2012; Poskus & Zukaskiene, 2017; Pavalache-Ilie & Cazan, 2018; Hirsh & Dolderman, 2007; Pavalache-Ilie & Cazan, 2018).

1.3.3.2 Personality Traits and Risky Driving

Eco-driving is conceptually distinct from other environmental practices. Specifically, driving is predominantly perceived from a narrative of safety concerns over environmental impact (McIlroy & Stanton, 2015). This is disparate from other eco-practices (e.g. recycling) which tend to be explicit in their environmental benefits. Resultantly, evidence from road safety literature regarding the personality precursors of unsafe and dangerous driving (Young et al., 2011; Rosenbloom & Eldror, 2013; Zhang et al., 2013; Chraif et al., 2016) may be particularly useful to assess whether personality's influence in ecological driving might differ from other eco-practices, as there is a convergence in behavioural markers that characterise both safe and ecological driving (Ericsson, 2001; Young et al., 2011).

Aggressive driving styles and risky driving outcomes appear to positively relate to neuroticism, trait-level anxiety, extraversion and trait-level anger, and negatively relate to agreeableness (theoretically opposed to anger in HEXACO; Ashton & Lee, 2007) and conscientiousness (Chraif et al., 2016; Dahlen et al., 2012; Krahe & Fenske, 2002; Dahlen & White, 2006; Jovanovic et al., 2009; Smith and Kirkham, 2011; Lajunen, 2001; Benfield, Szlemko & Bell, 2007). However, findings vary by behavioural context and criterion measurement (i.e., extraversion and conscientiousness unrelated to objective driving; Akbari et al., 2019; Ehsani, Li, Simons-Morton, Tree-McGrath, Perlus, O'Brien & Klauer, 2015). Centrally, road safety evidence elucidates a clear association between trait-level conceptualisations of anxiety (e.g., trait anxiety, neuroticism) and objective

measures of aggressive and aberrant driving (e.g., braking behaviour, speeding; driving lapses, traffic accidents; Chraif et al., 2016; Dahlen & White, 2006; Dahlen et al., 2012; Lucidi et al, 2010; Brandau et al, 2011; Matthews, Dorn & Glendon, 1991; Lajunen, 2001). For example, trait-level anxiety was related to greater braking behaviour specifically during the motorway period of a driving route, suggesting that anxiety-prone drivers' driving quality may vary in certain situational contexts (Stephens, Young, Logan & Lenne, 2015).

1.3.3.3 Reconciliation of approaches: implications for personality and eco-driving.

Due to limited research exploring the role of personality traits on eco-driving specifically (e.g., Oxendahl, 2018), findings have been reviewed from the pro-environmentalism and road safety literatures. Trait-level anxiety, neuroticism and emotionality appear highly relevant to unsafe driving, yet there is little supporting evidence for their role in pro-environmental actions. Studies appear to indicate extraversion to be beneficial to ecological behaviour, yet detrimental to safe driving. Whilst evidence exists for the roles of agreeableness and conscientiousness with eco-driving explicitly, these are subject to theoretical and methodological considerations. Openness is compellingly *not* related to driving safety, however its robust relationship with eco-behaviours is of interest, as any relationship identified with eco-driving would suggest highly-open drivers' motivations for eco-driving are discernible from safety motives.

1.3.4 Locus of Control

Locus of control refers to individual differences in people's perceptions of the contingency between actions and subsequent outcomes (Rotter, 1966; Rotter, 1975). This reflects individuals' tendency to perceive outcomes as either contingent on their own behaviour (i.e., 'internal' locus of control) or as determined by external and uncontrollable influences such as luck (i.e., 'external' locus of control). Locus of control is often conceptualised as a facet of personality (Rotter, 1966), however it has also been described as a coping resource for facilitating certain coping styles (Van den Brande et al., 2016; Lazarus & Folkman, 1984). Whilst it appears to be relatively stable (Rotter, 1990), research has illustrated that driving locus of control is malleable through internality training intervention (Huang & Ford, 2012).

Theoretically, locus of control integrates well within theories of driving behaviour and pro-environmentalism as it is conceptually analogous (Bamberg & Moser, 2007) to other constructs widely used in these frameworks including perceived behavioural control (Theory of Planned Behaviour; Ajzen, 1991; Fishbein & Ajzen, 2010), outcome efficacy (Value-belief-norm theory; Stern, 2000) and self-efficacy beliefs (HAPA, Schwarzer, 1992). Recent studies have begun to elucidate a direct relationship between these constructs of perceived behavioural control and eco-driving behaviour (Schießl, Fricke & Staubach, 2013; Lauper, Moser, Fischer, Mathies & Kaufman-Havoz, 2015).

In a large study, Schießl, Fricke & Staubach (2013) illustrated that one segment of drivers – characterised by self-reported high annual mileage and fast driving – were significantly more likely to report an external locus of control for eco-driving compared to the drivers with low annual mileage. Moreover, drivers who primarily used vehicle to commute to work were significantly more likely to report a higher internal locus of control as well as to report their main driving motivation as a willingness to act ecologically than those who reported primarily using their vehicle for leisure activities (Schießl, Fricke & Staubach, 2013).

In another study by Lauper et al. (2015), researchers utilised a combination of the TPB (Ajzen, 1991) and the Health Action Process Approach (HAPA; Schwarzer, 2008), featuring two conceptually-related constructs: perceived behavioural control and maintenance self-efficacy. It was found that perceived behavioural control was one of the strongest predictors of behavioural intention and implementation intention. Moreover, maintenance self-efficacy was found to significantly predict implementation intention and self-reported eco-driving behaviour. However, the association between the intention to practice eco-driving and self-reported eco-driving regularity was relatively weak, suggesting that whilst individuals who perceive it within their control to eco-driving may be more likely to hold eco-driving intentions and even plans of how to achieve these intentions, they often fail to implement these intentions through their actual behaviour.

1.3.5 Subjective Wellbeing and Major Life Events

Subjective wellbeing (SWB) refers to the personal perception and experience of positive and negative emotional responses and the global and domain-specific cognitive evaluations of satisfaction with life (Proctor, 2014; Diener, 1984). Subjective wellbeing has been implicated in driving behaviour as drivers' impulsive reactions to rapidly evolving traffic situations are thought to be grounded in their emotional responses (Jeon, 2015; Goldenberg et al., 2000). Despite this, major theories applied to driving behaviour (e.g., TPB, Ajzen, 1991; Fishbein & Ajzen, 2010) have focused largely on cognitive factors, only partially and peripherally addressing these affective aspects (Jeon, 2015).

Challenging this, several affective-based theories such as Matthews' (2001) transactional model of driver stress and personal maladjustment theory (Mayer & Treat, 1977; Lennon, Watson, Arlidge & Fraine, 2011) argue that aggressive drivers are characterised by acute or chronic stress and challenging life periods which predispose them to driver stress vulnerability (Selzer, Rogers & Kern, 1968). Driver stress appears to be associated with maladaptive, confrontative forms of coping during the driving task such as antagonising other drivers and inefficient risk-taking practices (Matthews et al., 1997; Matthews, 2001b; Ward et al., 1998; Rowden, Peter, Watson, Barry, Biggs & Herbert, 2006).

The majority of research focuses on the impact of task-derived poor wellbeing (i.e., driver stress, anger, mood) on driving. Drivers experiencing high stress during driving may adopt specific aggressive behaviours as coping strategies to self-regulate the task-derived frustration (Lonsdale, 2010; Roseborough & Wiesenthal, 2014; Wickens et al., 2013a; Hennessy & Wiesenthal, 2005; Dukes et al., 2001). 'Road rage' – aggressive driving often elicited due to perceived norm-violations of other road users (Goldenberg et al., 2000) – provides empirical evidence for the impact of negative emotions on driving *safety* (Burns and Katovich, 2003; Lonsdale, 2010; Roseborough & Wiesenthal, 2014; Wickens et al., 2013a; Hennessy & Wiesenthal, 2005; Dukes et al., 2001). For example, in one driving simulation study, when drivers experienced high stress-provoking driving situations, they reported greater frustration and anger which was followed by subsequent increases in aggressive operational driving actions (i.e., increased acceleration, throttle pressure and steering wheel use; Stephens & Groeger, 2009).

However, some research suggests that stable individual differences in drivers' wellbeing – rather than just the task-derived stress alone – may interact to shape driving actions.

Drivers' trait-level anxiety appears implicated in uneconomical driving (Goldenberg et al., 2000; Hennessy & Wiesenthal, 1997; Hennessy, Wiesenthal & Kohn, 2000; Kontogiannis, 2006; Garrity & Demick, 2001; Ge et al., 2014; Westerman & Haigney, 2000; Hill & Boyle, 2007). Trait-anxious drivers engage in various fear-related problematic driving behaviours such as exaggerated cautiousness, anxiety-based performance deficits and aggressive driving (Clapp et al., 2011a; Taylor, Deane & Podd, 2007; Matthews et al., 1998; Stephens & Groeger, 2009). Even when placed in low anger-provoking driving situations, drivers higher in trait-level anger reported greater state-level anger and acceleration profiles compared to those lower in trait anger (Stephens & Groeger, 2009). This suggests that even in typically non-provocative situations inherently anger-prone drivers are more likely to drive inefficiently. Evidence also suggests aversive driving experiences (e.g. traffic accidents) may interactionally contribute to the development of trait-level 'driving anxiety' (Clapp et al., 2011b; Mayou, Simkin & Threlfall, 1991).

Critically, measures of subjective wellbeing assess individuals' subjective experiences of their quality of life, but do not directly consider the experiences, such as life stressors, which may contribute to this self-assessment. As personal maladjustment theory stipulates that experiencing negative affect is associated with aggressive driving, it is also of interest to consider whether the *objective* experience of negative life stressors may be implicated in unecological driving. Road safety research illustrates associations between negative major life events (e.g. separation or divorce, hospitalisation; Lagarde, Chastang, Gueguen, Coeruet-Pellicer, Chiron & Lafont, 2004; Lancaster & Ward, 2002) and road traffic accidents, traffic violations and drink-driving (Lagarde et al., 2004; Lancaster & Ward, 2002). However, the impact of major life events has not yet been studied in eco-driving context. As a result, this thesis examines the influence of both subjective evaluations of wellbeing and objective experiences of negative major life events on eco-driving behavioural outcomes.

1.3.6 Demographic patterns

Demographic factors have been widely studied in the contexts of driver behaviour and pro-environmentalism (e.g., Scott-Parker, King & Watson, 2015; Sovacool et al., 2018), though research has yet to considerably establish how demographic patterns may relate

to eco-driving specifically (McIlroy & Stanton, 2015). Age, gender and driving experience often permeate this literature (e.g. Scott-Parker et al., 2015), while other relevant aspects of demography such education level and recreational drug use have also been considered in these contexts (Sovacool et al., 2018).

Much of the research constructs demographic factors as 'external' and individual differences as 'internal' to the individual when considering the motivations a person may have for behaviour enactment, with this distinction referred to as the 'internal-external gap' (Courtenay-Hall & Rogers, 2010). This approach is limited, as it asserts that aspects of the self – such as personality and identity – are wholly separable from our social location, despite individual differences being the "very embodiment of the host of factors listed as 'external' to them" (Courtenay-Hall & Rogers, 2010, p.293). This does not recognise the intersecting complexity of group and individual differences, despite evidence that several stable psychological differences (e.g., personality) mediate the relationships identified between demographic factors (e.g., age and gender) and patterns in pro-environmental behaviour.

1.3.6.1 Age

The influence of age on driving is widely conceptualised as the 'young driver problem' in road traffic research (Scott-Parker et al., 2015), illustrating that younger drivers are more likely to report engaging in risky driving practices such as speeding and tailgating (Moller & Gregersen, 2008; Rhodes & Pivik, 2010; Rhodes et al., 2005; Groeger, 2006), more likely to carry peer-aged passengers than older drivers (Laapotti et al, 2016) which is related to increased speeding intentions and driver crash likelihood (Keall, Frith & Patterson, 2004; Baxter et al., 1990) and are more likely to report social driving – characterised as driving 'for excitement' and without a destination – which is associated with traffic offences and increased risk of injury for young drivers (Blows, Ameratunga, Ivers, Lo & Norton, 2005; Pilkington et al., 2014). Conversely, influence of age in pro-environmental behaviour is inconclusive – stereotypes commonly regard older individuals as acting more pro-environmentally (Miernik, Ones & Dilchert, 2013), yet only weak empirical support exists for this (Wiernik, Ones & Dilchert, 2013; Pinto, Nique, Añaña & Herter, 2011; Swami, Chamorro-Premuzic, Snelgar & Furnham, 2011) and some studies finding age to be unrelated to environmentally-significant behaviour

including eco-driving intention (e.g. Gatersleben, Murtagh & Abrahamse, 2014; Stromberg, Karlsson & Rexfelt, 2015).

1.3.6.2 Driving Experience / Licence Length

Findings for driver experience often intersect with that of age (Scott-Parker, King & Watson, 2015). Greater driving experience has been associated with safer driving practices, such as increased hazard perception over time (Wallis & Horswill, 2007) and decreased crash likelihood (McCartt et al., 2009; Groeger, 2006). Moreover, statistics suggest risks are greatest for newly-licenced young drivers (UK House of Commons, 2021), though irrespective of age, crash risk has been found to decline steeply over the first three months of independent driving (McCartt et al., 2009). Despite the obvious intersect between age and driving experience (i.e., novice drivers are more likely to be younger; Kinnear et al., 2008), this finding suggests research which measures both length of time with a licence and driver age maximise insights which can be drawn about fuel-inefficient driving.

1.3.6.3 Gender

Across studies of safe- versus eco-driving, the literature is mixed for the influence of gender on driving quality (McIlroy & Stanton, 2015). In the context of risky, unsafe driving practices, clear gender differences have been found (Harre et al., 2000, Oltedal & Rundmo, 2006), as men have been found to be more likely to report risky driving (especially during adolescence, Vavrik, 1997), drive significantly faster than women (Harre et al., 1996) and appear to have triple the fatality rate of women (NHTSA, 2009). Yet, studies specific to eco-driving reflect paradoxical findings. Whilst women drivers were more likely to self-report eco-driving behaviour (e.g. Delhomme, Cristea & Paran, 2013) and report valuing the environmental benefits of electric vehicles than men (Vassileva & Campillo, 2017), men appear to be more knowledgeable about eco-driving strategies (McIlroy & Stanton, 2017; King, 2011) and are more likely to be 'early adopters' of electric vehicles than women (Vassileva & Campill, 2017). These findings may reflect well-established and pervasive gender differences in car-culture (O'Connell, 1998) which can be considered likely to influence domain-specific knowledge and car-purchasing habits. Yet, improvements in workplace gender equality in recent decades has

brought about more intensified car use across all genders (Best & Lanzendorf, 2005). Consequently, it is plausible that broader changes in gender equality may function as a driving force for dynamical change in drivers' attitudes and behaviours.

1.3.6.4 Education Level

Studies suggest education can influence individuals' perceptions of sustainability and mobility (Sovacool, Kester, Noel & Zarazua de Rubens, 2018). Research has found that higher levels of education are related to higher levels of environmental knowledge, particularly for those with degree-level qualifications (Diamantopoulous, Schlegelmilch, Sinkovics & Bohlen, 2003; Sovacool, Kester, Noel & Zarazua de Rubens, 2018). As environment-specific knowledge is considered a behaviour-distal precursor to environmentally-significant behaviour (Stern et al., 1999; Diamantopoulous et al., 2003), it has been hypothesised that awareness of environmental problems (e.g. environmental knowledge) rises with high education and contributes to pro-environmental, low carbon practices (Buchs & Schnepf, 2013).

It has been argued that university-educated individuals might learn to place higher value on protecting the environment as universities often lead the 'green' movement by endorsing and implementing optimal transport technologies (Sovacool et al., 2018; Sovacool et al., 2012; Filho, 2000; Vassileya & Campillo). For example, electric vehicle drivers in a Norwegian sample were more likely to have a higher education level and reported greater environmental concern than drivers of other vehicles (Sovacool, Kester, Noel & de Rubens, 2018). However, McIlroy and Stanton (2015) found that drivers did not significantly differ in their knowledge of eco-driving strategies by their education. Moreover, highly educated drivers' ecological behaviours (i.e. electric vehicle ownerships) may be driven by socio-economic comorbidities and education might otherwise negatively impede other eco-driving decisions and increase personal emissions (Sovacool et al., 2018). This suggest that education may impact discrete eco-driving behaviours in different ways and covary with aspects of drivers' social location (i.e., socio-economic status, countries' attitudes and approach to sustainability).

1.3.6.5 Recreational Drug Use: Alcohol Consumption and Smoking Behaviour
Nicotine smoking and alcohol consumption are particularly focal lifestyle traits, as they are common and modifiable 'risk' behaviours which have been associated with subsequent engagement in multiple other risk behaviours, both during later adolescence and adulthood (DuRant, Smith & Kreiter, 1999; MacArthur, Smith, Melotti, Heron, Macleod, Hickman, Kipping, Campbell & Lewis, 2012; Chliaoutakis, Koukouli, Lajunen & Tzamalouka, 2005).

Whilst research has widely considered the role of these traits in terms of real-time behavioural consequences on driving outcomes (i.e., drunk-driving, smoking whilst driving; Stephens, Bishop, Liu & Fitzharris, 2017; Bingham, Elliott & Shope, 2007; Shyhalla, 2014), this thesis is more interested in the underlying psychosocial motivators of recreational drug use which may characterise a general proclivity towards risk-taking behaviour (Jessor, 1987). Broadly, research theorises that individuals engage in these high-risk behaviours to 'self-medicate' underlying negative affect such as chronic stress (Sinha, 2008). Evidence empirically supports this, as recreational drug use has been consistently associated with stress (Sinha, 2001, 2008), lower subjective wellbeing (Dobson, Brown, Ball, Powers & McFadden, 1999; Sinha, 2001, 2008) and coping motives (Cooper, 1994; Cooper, Russell, Skinner, Frone & Mudar, 1992; Park, Armeli, Tennen, 2004). In this vein, the 'self-medication' hypothesis is convergent with Matthews' (2001) theory of driver stress vulnerability as both propose that these risky behaviours (i.e., recreational drug use and poor driving respectively) function as maladaptive strategies for individuals to self-regulate negative affect.

Alcohol Consumption

Alcohol use frequency and intensity has been consistently associated with both selfreported and objectively-measured *sober* aberrant driving (Fergusson, Swain-Campbell & Horwood, 2003; Beirness & Simpson, 1988; Horwood & Fergusson, 2000; Begg, Langley & Williams, 1999; Simpson & Beirness, 1991). For example, Valencia-Martin, Galan and Rodriguez-Artalejo (2008) found that average alcohol intake and binge drinking were both associated with self-reported hazardous driving behaviour as well as traffic accidents, with this relationship stronger when participants reported heavy average alcohol consumption and binge drinking jointly. Moreover, Zhao, Wu, Houston & Creager (2010) found that in a driving simulator study of sober driving, participants classified by self-reported behaviour as 'binge drinkers' were more likely to exceed the speed limit and sped for a longer duration than non-binge drinkers.

Notably, evidence indicates that the impact of these lifestyle traits may intersect with key demographic differences. For example, middle-aged drivers report both lower average alcohol intake and less impaired driving (Alcaniz, Santolino and Ramon, 2016). This also extends to within-group differences, as for young women, riskier driving practices (e.g., speeding and tailgating) have been associated with habitual alcohol consumption and self-reported stress (Dobson, Brown, Ball, Powers & McFadden, 1999).

Smoking Behaviour

Cigarette smoking is widely considered to be a risk factor for collision involvement, traffic accident injury and accident mortality which are all behavioural proxies for driving inefficiency (Pederson et al., 1998; Leistikow, Martin & Samuels, 2000; Sacks & Nelson, 1994; Hutchens, Senserrick, Jamieson, Romer & Winston, 2008; Igarashi et al., 2017). Beyond obvious, real-time impacts of smoking during driving (i.e., driver distraction leading to inattention; Avi, Yehonatan, Alon, Alexandra & Arieh, 2001; Saadat & Karbakhsh, 2010; Hutchens et al., 2008), nicotine addiction research has elucidated that smokers are more likely to engage in 'risky' behaviours (MacArthur et al., 2012).

1.4 Measuring eco-driving: self-report versus objective behaviour

1.4.1 The absence of objective eco-driving behaviour

Significant eco-driving evidence has been gained by means of self-report measures of behavioural intention (e.g., Unal et al., 2018; Unal et al., 2019; Lauper et al., 2015) and behaviour (e.g. Schießl et al., 2013). Self-report measures of driving are advantageous as they are easy and cheap to administer, simple to complete and provide a standardised way of collecting data. However, there is significant dispute regarding the usefulness and validity of these measures in the context of driving (Taubman-Ben-Ari, Eherenfreund-Hager & Prato, 2016; Gunther, Rauh & Krems, 2017).

The broader limitations of self-reported behaviour are well-known (Blanchard, Myers & Porter, 2010; af Wahlberg, 2009; af Wahlberg, 2010). Responses may be affected by self-serving biases, recall biases and shared variance with other self-report measures (Taubman-Ben-Ari et al., 2016). More specifically, the use of behavioural intentions as a proxy for eco-driving behaviour may be problematic due to evidence of a weak relationship between eco-driving intentions and behaviours, even when self-reported (Lauper et al., 2015; Unal et al., 2018; Unal et al., 2019; Faries, 2016; Sheeran & Webb, 2016; Sniehotta et al., 2014). As such, the extent to which self-reported eco-driving behaviour and intentions may reflect *real driving* is in doubt (af Wahlberg, 2009; af Wahlberg & Dorn, 2015; Helman & Reed, 2015; Wolf, Oliveira & Thompson, 2003; Forrest & Pear, 2005; Stopher, Zhang & Fitzgerald, 2008; Marshall, Wilson, Molnar, Man-Song-Hing, Stiell & Porter, 2007).

Furthermore, self-reported eco-driving measures often conceptualise eco-driving as a collective 'act' which can be measured using a few broad scale items (e.g., '*I intend to drive more fuel efficiently*'; Unal et al., 2018, Unal et al, 2019; Lauper et al., 2015). While this has practical benefits, this approach fails to recognise and measure the discrete strategies involved in operational eco-driving behaviours (e.g. braking versus speeding). Moreover, it also misses the opportunity to operationalise eco-driving more broadly in the context of other strategic and tactical decisions drivers can make (e.g. trip route, length of journey). This is important, as individuals may differ in how they utilise different eco-driving strategies. As a result, self-report methodologies have limited practical utility for both our understanding of individual differences in eco-driving behaviour, as well as for shaping information-based interventions which often require granular information about drivers' specific eco-driving practices in order to feedback to target populations (Allcott & Mullainathan, 2010).

1.4.2 Digital traces from telematics – a new discipline

In recent years, emerging methods for monitoring drivers using in-vehicle sensors have been adopted in order to collect naturalistic driving data within everyday driving (Horrey & Lesch, 2008, Vaezipour et al., 2015). Data logging technologies such as GPS, accelerometers and other in-car recording devices provide novel methodologies for ecodriving research, as they have enabled researchers to objectively and accurately measure eco-driving using digital traces with little burden on study participants (Blanchard, Myers & Porter, 2010; Marshall et al., 2007; Huebner et al., 2006). Using data mining techniques, these technologies are able to derive an array of driving efficiency metrics which reflect core driving behaviours (e.g., acceleration and braking) as well as wider journey features (e.g., the type of roadways used; Marshall et al., 2007). This is a considerable strength of this methodology, as it can enable researchers to glean granular insights about the behavioural disparities across eco-driving behaviours.

Despite the promise of these novel methods, extremely few psychological studies have operationalised eco-driving behaviour through objective measures (e.g., Stephens & Groeger, 2009; Stephens, Young, Logan & Lenne, 2015; Lajunen, 2001). This is most likely due to the inaccessibility of naturalistic driving data; researchers often do not have the resources to collect data on 'everyday driving' (van Schagen & Sagberg, 2012; Helman & Reed, 2015). Additionally, companies which often monitor customers through these methods, such as telematics insurance providers and vehicle manufacturers, have often been bound by data privacy policies which constrain their ability or willingness to share customer driving data with researchers. Yet, there is promise in recent shifts by the private sector to engage collaboratively with the academic community to address sustainability issues (Riel, Tichkiewitch, Stolfa, Stolfa, Kreiner, Messnarz & Rodic, 2016). This research project in collaboration with Insurance & Mobility Solutions (IMS) serves as a clear exemplar of how industry-academia partnership can be utilised for eco-innovation within the automotive arena.

Moreover, the prevalent paradigm in psychological research adopts an "*explanation-focused*" approach to data analysis – that is, a goal to accurately describe the causal underpinnings of behaviour (p.2, Yarkoni & Westfall, 2017; Hinds & Joinson, 2019). Conversely, novel interdisciplinary research has started to adopt computer science methods in order to incorporate techniques such as machine learning (e.g. Rosenbusch, Soldner, Evans & Zeelenberg, 2021; Rafaeli, Ashtar & Altman, 2019) into psychological practice which are able to go beyond simply *explaining* behaviour in order to *predict* – with relative accuracy and reliability – future behaviour (Yarkoni & Westfall, 2017).

Critically, these advanced methods have significant implications for psychological ecodriving research, as the possible ability to forecast the behavioural, psychological and demographic characteristics of drivers who may be most susceptible to unecological driving may enable the optimal, targeted use of intervention resources as well as deliver valuable actuarial insights for ecological risk-pricing. Accordingly, this thesis assumes an interdisciplinary approach by utilising methodologies from both 'conventional' psychology and computer science to advance our understanding of how fundamental individual and demographic differences – such as personality and age – may play a role in the enactment of environmentally efficient driving.

1.5 This Thesis

1.5.1 Thesis objectives

Taken together, prior research and theory offer substance to the idea that certain individual and demographic differences might be implicated in the propensity to adopt eco-driving practices. As a result, this thesis has three main objectives. The first seeks to address whether several aspects of individual differences (including values, environmental self-identity, personality traits, locus of control and subjective wellbeing) and demography (including age, education level, recreational drug use and major life stressors) are predictive of several eco-driving behaviours measured objectively using telematics technology. To my knowledge, this has not yet been tested before in this capacity. Second, this thesis aims to combine self-report and objective measurement to develop a broader understanding of the relationship of drivers' subjective eco-driving intentions and actual eco-driving behaviours. Finally, this thesis aims to develop a series of recommendations for how psychological insights could be used in practice by our industry partner, IMS, as well as wider policy stakeholders, in the design of technology-assisted eco-driving behavioural interventions.

1.5.2 Hypotheses

In accordance with the objectives of this thesis outlined above as well as the literature review undertaken, seven hypotheses are proposed:

Hypothesis 1: Higher scores on honesty-humility, agreeableness, conscientiousness and openness to experience personality traits will predict greater eco-driving behaviours.

Hypothesis 2: A quadratic relationship (an inverted 'U' shape) is predicted between emotionality and eco-driving behaviour.

Hypothesis 3: Higher scores on extraversion personality traits will predict poorer ecodriving behaviours.

Hypothesis 4: Higher scores on biospheric and altruistic value orientation and environmental self-identity will predict greater eco-driving behaviours.

Hypothesis 5: Higher scores on egoistic and hedonic value orientation will predict poorer eco-driving behaviours.

Hypothesis 6: Overall scores on the SLW & PWI scale will not predict eco-driving behaviours.

Hypothesis 7: Higher scores on the locus of control (high = externality) will predict poorer eco-driving behaviours.

2. Methods

2.1 Participants

Participants were recruited online via an email advertisement campaign delivered by Carrot Insurance to a stratified sample of their Carrot Insurance telematics policy customers in the UK. In order to participate, customers were required to be 18 years or older at the time of policy commencement, hold a full UK Driving License and have held a telematics insurance policy with Carrot Insurance for at least the prior three months.

The customer sample selected to receive the email study invitation consisted of 1634 individuals delivered in three tranches (each tranche approx. n = 500, with this approach taken in order to anticipate response rate and distribute the survey proportionately. The sample was stratified by the industry partner by the participation requirements above as well as by length of policy (i.e., 3 - 6 months / 6 - 9 months / 9 - 12 months). This form of proportionate stratification was adopted with the aim of increasing the representativeness of the sample and reducing potential bias in driving quality. Notably, Carrot Insurance adopts a 'traffic light' system to distinguish the quality of customers' driving on a weekly basis, aggregating their behaviours into a collective 'score'. Accordingly, this differentiates 'Green'-averaging drivers who are driving satisfactorily, 'Yellow'-averaging customers who are driving adequately, and 'Red'-averaging drivers whose driving safety is inadequate and requires improvement otherwise risking early policy termination by Carrot Insurance. As such, this bias towards retaining 'Green' and 'Yellow' customers and dispensing of 'Red' customers creates a dynamic whereby the longer a customer has 'survived' their policy, the more probable they are a 'better' driver. In this vein, this research's requirement for a minimum policy length of three months – in order to obtain reliable driving data from customers - significantly inhibits the recruitment of 'Red'-averaging customers.

A priori power analysis was conducted using the software G*Power which showed that for linear multiple regression analyses, a sample of only 98 was enough to determine medium effect sizes of $f^2 \ge .25$ found in the literature (e.g. Lai, 2015; Oxendahl, 2018; Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018; Cristea, Paran & Delhomme, 2012) with a power of .95 when α = .05 with up to six predictors. In return for their time, participants were compensated with a £5 Amazon eGift Card that was delivered via Carrot Insurance using their incentive distribution partner, GiftCloud.

2.2 Measures

2.2.1 Self-report survey measures

2.2.1.1 Demographic questions

Several demographic questions measured participants' age, gender identity, ethnicity, licence length, current UK region residency, education level, smoking frequency, alcohol consumption frequency and major life events. See table below for measurement approach (Table 2.1).

Demographic Variable	Measurement Approach
Age	Text entry
Gender identity	Multiple-choice question with five options: 'Male',
	'Female', 'Non-binary', 'Prefer to self-describe [text
	box]' and 'Prefer not to say'.
Ethnicity	Multiple-choice question with six options: six options:
	'White', 'Black', 'Asian', Mixed or multiple ethnic
	groups', 'Other ethnicity [text box]' and 'Prefer not to
	say'.
Licence Length	Separate text entry boxes for 'Years' and 'Months'.
Current UK region	Interactive clickable map, requiring participants to select
	one of twelve UK regions: 'Scotland', 'North East', 'North
	West', 'Yorkshire and the Humber', 'East Midlands',
	'West Midlands', 'Wales', 'East of England', 'London',
	'South East', 'South West' and 'Northern Ireland' (CIHT,
	<u>2020</u>)

Table 2.1. Measurement of Demographic Variables

Education level	Multiple-choice question consisting of four generalised
	UK levels of qualifications as options: 'GCSE (or
	equivalent', 'A Level (or equivalent)', 'University
	undergraduate programme' and 'University postgraduate
	programme'.
Smoking frequency	Multiple-choice question worded as 'How frequently do
	you smoke?', with four options: 'Often', 'Sometimes',
	'Rarely' and 'Never.
Alcohol Consumption	Multiple-choice question worded as 'How frequently do
Frequency	you drink alcohol?' with four options: 'Often',
	'Sometimes', 'Rarely' and 'Never'.
Major Life Events	Multiple-choice question worded as 'Have you
	experienced any of the following major life events in the
	last year? Select all that apply.'. Nine options were
	derived by the research team: 'Childbirth or adoption',
	'Separation from a relationship or divorce', 'Personal
	illness', 'Illness of a close other', 'Injury or medical
	emergency involving you', 'Injury or medical emergency
	involving a close other', 'Moving to a new home (including
	University'), 'Bereavement of a close other (e.g. partner,
	family, friend)' and 'Change of job circumstances'.

2.2.1.2 Scales and measures

When examining Alpha, $\alpha > .50$ was accepted as adequate internal reliability in line with recommendations from Hinton, Brownlow, McMurray & Cozens (2004), with an Alpha score of $\alpha > .75$ taken to indicate high reliability (Hinton et al., 2004). This was selected, as Kline (1999) and Cortina (1993) both acknowledge that more diverse psychological constructs and scales featuring few items commonly incur smaller Cronbach Alpha values.

The Perceived Accessibility Scale (PAC) measured perceived ease of engaging in preferred activities using different transport modes (Lattman, Olsson & Friman, 2016). The scale consisted of four items such as *"It is possible to do the activities I prefer with public transport"* and participants responded on a seven-point Likert-scale ranging from *"I don't agree"* (1) to *"I completely agree"* (7) as to what extent they agreed or disagreed with the statement. Total scores could range from 1 - 7, whereby higher scores indicated greater perceived accessibility using public transport modes. This scale had very good internal consistency ($\alpha = .81$).

Personality was measured using the 60-item short measure of the HEXACO PI-R (Ashton & Lee, 2008). The measure consisted of six domain scales, featuring 10 items per scale presented as statements such as "*I sometimes can't help worrying about little things*". Participants responded on a five-point likert-type scale ranging from "*strongly disagree*" (1) to "*strongly agree*" (5) as to what extent they agreed or disagreed with each statement. Scores for each domain scale could range from 1 - 5. Each of the six domain scales showed good reliability: Honesty/Humility ($\alpha = .69$), Emotionality ($\alpha = .75$), Extraversion ($\alpha = .74$), Agreeableness ($\alpha = .68$), Conscientiousness ($\alpha = .71$), and Openness to experience ($\alpha = .73$).

The Environmental Portrait Value Questionnaire (E-PVQ) consisted of 17 items which measured human value orientations considered to underlie environmental beliefs and behaviours; biospheric (i.e. concern for environment), altruistic (i.e. concern for others), egoistic (i.e. concern for personal resources) and hedonic values (i.e. concern for pleasure and comfort; Bouman, Steg & Kiers, 2018). The measure consisted of four domain scales, featuring between 3 to 5 items per scale. Items consisted of descriptions of what another individual (matched to self-reported gender identity; he, she, they) thought was very important in life, such as *"It is important to them to protect the environment"*. Participants responded on a seven-point Likert-scale ranging from *"not like me at all"* (1) to *"very much like me"* (7) as to what extent the person described was similar to themselves. Scores from each domain scale could range from between 1 – 7. The egoistic biospheric domain scale illustrated low but acceptable internal reliability ($\alpha = .64$), whilst the remaining three showed very high internal reliability: altruistic ($\alpha = .87$), biospheric ($\alpha = .90$), and hedonic ($\alpha = .91$).

The Locus of Control Scale (LOC; Rotter, 1966) consisted of 29 items which measured an individual's perception of whether themselves or external factors control their life outcomes. Each item consisted of a pair of statements such as *"Becoming a success is a matter of hard work, luck has little or nothing to do with it"* versus *"Getting a good job depends mainly on being in the right place at the right time"*, whereby participants selected the statement that they most identified with. Scores for the scale could range between 0 – 23, whereby higher scores indicate externality and lower scores indicate internality of locus of control. Although the scale had low internal consistency ($\alpha = .50$), this was to be expected as Rotter (1989) himself acknowledges that items within the scale were designed to sample behaviour across a wide variety of situations to reflect locus of control as a broad construct, at the expense of high internal reliability as correlations among behaviours in different situations were expected to be positive but low.

The Environmental Self-Identity Scale (Environmental Self-Identity) consists of three items which measured the extent to which individuals perceive themselves as a type of person who acts environmentally friendly (Van der Werff, Steg & Keizer, 2013b). Participants responded to items such as "*I am the type of person who acts environmentally friendly*" on a seven-point scale ranging from "*totally disagree*" (1) to "*totally agree*" (7). Total scores could range from 1 - 7, whereby higher scores indicate greater selfperception as an environmentally-conscious individual. This scale had high internal reliability ($\alpha = .90$).

General subjective wellbeing was measured using the Satisfaction with Life as a Whole & Personal Wellbeing Index Scale (SLW&PWI; The International Wellbeing Group, 2013) which contained nine items. Participants were asked "*How satisfied are you with...?*" and responded to items such as "*feeling part of your community?*" on an 11-point scale ranging from "*no satisfaction at all*" (1) to "*completely satisfied*" (11). Total scores could range from 1 to 11, whereby higher scores indicated greater subjective wellbeing. This scale had high internal reliability ($\alpha = .88$).

Behavioural intention to eco-drive was measured using a three-item scale developed by Unal, Steg and Gorsira (2018). Participants were asked *"To what extent do you intend to*

perform the following driving behaviours?" and responded to items such as "I intend to switch to a higher gear as soon as possible" on a 7-point scale ranging from "I do not intend to do this" (1) to "I fully intend to do this" (7). Total scores could range from 1 to 7, with higher scores indicating greater behavioural intention to perform eco-driving behaviours. The scale had low – though adequate – internal reliability ($\alpha = .61$).

2.2.2 Measures of objective eco-driving

The driving data provided by my industry partner IMS Data Science consists of ten objective eco-driving measures sourced from customer journeys throughout their policy (minimum 3 months, maximum 12 months). This includes seven operational behaviours derived from the accelerometer data consisting of acceleration, braking, speeding, cornering, duration over an hour, volume of journeys and time of day. Moreover, it comprises of three tactical behaviours including; number of journeys, average duration of journeys, and average number of miles. Each of the seven operational measures reflect the 'point' counts customers received during each journey as a result of undesirably performing the respective inefficient action (e.g. braking too sharply). Table 2.2 explains how each objective eco-driving variable is derived by the industry partner (e.g. a speeding 'point' received for travelling at a speed 10mph above the average speed limit).

Variable Name	Variable Description
Number of Journeys	The total number of journeys undertaken by each
	participant over the duration of their policy so far (min.
	3 months, max. 12 months).
Av. Duration of Journeys	The average duration in minutes of all journeys
	undertaken by each participant over the duration of their
	policy so far. The duration data provided by IMS was
	rounded to the nearest whole minute.
Av. Number of Miles	The average number of miles of all journeys undertaken
	by each participant for the policy period so far. The

Table 2.2. Objective Eco-Driving Variable Descriptors

	mileage data provided by IMS was rounded to two
	decimal places.
Acceleration	Participants received acceleration 'points' due to
	inefficient acceleration per journey made. Points were
	derived [REDACTED] and were given in any instance
	where the acceleration over the previous second was
	above a given threshold (approximately [REDACTED]
	G).
Braking	Participants received braking 'points' due to inefficient
	deceleration per journey. Points were derived once per
	second and were given in any instance where the
	deceleration over the previous second was above a
	given threshold (approximately [REDACTED] G).
Speeding	Participants received (average) speeding 'points' due to
	travelling at an inefficient speed per journey. Average
	speed points were accumulated when the vehicle travels
	at a speed of more than [REDACTED] mph over the
	average speed for that road, with [REDACTED] point/s
	given per minute.
Cornering	Participant received cornering 'points' due to inefficient
	turning behaviour per journey. Points were derived
	[REDACTED] and were given in any instance where
	the vehicle changes direction by [REDACTED] degrees
	at a given speed of more than [REDACTED] mph.
Duration	Participant received duration 'points' due to inefficient
	journey durations per journey. Points were derived
	[REDACTED] every [REDACTED] for every message
	received from the device driven for over [REDACTED]
	hour/s of continual driving.
Volume of Journeys	Participants received volume of journey 'points' due to
	an inefficient volume of journeys. Points were

	have been more than [REDACTED] journeys in a
	rolling [REDACTED] time window.
Night-Time Driving (IMS	Participant received night-time driving 'points' due to
define this as 'Time of	driving during the night (per journey). This is
Day')	implicated due to poorer driving quality observed
	during this period as a result of the impact of darkness
	on driving conditions. Points were accumulated
	[REDACTED] for every [REDACTED] for every
	message received from the device driven between the
	hours of [REDACTED] and [REDACTED].

2.3 Procedure

All participants were recruited through an email advertisement campaign delivered by Carrot Insurance to a stratified sample of Carrot Insurance telematics policy customers. The email advert briefly informed prospective participants about the broad purpose of the research, the £5 Amazon eGift Card incentive, details of the study and how to take part (See Appendix B).

Prospective participants were encouraged to click the "Take Part" link if they wanted to learn more about the research and participate. This featured an embedded link to the online survey hosted on the platform Qualtrics that was personalised for each customer. This was performed using anonymised, hashed data provided by Carrot Insurance which served as a proxy for customer policy reference numbers (See Appendix D). This eliminated the need for participants to provide any personal data, as it enabled the research team to anonymously tie participant survey responses to their historic driving data during data analysis.

Upon clicking, participants were first presented with a detailed information page, followed by a consent page, before commencing the survey. Following provision of consent, the survey listed a series of four initial demographic questions (age, gender identity, ethnicity, license length). Then, participants were presented the Environmental-VQ; HEXACO-60, Environmental Self-Identity, Locus of Control scale, Behavioural Intention to Eco-Drive Scale, Perceived Accessibility of Public Transport Scale and the

Satisfaction with Life as a Whole & PWI Scale. Lastly, participants were presented with a five closing demographic questions (current UK region, educational attainment level, smoking frequency, alcohol consumption frequency, recent major life events). Following completion of the survey questions, participants were presented with a debrief page. After survey data collection, the list of customers (anonymously identified through their hashes) that had completed the survey were sent to Carrot Insurance. Carrot Insurance used the hashes to query participants' historic driving journey data and return the dataset. Carrot Insurance also used the hashes to identify participating customers and distribute the £5 Amazon eGift Card incentive via their incentive distribution partner, GiftCloud.

2.4 Ethics

Prior to any data being collected, the study received full ethical approval from the Faculty of Science and Technology Ethics Committee based at Lancaster University (Reference: FST19123, see Appendix A). The study procedure also complied with British Psychological Society ethical guidelines and guidelines for internet-mediated research (British Psychological Society, 2014; Hewson et al., 2013).

On the first page of the online survey, participants were presented with a participant information page. This page detailed the purpose of the research, specified what taking part comprised of and communicated the potential benefits and disadvantages of participating in the study (See Appendix C). No deception took place as the full aims of the study were described. This page also clarified details regarding participant anonymity and data handling in line with Lancaster University and GDPR guidelines. Participants were advised that they did not have to take part in the study if they did not wish to and could withdraw participation at any time up to two weeks following completion of the survey, without any adverse consequences in terms of their car insurance policy with Carrot Insurance. On this page, participants were additionally provided information about ethical approval by the Faculty of Science and Technology (FST) Research Ethics Committee and contact details for both the Principal Investigator as well as the Head of the Lancaster Environment Centre, in case participants had any queries about the research or concerns or complaints regarding their experience. The consent page summarised information pertaining to participation in several statements and requested consenting

participants to click a box in order digitally sign their consent to the statements (See Appendix D).

For ethical purposes, all questions within the Qualtrics survey were programmed to request responses to unanswered questions in lieu of forced response, whereby participants were notified of unanswered questions and asked if they would like to answer the question or continue without answering.

After completing the survey, participants were presented with a debrief page. This elaborated on the purpose and background of the research, provided resources about ecodriving, reiterated information regarding rights to withdraw from the study and listed contact details if participants wished to voice concern or complain about their experience. Moreover, the debrief page provided several sources of support, advice and information if participants felt they were affected by any of the topics discussed during the survey, including a link to Carrot Insurance's Customer Support service and links to the following charities services: Mind (https://www.mind.org.uk/informationand support support/types-of-mental-health-problems/stress/what-is-stress/), Samaritans (https://www.samaritans.org), (http://www.brake.org.uk/) THINK! Brake and (https://www.think.gov.uk).

3. Results

Following data collection using the procedure outlined in the previous section, data analysis was conducted to address the thesis objectives and hypotheses as outlined (see Section 1.5.). The project industry partner IMS are the data controllers of the telematics journey datasets. Therefore, requests to view and access the data should be made to IMS.

3.1 Analysis Plan

First, the analysis provides a description of how the survey and driving data were processed, including how scores for the survey measures were calculated, how the driving data was formulated into variables and the rationale for data removal. Next, demographics and variable descriptive statistics were reported for the final sample. Tests of normality were conducted to establish whether the variables met the assumptions of parametric testing. Then, relationships between all variables were assessed. This was to inform the confirmatory analyses and explore the relationships between variables of interest, including the relationships between outcome eco-driving variables, and the relationship between self-reported behavioural intentions to eco-drive and (objective) eco-driving variables. Afterwards, confirmatory analyses were conducted to assess whether any of the relevant variables were predictive of eco-driving behaviour variables (both objective and self-reported) in line with the hypotheses. Following confirmatory analyses, additional exploratory analysis was undertaken to assess the predictive relationship between demographic variables and eco-driving behaviour variables (both objective and self-reported). Then, predictive modelling using conditional inference trees was conducted to explore non-linear relationships between study variables, focusing on predicting eco-driving behaviours and driver gender.

3.2 Data processing and scoring

The data was downloaded from Qualtrics and processed using R. Data for licence length was transformed from two columns 'Years' and 'Months' into one column reflecting total licence length in months. To consider the cumulative impact of multiple major life events (e.g. moving home), responses to the eight questions were summed to create a total score

('Major Life Event Frequency'). Scores for the Perceived Accessibility of Public Transport scale, Environmental Self-Identity scale, Satisfaction with Life as a Whole and Personal Wellbeing Index scale and behavioural intention for eco-driving scale were created by averaging the items of each respective scale to create a mean score. For the Locus of Control scale, some items required reverse coding; items were then summed to create a total score. For each of the four value domain scales in the Environmental-Portrait Value Questionnaire, the responses to the corresponding items for each value domain were averaged to create a mean score for that value. This generated four overall value scores per participant which were used in the analysis; one for biospheric values, altruistic values, hedonic values and egoistic values. For each of the six personality domain scales in the HEXACO Personality Inventory, the responses to each of the ten corresponding items for each trait domain were averaged to create a mean score for that rait.

I analysed pre-processed metrics devised by IMS, whereby for each journey undertaken, the customer received 'point' counts for each of the seven main driving quality measures (i.e. acceleration) each time they operated the car inefficiently (See Table 2.2). If a participant received greater than 0 points for a journey, then that journey was coded as 1 (indicating that driving inefficiency occurred for that driving measure during the journey). If a driver did not incur any points during a journey, then that journey was coded as 0 (indicating they drove efficiently). Then each participant was ascribed a percentage score for each driving metric that reflected the proportion of their journeys in which they received 'points'. This approach was selected as we identified a large volume of journeys across participants whereby no 'points' were collected. Critically, if a measure of central tendency was conducted across all journeys instead, the resulting values would have been equal or very close to zero. As such, using the percentage statistic provided greater variability, which was able to illustrate differences between drivers more effectively. The number of journeys, average duration of all journeys and average miles of all journeys were also calculated. This resulted in a total of ten data points per participant. Finally, the processed survey and driving datasets were column-merged together using the participant hashes assigned.

3.3 Data Removal

Following the email advertisement campaign, the online survey received 145 completed responses, providing a response rate of 8.87% from the initial 1634 contacted. However, following removal of those who had missing values (n = 12) and those who wished to withdraw from the study (n = 1), the final sample consisted of 132 participants.

3.4 Final Sample Demographics

Considering the anticipated 'survivor bias' noted previously (see Section 2.1.), the final sample was distributed by average driving quality as expected (as per Carrot Insurance's traffic light metrics; Green' = [REDACTED]%, 'Yellow' = [REDACTED]%, 'Red' = [REDACTED]%). Participants were aged between 18 and 72 years (M = 20.57; SD =4.86) with 71 participants identifying as women (53.79%) and 61 identifying as men (46.21%). The sample was predominantly white (n = 105; 79.54%), with 6 people identifying as black (4.54%), 16 as Asian (12.12%), 1 as being from a mixed or multiple ethnic background (0.76%), 2 as being from another ethnic background not listed (1.5%) and 2 preferring not to disclose their ethnicity (1.5%). A large proportion of participants reported living within the North and Midland regions of England (62.12%), with the remaining reasonably distributed across the rest of the UK. Approximately a third of participants had completed or were in the process of completing an undergraduate (30.30%) or a postgraduate degree programme (4.5%), with the remaining participants educated to A Level or equivalent (46.21%) and GCSE or equivalent (18.94%). The length of time that participant had held their Full UK Driving License ranged from 4 to 649 months (M = 25.18; SD = 56.03).

3.5 Descriptive Statistics of Study Variables

1	•		·		
Variable	М	SD	Median	Min	Max
Age (Years)	20.57	4.86	20.00	18.00	72.00
Licence Length (Months)	25.18	56.03	19.00	4.00	649.00
Smoking Frequency	3.42	1.03	1.00	1.00	4.00
Alcohol Consumption Frequency	2.65	0.96	2.00	1.00	4.00

Table 3.1. Descriptive statistics of all study variables (n = 132)

Major Life Events Frequency	1.90	1.60	1.00	0.00	9.00
Biospheric Values	5.34	1.32	5.50	1.00	7.00
Altruistic Values	6.17	0.91	6.40	3.00	7.00
Hedonic Values	6.14	1.00	6.33	3.00	7.00
Egoistic Values	4.39	0.99	4.20	2.40	7.00
Honesty-Humility (HEXACO)	3.43	0.57	3.40	2.00	4.80
Emotionality (HEXACO)	3.14	0.61	3.10	1.40	4.90
Extraversion (HEXACO)	3.08	0.58	3.10	1.30	4.30
Agreeableness (HEXACO)	3.20	0.54	3.20	1.10	4.80
Conscientiousness (HEXACO)	3.60	0.53	3.60	1.70	4.90
Openness to Experience (HEXACO)	3.13	0.60	3.05	1.20	4.40
Environmental Self-Identity	4.92	1.29	5.00	1.00	7.00
Locus of Control	11.74	2.13	12.00	6.00	18.00
Behavioural Intention for Eco-Driving	5.36	1.15	5.33	1.67	7.00
Perceived Accessibility of Public	3.35	1.46	3.38	1.00	7.00
Transport (PAC)					
Satisfaction with Life as a Whole &	7.54	1.73	8.00	3.00	11.00
Personal Wellbeing Index					
(SLW&PWI)					
Number of Journeys	1244.27	1026.88	903.50	80.00	5248.00
Average Duration of Journeys	17.54	4.32	16.59	10.12	40.83
Average Miles of Journey	4.96	2.55	4.47	1.53	20.65
Acceleration Points Frequency	24.18	10.88	25.38	1.22	53.14
(Percentage)					
Braking Points Frequency	7.67	6.04	6.22	0.00	29.13
(Percentage)					
Speeding Points Frequency	6.77	9.46	2.95	0.00	43.52
(Percentage)					
Sharp Cornering Points Frequency	7.70	6.21	6.21	0.00	28.45
(Percentage)					
Duration Points Frequency	1.90	2.73	1.12	0.00	25.65
(Percentage)					

Volume of Journeys Points Frequency	15.41	15.62	9.70	0.00	91.26
(Percentage)					
Time of Day Points Frequency	3.03	3.32	1.71	0.00	14.48
(Percentage)					

3.6 Normality Tests

Scores from seven variables including acceleration points frequency [W = 0.99, p = .55], egoistic values [W = 0.98, p = .07], Honesty-Humility [W = 0.99, p = .55], Emotionality [W = 0.99, p = .25], Extraversion [W = 0.98, p = .09], Conscientiousness [W = 0.99, p = .19] and Openness to Experience [W = 0.98, p = .14] were found to be normally distributed when conducting Shapiro-Wilks tests. However, the remaining 23 variables listed in Table 3.1. had distributions which were significantly different from a normal distribution (p < .05).

3.7 Exploratory Analyses

Exploratory analyses were conducted initially in order to inform confirmatory analyses and explore relationships across the variables. This included assessing relationships between the ten objective eco-driving outcome variables, the associations across the wider study variables and the associations between self-reported eco-driving intentions and the objective eco-driving behaviours. To assess this, Spearman's correlations across all 31 key study variables were conducted (see Table 3.2) in line with Bishara and Hittner (2017) recommendations as these are robust against non-normality.

3.7.1 Correlations Between Eco-Driving Outcome Variables

Relationships between the ten eco-driving outcome variables were explored (see Table 3.2). Moderate-to-strong positive correlations were illustrated across the eco-driving behaviours, though most consistently across more 'operational' driving metrics (e.g., acceleration, braking). These relationships suggest that when drivers receive 'points' for one driving behaviour (e.g. speeding), similar rates of other inefficient driving actions may be likely to co-occur (e.g., braking; $R^2 = .56$, p < .001). This was unsurprising

considering several of the eco-driving measures are derived simultaneously using the same accelerometer data sources (e.g., measures of g-force). Among the ten eco-driving variables, 'volume of journeys' – which represents points received for excessive vehicle use over a rolling 24-hour period – and 'number of journeys' demonstrated the weakest associations with the other eco-driving metrics. These findings suggest that increases in vehicle use may not necessarily correlate with the exhibition of other inefficient driving actions.

3.7.2 Correlations Between Wider Study Variables

It was of interest to explore correlations across all study variables to understand the underlying variable relationships with eco-driving and wider measures and to inform confirmatory analyses (see Table 3.2). Some weak-to-moderate relationships were identified between eco-driving variables and demographic traits (e.g., alcohol consumption frequency was positively associated with braking; $R^2 = .40$, p < .001). Comparatively, correlations between eco-driving variables and psychological measures were predominantly non-significant, though weak negative relationships were found between biospheric values and braking ($R^2 = -.23$, p < .001) and between Openness to Experience and volume of journeys ($R^2 = -.22$, p < .05). Moreover, Openness to Experience was positively associated with 'points' received for duration over an hour ($R^2 = -.22$, p < .05). Self-reported intentions to eco-drive was positively associated with seven psychological variables within the study: biospheric values, altruistic values, hedonic values, environmental self-identity, trait honesty-humility, agreeableness and conscientiousness (R^2 range between -..14 to -..42).

Table 3.2. [Page 59 and 60] Correlations matrix showing Spearman's r for all study variables.

Variables	1	2	3	4	5	0	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	32
1. Number of Journeys	-																															
2. Av. Duration of Journeys	.01	-																														
3. Av. Number of Miles	.03	.79** *	-																													
4. Acceleration (Percentage)	.32**	.29**	.33**	-																												
5. Braking (Percentage)	.27	.41** *	.64** *	.40** *	-																											
6. Speeding (Percentage)	.22	.38** *	.42** *	.34**	.56** *	-																										
7. Cornering (Percentage)	.22	.35**	.60** *	.49** *	.60** *	.32*	_																									
8. Duration over an hour (Percentage)	.17	.70** *	.71** *	.30*	.46** *	.45** *	.34*	-																								
9. Vol of Journeys (Percentage)	.55** *	06	.02	.24*	.25	.25	.32*	.12	-																							
10. Time of Day (Percentage)	.30	.32**	.31**	.14	.36*	.31*	.33** *	.29	.35** *	-																						
11. Age (Years)	.14	.07	.01	.13	.04	.18	_ .12**	.01	04	.04**	-																					
12.Licence Length (Months)	.42*	.01	.09	.15	.23	.20	.01**	.15	.03	.11**	.36** *	-																				
13. Education	17	01	.00	18	00	01	15	.08	_ .24**	.06	.13	.05	-																			
14. Smoking Frequency	.01	05	.01	.01	.21*	.03	.01	06	.21*	.13	.00	06	12	-																		
15. Alcohol Consumption	.05	.18*	.35*	.18*	.40 ***	.17	.24*	.25*	.10	.14	15	.04	04	25	-																	
16. Biospheric Values	03	05	10	.00	_ .23**	16	.04	12	01	.05	.10*	.02	.06	07	09	-																
17. Altruistic Values	.05	.05	06	.06	12	.02	05	04	.00	.05	.24	.11	01	05	05	.59** *	-															

18. Hedonic Values	.10	.03	.01	.06	.02	.02	.04	01	.06	.04	.14	.07	01	01	.15	.39** *	.61** *	-														
19. Egoistic Values	.04	.02	08	07	09	07	04	04	.05	03	20	05	10	.06	.03	.19*	.11	.26*	-													
20. Environmental Self- Identity	05	.05	03	05	12	11	.14	03	.04	.02	.04	03*	.11	20	.04	.67** *	.47** *	.35** *	.15	-												
21. Honesty-Humility	15	05	06	.12	14	08	.01	14	09	05	.10	06	.06	12	15	.39** *	.32** *	.13*	19*	.19**	-											
22. Emotionality	17	.03	05	16	13	14	16	04	22	08	.05	03	.10	01	00	.09	.08*	.04	.05	.01	09	-										
23. Extraversion	.05	.01	.06	07	.08	.02	.07	.03	.02	.07	12	00	08	03	.01	.02	.13	.19	.20	.10	.08	- .28** *	-									
24. Agreeableness	.01	.10	.08	.13	.00	01	.02	.00	.04	01	.04	01*	.09	18*	04	.26**	.21**	.11	.04	.30*	.40** *	04	.16	-								
25. Conscientiousness	01	.03	.06	.07	06	.02	.07	.05	07	.12	.23	01	.15	27*	04	.24** *	.27** *	.27** *	09	.30** *	.40	04	.19*	.28** *	_							
26. Openness to Experience	13	.22*	.05	.10	10	01	02	.12	22*	.09	.15	.01	.18	10	01	.33*	.15*	.10	07	.23*	.12	.14	13	.18*	.23**	-						
27. Locus of Control	.05	.06	.03	06	02	.10	.08	.06	.17	.02	17	08	08	03	02	.05	.01	05	.03	.13	.00	.05	08	.15	14	06	-					
28. Behavioural Intention for Eco-Driving	.02	01	05	.02	04	13*	.05	04	.01	.00	11	09	.17	24*	.06	.27** *	.14**	.22**	.08	.42** *	.36** *	.02	.07	.33** *	.40** *	.12	.02	-				
29. Perceived Accessibility Scale	04	.19*	.11	.02	07	.02	.01	.03	11	06	.02	.02	08	11	11	.04	07	12	.07	.05	13	09	.08	.08**	14	.09	.09	01	-			
30. Satisfaction with Life as a Whole & Personal Wellbeing	05	.00	.00	02	04	.04	.04	.09	.00	03	07	07	01	18*	.15	.12	.11	.31**	.04	.16	.15*	.01	.35** *	.03	.24**	11	03	.27** *	06	-		
31. Major Life Events Frequency	00	.10	.11	.00	.06	.10*	.00	.10	.05	.07	.13	.01	.05	.12*	.16*	.06	.11	.14	.07	.12	.02	03	00	.10	.10	.10	.12	.07	.10	10	-	
32. Gender	16	02	08	02	18	08	16*	01	14	14*	.07	.00	.09	06	.03	.09	.17*	.11	.09	.07	.00	.51** *	17*	.05	.04	.08	.05	09	04	.07	.13	-

[†]p < .07. *p < .05. **p < .01 ***p < .001

3.7.3 Eco-driving behavioural intentions versus objective eco-driving behaviours

As discussed earlier in this thesis (see Section 1.4.1), driving behaviour research has often relied heavily on measuring intentions as a proxy for behaviour (e.g. Unal, Steg & Gorsira, 2018) despite widespread evidence of an intention – behaviour gap (Lauper et al., 2015; Faries, 2016, Manski, 1990). Therefore, it was of interest to explore whether self-reported behavioural intention to eco-drive was related to objective measures of eco-driving behaviour, as it would suggest that eco-driving intention could be considered an antecedent to eco-driving behaviour. To assess this, Spearman's correlations between objective eco-driving variables and behavioural intention to eco-drive were conducted. These are reported in both Table 3.2 and Table 3.3 below, with the latter provided for improved interpretability and detail.

Self-reported eco-driving intention was found to be significantly weakly negatively related to inefficient speeding frequency [$R^2 = -.11$, p = .04, 95% CI = -0.28, 0.06], however no other statistically significant relationships were found between eco-driving intention with the remaining objective measures of eco-driving behaviour (all p > .05).

Table 3.3. Spearman's correlations between objective eco-driving variables and behavioural intention to eco-drive, with 95%	confidence
intervals ($n = 132$).	

	Spearman	IS		
	R^2	р	95% <i>C.I.</i> f	for R^2
			Lower	Upper
Acceleration [Percentage]	.01	.93	-0.16	0.18
Braking [Percentage]	06	.78	-0.23	0.11
Speeding [Percentage]	11*	.04	-0.28	0.06
Cornering [Percentage]	.04	.78	-0.13	0.21
Duration over an hour [Percentage]	.05	.95	-0.12	0.22
Volume of Journeys [Percentage]	.02	.79	-0.15	0.19
Time of Day [Percentage]	02	.96	-0.19	0.15
Total number of journeys	.02	.90	-0.15	0.19
Average duration [minutes]	03	.82	-0.20	0.14
Average distance [miles]	08	.65	-0.25	0.09

*Significant to p < .05

3.8 Confirmatory Analyses

To assess my seven hypotheses (see Section 1.5.2), regression analyses were conducted.

3.8.1 Regression Models

3.8.1.1 Assumptions

Linear regression modelling was adopted to assess linear relationships. Scatterplots of standardised predicted values versus standardised residuals illustrated that the data met the assumptions of homogeneity of variance and linearity, and the residuals were approximately normally distributed in all models (Andy Field, 2012). Moreover, tests to see if the data met the assumption of collinearity indicated that multicollinearity was not a concern across the models (all VIF < 5).

3.8.1.2 Linear Regression Analysis

For each of the criterion variables including both objective eco-driving behaviours and self-reported eco-driving intentions (see Table 3.1.), four models were built: 1) a model comprising of the six HEXACO trait variables as predictors, 2) a model of the four value orientations and environmental self-identity as predictors, 3) a model featuring only subjective wellbeing as a predictor (SLW&PWI), and 4) a model featuring only the measure of locus of control as a predictor. Model specification was largely theory-driven. For example, environmental self-identity is conceptually related to biospheric values and pro-environmental behaviour and thus included in the same models (Van der Werff, Steg & Keizer, 2013b). As the four models specified were fitted to each of the ten eco-driving criterion variables, this created a total of 40 regression models. Notably, separate linear regression models for each criterion variable was chosen instead of a multivariate regression approach. This was selected in agreement with the industry partner to aid interpretability and applied value, as they were interested in the discrete predictors of each individual driving behaviour and past evidence (see Section 1.3) led us to expect that the predictors would differ across eco-driving outcome variables due to context dependency of driving behaviour. Using separate regression models per criterion variable was deemed more appropriate for the applications of this work by providing a more detailed view of how each predictor influences each outcome.

As Hypothesis 2 did not predict a linear relationship, this analysis also conducted quadratic models to assess the relationship between HEXACO emotionality and ecodriving behaviours. Quadratic functions were calculated by conducting general linear modelling and including a third variable which represented the square of the predictor variable, HEXACO trait emotionality.

3.8.2 Results by Hypothesis

Hypothesis 1: Higher scores on honesty-humility, agreeableness, conscientiousness and openness to experience personality traits will predict greater eco-driving behaviours.

Linear regression models illustrated that honesty-humility was not a significant predictor of any of the ten eco-driving variables, including eco-driving intention (all p > .05). Linear regression models illustrated that agreeableness and conscientiousness significantly predicted eco-driving intention (see Table 3.13.), however was not a significant predictor for any objective eco-driving variables. Openness to experience significantly predicted average duration of journeys (see Table 3.10.), however did not significantly predict the remaining nine eco-driving variables. As no consistent linear relationships was illustrated between the four personality traits and the battery objective measures of eco-driving, the hypothesis was rejected.

Hypothesis 2: A quadratic relationship is predicted between emotionality and eco-driving behaviour.

Quadratic functions were calculated by conducting general linear modelling with the addition of a third variable; the square of the emotionality trait variable. No significant quadratic relationships were found between emotionality and eco-driving behaviour variables (all p >. 05). However, general linear models conducted illustrated that emotionality significantly predicted both acceleration and volume of journeys (see Table 3.4. and Table 3.9.). As no curvilinear relationships were observed, hypothesis two was rejected.

Hypothesis 3: Higher scores on extraversion personality trait will predict poorer ecodriving behaviours.

Linear models illustrated that extraversion did not significantly predict any of the ecodriving variables (all p > .05; see Table 3.4. – Table 3.13.). As no linear relationship was found between extraversion and eco-driving quality, hypothesis three was rejected.

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper	
Intercept	27.90	11.67	0.00	2.39	.02*	4.81	51.00	
Honesty-Humility	0.67	1.97	0.03	0.34	.73	-3.22	4.56	
Emotionality	-3.96	1.68	-0.22	-2.36	.02*	-7.30	-0.63	
Extraversion	-2.48	1.81	-0.13	-1.37	.17	-6.06	1.11	
Agreeableness	2.37	2.02	0.12	1.17	.24	-1.62	6.36	
Conscientiousness	0.45	2.05	0.02	0.22	.83	-3.61	4.52	
Openness to Experience	1.56	1.70	0.09	0.92	.36	-1.81	4.93	

Table 3.4. Linear model of personality traits predicting acceleration [$R^2 = .07$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .03$, F (6, 125) = 1.65, p = .14]

Notes: $B = beta \ estimates$, $SE \ B = Standard \ error \ of \ beta \ estimates$, $\beta = Standard \ beta \ estimates$. *Significant to p < .05, **Significant to p < .01, ***Significant to p < .001.

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for B
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	12.79	6.60	0.00	1.94	.06	-0.29	25.87
Honesty-Humility	-1.32	1.11	-0.12	-1.19	.24	-3.53	0.88
Emotionality	-0.77	0.95	-0.08	-0.81	.42	-2.66	1.12
Extraversion	-0.08	1.03	-0.01	-0.08	.94	-2.11	1.95
Agreeableness	1.83	1.14	0.16	1.60	.11	-0.43	4.09
Conscientiousness	-0.53	1.16	-0.05	-0.46	.65	-2.83	1.77
Openness to	-0.60	0.96	-0.06	-0.62	.53	-2.51	1.31
Experience							

Table 3.5. Linear model of personality traits predicting braking $[R^2 = .03, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01, F(6, 125) = 0.73, p = .62]$

Notes: B = beta estimates, SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, $\beta = Standardised beta estimates$. *Significant to p < .05, **Significant to p

<.01, ***Significant to *p* < .001.

Table 3.6. Linear model of	personality traits	predicting average	speed [$R^2 = .01, R^2_{Adju}$	$u_{sted} =04, F(6, 125)$	= 0.24, p = .96]
----------------------------	--------------------	--------------------	---------------------------------	---------------------------	------------------

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	0.64	10.48	0.00	0.06	.95	-20.11	21.39
Honesty-Humility	-0.22	1.77	-0.01	-0.13	.90	-3.72	3.28
Emotionality	-0.04	1.52	-0.00	-0.03	.98	-3.03	2.95
Extraversion	-0.36	1.63	-0.00	-0.22	.83	-3.58	2.87
Agreeableness	0.22	1.81	-0.01	0.12	.91	-3.37	3.80
Conscientiousness	1.16	1.84	0.07	0.63	.53	-2.49	4.81
Openness to	1.04	1.53	0.07	0.68	.50	-1.99	4.06
Experience							

Notes: $B = beta \ estimates$, $SE \ B = Standard \ error \ of \ beta \ estimates$, $\beta = Standard \ beta \ estimates$. *Significant to p < .05, **Significant to p < .01, ***Significant to p < .001.

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for B
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	12.57	6.79	0.00	1.85	.07	-0.86	26.00
Honesty-Humility	-0.39	1.14	-0.04	-0.34	.74	-2.65	1.88
Emotionality	-1.78	0.98	-0.18	-1.82	.07	-3.71	0.16
Extraversion	-0.36	1.05	-0.03	-0.34	.73	-2.45	1.73
Agreeableness	-0.82	1.17	-0.07	-0.70	.48	-3.14	1.50
Conscientiousness	1.03	1.19	0.09	0.87	.39	-1.33	3.40
Openness to	0.66	0.99	0.06	0.67	.50	-1.30	2.62
Experience							

Table 3.7. Linear model of personality traits predicting cornering $[R^2 = .04, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01, F(2, 125) = 0.79, p = .58]$

Notes: $B = beta \ estimates$, $SE \ B = Standard \ error \ of \ beta \ estimates$, $\beta = Standard \ beta \ estimates$. *Significant to p < .05, *Significant to p < .01, ***Significant to p < .001.

Table 3.8. Linear model of personality traits predicting how many journeys had a duration above an hour $[R^2 = .05, R^2_{Adjusted} = .00, F(2, 125) = 1.09, p = .37]$

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	0.08	2.97	0.00	0.03	.98	-5.79	5.96
Honesty-Humility	-0.70	0.50	-0.14	-1.40	.16	-1.69	0.29
Emotionality	0.12	0.43	0.03	0.28	.78	-0.73	0.97
Extraversion	0.33	0.46	0.07	0.72	.47	-0.58	1.24
Agreeableness	0.03	0.51	0.01	0.07	.95	-0.98	1.05
Conscientiousness	0.05	0.52	0.01	0.09	.93	-0.99	1.08
Openness to	0.81	0.43	0.18	1.87	.06	-0.05	1.67
Experience							

Notes: $B = beta \ estimates$, $SE \ B = Standard \ error \ of \ beta \ estimates$, $\beta = Standard \ beta \ estimates$. *Significant to p < .05, *Significant to p < .01, ***Significant to p < .001.

Table 3.9. Linear model of	personality traits	predicting volume	f journeys $[R^2 =$	$.09, R^{2}_{Adjusted} =$.05, F (6, 125) = 2.18	p = .049*]
----------------------------	--------------------	-------------------	---------------------	---------------------------	------------------------	------------

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	69.05	16.56	0.00	4.17	<.001***	38.28	101.82
Honesty-Humility	-4.05	2.79	-0.15	-1.45	.15	-9.58	1.47
Emotionality	-5.50	2.39	-0.22	-2.30	.02*	-10.23	-0.77
Extraversion	-5.08	2.57	-0.19	-1.98	.05	-10.18	0.01
Agreeableness	1.52	2.86	0.05	0.53	.59	-4.14	7.19
Conscientiousness	0.70	2.91	0.02	0.24	.81	-5.07	6.46
Openness to	-4.52	2.42	-0.17	-1.87	.06	-9.30	0.26
Experience							

Notes: $B = beta \ estimates$, $SE \ B = Standard \ error \ of \ beta \ estimates$, $\beta = Standard \ beta \ estimates$. *Significant to p < .05, **Significant to p < .01, ***Significant to p < .001.

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	10.51	4.65	0.00	2.26	.03*	1.31	19.71
Honesty-Humility	-0.91	0.78	-0.12	-1.16	.25	-2.46	0.64
Emotionality	0.27	0.67	0.04	0.41	.68	-1.05	1.60
Extraversion	0.42	0.72	0.06	0.58	.56	-1.01	1.85
Agreeableness	0.90	0.80	0.11	1.12	.27	-0.69	2.49
Conscientiousness	0.20	0.82	0.02	0.25	.81	-1.42	1.82
Openness to	1.40	0.68	0.20	2.07	.04*	-0.06	2.74
Experience							

Table 3.10. Linear model of personality traits predicting average duration of journeys [$R^2 = .07$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .02$, F (6, 125) = 1.46, p = .20]

Notes: $B = beta \ estimates$, $SE \ B = Standard \ error \ of \ beta \ estimates$, $\beta = Standard \ beta \ estimates$. *Significant to p < .05, **Significant to p < .01, ***Significant to p < .001.
Table 3.11. Linear model of personality traits predicting average distance of journeys in miles [$R^2 = .04$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01$, F (6, 125) = 0.81, p = .56]

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	1.50	2.79	0.00	0.54	.59	-4.03	7.02
Honesty-Humility	-0.55	0047	-0.12	-1.17	.24	-1.48	0.38
Emotionality	0.14	0.40	0.03	0.34	.74	-0.66	0.93
Extraversion	0.22	0.43	0.05	0.51	.61	-0.64	1.08
Agreeableness	0.59	0.48	0.12	1.22	.23	-0.37	1.54
Conscientiousness	0.45	0.49	0.09	0.91	.36	-0.52	1.42
Openness to	0.24	0.41	0.06	0.59	.59	-0.57	1.04
Experience							

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper	
Intercept	3.40	3.63	0.00	0.94	.35	-3.78	10.58	
Honesty-Humility	-0.46	0.61	-0.08	-0.75	.46	-1.67	0.75	
Emotionality	-0.80	0.52	-0.15	-1.53	.13	-1.83	0.24	
Extraversion	-0.15	0.56	-0.03	-0.26	.79	-1.26	0.97	
Agreeableness	-0.15	0.63	-0.02	-0.24	.81	-1.39	1.09	
Conscientiousness	0.87	0.64	0.14	1.36	.18	-0.40	2.13	
Openness to	0.49	0.53	0.09	0.93	.36	-0.56	1.54	
Experience								

Table 3.12. Linear model of personality traits predicting number of night-time journeys [$R^2 = .04$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01$, F (2, 125) = 0.87, p = .51]

Table 3.13. Linear model of personality traits predicting eco-driving behavioural intention [$\mathbb{R}^2 = .26$, $\mathbb{R}^2_{Adjusted} = .22$, F (2, 125) = 7.14, $p < .001^{***}$]

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	0.36	1.11	0.00	0.33	.74	-1.83	2.56
Honesty-Humility	0.29	0.19	0.14	1.57	.12	-0.08	0.66
Emotionality	0.07	0.16	0.04	0.42	.68	-0.25	0.38
Extraversion	0.03	0.17	0.02	0.18	.86	-0.31	0.37
Agreeableness	0.49	0.19	0.23	2.57	.01*	0.11	0.87
Conscientiousness	0.60	0.20	0.28	3.09	.002**	0.22	0.99
Openness to	-0.02	0.16	-0.01	-0.14	.89	-0.34	0.30
Experience							

Hypothesis 4: Higher scores on biospheric and altruistic value orientation and environmental self-identity will predict greater eco-driving behaviours.

Linear regression modelling illustrated that Environmental Self-Identity alone significantly positively predicted eco-driving intention (see Table 3.23.). However, linear models found that biospheric and altruistic values and environmental self-identity did not significantly predict any of the remaining eco-driving variables (all p > .05; see Table 3.14. – 3.23.). As no linear relationships were found, hypothesis four was rejected.

Hypothesis 5: Higher scores on egoistic and hedonic values will predict poorer ecodriving behaviours.

Linear regression models showed that egoistic and hedonic values did not significantly predict any of the eco-driving variables (all p > .05, see Table 3.14. – Table 3.23.). As no linear relationship was identified, hypothesis five was rejected.

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper	
Intercept	17.99	7.56	0.00	2.37	.02*	2.99	32.98	
Biospheric values	0.13	1.10	0.02	0.11	.91	-2.04	2.29	
Altruistic values	0.95	1.72	0.08	0.56	.58	-2.45	4.35	
Hedonic values	0.89	1.44	0.08	0.62	.54	-1.96	3.73	
Egoistic values	-0.70	1.02	-0.06	-0.69	.49	-2.71	1.31	
Environmental Self-	-0.55	1.02	-0.07	-0.54	.59	-2.57	1.46	
Identity								

Table 3.14. Linear model of values predicting acceleration [$R^2 = .02$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01$, F (5, 126) = 0.52, p = .76]

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	12.66	4.16	0.00	3.05	<.01**	4.44	20.88
Biospheric values	-0.91	0.60	-0.20	-1.52	.13	-2.10	0.28
Altruistic values	-0.59	0.94	-0.09	-0.63	.53	-2.46	1.27
Hedonic values	0.61	0.79	0.10	0.77	.44	-0.95	2.17
Egoistic values	-0.25	0.56	-0.04	-0.45	.65	-1.35	0.85
Environmental Self-	0.18	0.56	0.04	0.32	.75	-0.92	1.28
Identity							

Table 3.15. Linear model of values predicting braking $[R^2 = .04, R^2_{Adjusted} = .004, F(5, 126) = 1.12, p = .36]$

Table 3.16. Linear model of values predicting average speed [$R^2 = .04$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = -0.00$, F (3)	(p, 126) = 0.98, p = .44]
--	---------------------------

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	12.09	6.53	0.00	1.85	.07	-0.84	25.02
Biospheric values	-0.37	0.94	-0.05	-0.39	.70	-2.24	1.50
Altruistic values	1.52	1.48	0.15	1.03	.31	-1.41	4.46
Hedonic values	-0.73	1.24	-0.08	-0.59	.56	-3.18	1.72
Egoistic values	-0.79	0.88	-0.08	-0.90	.37	-2.52	0.95
Environmental Self-	-0.98	0.88	-0.13	-1.12	.27	-2.71	0.76
Identity							

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for B
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	10.59	4.30	0.00	2.46	.02*	2.09	19.10
Biospheric values	-0.74	0.62	-0.16	-1.18	.24	-1.97	0.49
Altruistic values	-0.12	0.98	-0.02	-0.12	.90	-2.05	1.81
Hedonic values	-0.04	0.82	-0.01	-0.05	.96	-1.65	1.57
Egoistic values	-0.56	0.58	-0.09	-0.98	.33	-1.70	0.58
Environmental Self-	0.91	0.58	0.19	1.59	.12	-0.23	2.06
Identity							

Table 3.17. Linear model of values predicting cornering $[R^2 = .03, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01, F(5, 126) = 0.78, p = .57]$

Table 3.18. Linear model of values predicting the number of journeys with a duration over one hour $[R^2 = .01, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.03, F(5, 126) = 0.22, p = .95]$

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for <i>B</i>
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	3.22	1.91	0.00	1.68	.10	-0.57	7.01
Biospheric values	0.03	0.28	0.02	0.12	.90	-0.51	0.58
Altruistic values	-0.32	0.43	-0.11	-0.74	.46	-1.18	0.54
Hedonic values	0.24	0.36	0.09	0.65	.52	-0.48	0.95
Egoistic values	-0.11	0.26	-0.04	-0.44	.66	-0.62	0.40
Environmental Self-	-0.10	0.26	-0.05	-0.38	.70	-061	0.41
Identity							

Table 3.19. Linear model of value	s predicting volume	e of journeys [R ² =	$= .03, R^{2}_{Adjusted} =01$	1, F(5, 126) = 0.71, p	<i>v</i> = .62]
-----------------------------------	---------------------	---------------------------------	-------------------------------	------------------------	-----------------

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	6.67	10.84	0.00	0.62	.54	-14.78	28.12
Biospheric values	-2.51	1.57	-0.21	-1.60	.11	-5.61	0.59
Altruistic values	1.67	2.46	0.10	0.68	.50	-3.20	6.54
Hedonic values	0.59	2.05	0.04	0.29	.77	-3.47	4.66
Egoistic values	-0.21	1.45	-0.01	-0.15	.88	-3.09	2.66
Environmental Self-	1.85	1.45	0.15	1.28	.21	-1.02	4.73
Identity							

Table 3.20. Linear model of values p	predicting number of 1	night-time journey	s [$\mathbb{R}^2 = .01, \mathbb{R}^2_{Adj}$	$u_{sted} =03, F(5, 12)$	(6) = 0.29, p = .92
--------------------------------------	------------------------	--------------------	--	--------------------------	---------------------

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% <i>C.I.</i> 1	for <i>B</i>
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	4.32	2.32	0.00	1.86	.07	-0.28	8.92
Biospheric values	-0.22	0.34	-0.09	-0.67	.51	-0.89	0.44
Altruistic values	0.23	0.53	0.06	0.44	.66	-0.81	1.27
Hedonic values	-0.19	0.44	-0.06	-0.43	.67	-1.06	0.68
Egoistic values	-0.22	0.31	-0.07	-0.71	.48	-0.84	0.39
Environmental Self-	0.13	0.31	0.05	0.41	.69	-0.49	0.74
Identity							

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	16.42	3.02	0.00	5.44	p < .001 ***	10.45	22.39
Biospheric values	-0.48	0.44	-0.15	-1.11	.27	-1.35	0.38
Altruistic values	0.46	0.68	0.10	0.68	.50	-0.89	1.82
Hedonic values	-0.05	0.57	-0.01	-0.08	.93	-1.18	1.09
Egoistic values	-0.05	0.40	-0.01	-0.13	.90	-0.85	0.75
Environmental Self-	0.28	0.41	0.08	0.69	.49	-0.52	1.08
Identity							

Table 3.21. Linear model of values predicting average duration of journeys [$R^2 = .01$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = -.03$, F (5, 126) = 0.29, p = .92]

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% <i>C.I.</i> f	or B
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	5.79	1.78	0.00	3.26	$p < .01^{**}$	2.27	9.30
Biospheric values	-0.33	0.26	-0.17	-1.29	.20	-0.84	0.18
Altruistic values	0.03	0.40	0.01	0.07	.94	-0.77	0.83
Hedonic values	0.02	0.34	0.01	0.06	.95	-0.65	0.69
Egoistic values	-0.20	0.24	-0.08	-0.85	.40	-0.67	0.29
Environmental Self-	0.31	0.24	0.16	1.30	.19	-0.16	0.78
Identity							

Table 3.22. Linear model of values predicting average distance of journeys in miles $[R^2 = .02, R^2_{Adjusted} = -.01, F(5, 126) = 0.61, p = .69]$

Table 3.23. Linear model of value	s predicting eco-drivin	g behavioural intention [R ² =	$= .20, R^{2}_{Adjusted} =$.17, F (5, 126) = 6.32,	$p < .001^{***}$]
-----------------------------------	-------------------------	---	-----------------------------	-------------------------	--------------------

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% <i>C.I.</i> 1	for <i>B</i>
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	3.01	0.73	0.00	4.15	<.001***	1.58	4.45
Biospheric values	-0.00	0.10	-0.01	-0.04	.96	-0.21	0.20
Altruistic values	-0.09	0.16	-0.07	-0.52	.60	-0.41	0.24
Hedonic values	0.23	0.14	0.20	1.68	.10	-0.04	0.50
Egoistic values	-0.06	0.10	-0.05	-0.57	.57	-0.25	0.14
Environmental Self-	0.35	0.10	0.39	3.59	<.001***	0.16	0.54
Identity							

Hypothesis 6: *Overall scores on the SLW & PWI scale (subjective wellbeing) will not predict eco-driving behaviours.*

Linear regression models illustrated that subjective wellbeing significantly predicted intentions to eco-drive (see Table 3.34.), however did not significantly predict any of the nine objective eco-driving variables (all p > .05; see Table 3.34.). This provides support for hypothesis six, as these findings illustrate no linear relationship between subjective wellbeing and objective measures of eco-driving quality.

Hypothesis 7: Higher scores on the locus of control (high = externality) will predict poorer eco-driving behaviours.

Linear models were conducted which illustrated that locus of control scores did not significantly predict any of the ten eco-driving variables (all p > .05; see Table 3.25.). As no linear relationships were found between locus of control and eco-driving measures, hypothesis seven was rejected.

Model	\mathbb{R}^2	$R^2_{Adjusted}$	Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
									Lower	Upper
Acceleration [F (1, 130) =	.00	-0.01	Intercept	24.64	4.27	0.00	5.77	<.001***	16.19	33.10
0.01, <i>p</i> =.91]			SLW&PWI	-0.06	0.55	-0.01	-0.11	.91	-1.15	1.03
Braking [F (1, 130) = 3.07, <i>p</i>	.02	.02	Intercept	11.66	2.34	0.00	4.98	<i>p</i> <.001***	7.03	16.30
=.08]			SLW&PWI	-0.53	0.30	-0.15	-1.75	.08	-1.13	0.07
Speeding [F (1, 130) = 0.50, <i>p</i>	.00	00	Intercept	9.33	3.71	0.00	2.52	.01*	1.99	16.67
=.48]			SLW&PWI	-0.34	0.48	-0.06	-0.71	.48	-1.29	0.61
Cornering [F (1, 130) = 0.14,	.00	00	Intercept	8.58	2.44	0.00	3.52	<i>p</i> <.001***	3.76	13.39
<i>p</i> =.71]			SLW&PWI	-0.12	0.31	-0.03	-0.37	.71	-0.74	0.51

Table 3.24. Table displaying several linear models of subjective wellbeing predicting eco-driving variables.

Model	R ²	$R^{2}_{Adjusted}$	Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. fo	or B
									Lower	Upper
Number of Journeys with	.00	0.00	Intercept	1.23	1.07	0.00	1.15	.25	-0.89	3.35
Duration over an hour [F (1,			SLW&PWI	0.09	0.14	0.06	0.64	.53	-0.19	0.36
130) = 0.41, <i>p</i> =.53]										
Volume of Journeys [F (1,	.00	01	Intercept	15.81	6.13	0.00	2.58	.01*	3.67	27.94
130) = 0.00, <i>p</i> =.95]			SLW&PWI	-0.05	0.79	-0.01	-0.07	.95	-1.62	1.52
Night-Time Driving [(1, 130)	.00	01	Intercept	2.58	1.30	0.00	2.75	.01**	1.00	6.16
= 0.19, <i>p</i> =.66]			SLW&PWI	-0.07	0.17	-0.04	-0.44	.66	-0.41	0.26

Table 3.24 Continued. Table displaying several linear models of subjective wellbeing predicting eco-driving variables.

Model	\mathbb{R}^2	R^2 Adjusted	Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. fo	or B
									Lower	Upper
Average Duration [F (1,	.00	-0.01	Intercept	17.71	1.69	0.00	10.46	<i>p</i> <.001***	14.36	21.07
130) = 0.01, <i>p</i> =.92]										
			SLW&PWI	-0.02	0.22	-0.01	-0.10	.92	-0.46	0.41
Average Distance (Miles)	.00	-0.01	Intercept	5.06	1.00	0.00	5.04	<i>p</i> <.001***	3.07	7.04
[F(1, 130) = 0.01, p = .92]			SLW&PWI	-0.01	0.13	-0.01	-0.10	.92	-0.27	0.24
Eco-Driving Intention [F (1,	.08	.07	Intercept	3.95	0.44	0.00	9.08	<i>p</i> <.001***	3.09	4.81
$130) = 11.02, p = .001^{**}]$			SLW&PWI	0.19	0.06	0.28	3.32	.001**	0.08	0.30

Table 3.24 Continued. Table displaying several linear models of subjective wellbeing predicting eco-driving variables.

Notes: B = beta estimates, SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, $\beta = Standardised beta estimates$.

Model	R ²	$R^{2}_{Adjusted}$	Variables	В	SE B	β	t	p	95% C.I. for B	
									Lower	Upper
Acceleration [F $(1, 130) =$.00	01	Intercept	26.32	5.35	0.00	4.92	<.001***	15.74	36.90
0.17, <i>p</i> =.69]			LOC	-0.18	0.45	-0.04	-0.41	.69	-1.06	0.70
Braking [F (1, 130) = 0.01, <i>p</i>	.00	01	Intercept	7.36	2.97	0.00	2.48	.01*	1.49	13.23
=.08]			LOC	0.03	0.25	0.01	0.10	.08	-0.47	0.52
Speeding [F (1, 130) = 0.56,	.00	00	Intercept	3.36	4.64	0.00	0.72	.47	-5.83	12.55
<i>p</i> =.46]			LOC	0.29	0.39	0.07	0.75	.46	-0.48	1.06
Cornering [F (1, 130) = 0.36,	.00	00	Intercept	5.90	3.05	0.00	1.94	.06	-0.13	11.93
<i>p</i> =.55]			LOC	0.15	0.26	0.05	0.60	.55	-0.35	0.66

Table 3.25. Table displaying several linear models of locus of control predicting eco-driving variables.

Model	\mathbb{R}^2	$R^2_{Adjusted}$	Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for <i>B</i>
									Lower	Upper
Number of Journeys with	.01	.00	Intercept	0.53	1.34	0.00	0.39	.69	-2.12	3.18
Duration Over an Hour $[R^2 =$			LOC	0.12	0.11	0.09	1.04	.30	-0.11	0.34
.01 $R^{2}_{Adjusted}$ = 0.00, F (1,										
130) = 1.08, p = .30]										
Volume of Journeys $[R^2 = .02]$.02	.02	Intercept	2.23	7.59	0.00	0.29	.77	-12.79	17.25
$R^{2}_{Adjusted} = 0.02, F(1, 130) =$			LOC	1.12	0.64	0.15	1.76	.08	-0.14	2.38
3.11, <i>p</i> =.08]										
Night-Time Driving $[R^2 = .00]$.00	01	Intercept	3.44	1.63	0.00	2.10	.04*	0.21	6.67
$R^{2}_{Adjusted} = -0.01, F(1, 130) =$			LOC	-0.04	0.14	-0.02	-0.26	.80	-0.31	0.24
0.07, <i>p</i> =.80]										

Table 3.25 Continued. Table displaying several linear models of locus of control predicting eco-driving variables.

Model	\mathbb{R}^2	$R^{2}_{Adjusted}$	Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. fo	or B
									Lower	Upper
Average Duration [F (1, 130)	.00	01	Intercept	16.77	2.12	0.00	7.90	<i>p</i> <.001***	12.57	20.96
= 0.14, <i>p</i> =.71]										
			LOC	0.07	0.18	0.03	0.38	.71	-0.28	0.42
Average Distance (Miles)	.00	01	Intercept	4.59	1.26	0.00	3.66	<i>p</i> <.001***	2.11	7.08
[F (1, 130) = 0.09, <i>p</i> =.77]			LOC	0.03	0.11	0.03	0.30	.77	-0.18	0.24
Eco-Driving Intention [F (1,	.00	01	Intercept	5.06	0.57	0.00	8.92	<i>p</i> <.001***	3.94	6.18
130) = 0.29, <i>p</i> =.59]			LOC	0.03	0.05	0.05	0.54	.59	-0.07	0.12

Table 3.25 Continued. Table displaying several linear models of locus of control predicting eco-driving variables.

Notes: B = beta estimates, SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, $\beta = Standardised beta estimates$.

3.9 Additional Exploratory Analysis

Following confirmatory analyses, it was of interest to understand the predictive relationships between key demographic variables and eco-driving behaviours to assess whether this aligned with evidence of demographic differences identified in previous driving behaviour research (see Section 1.3.6).

3.9.1 Regression Models

To explore the predictive relationships between demographic variables and driving inefficiency, ten linear regression models were built, one per eco-driving variable as the criterion variable. Six demographic variables were included as predictor variables; age, licence length, education level, smoking frequency, alcohol consumption frequency and major life event frequency. The findings for each of these variables are considered in turn below. Notably, the role of gender has been analysed independently to the remaining aspects of demography (see Section 3.10.2). This was largely a practical consideration, as our industry partner are unable to use direct inferences from gender in their modelling due to European Union gender equality legislation (Edmonds, 2015).

3.9.1.1 Assumptions

Linear regression modelling was adopted to assess linear relationships between two variables. Scatterplots of standardised predicted values versus standardised residuals illustrated that the data met the assumptions of homogeneity of variance and linearity, and the residuals were approximately normally distributed in all models (Andy Field, 2012). Moreover, tests to see if the data met the assumption of collinearity indicated that multicollinearity was not a concern across the models (all VIF < 5).

3.9.1.2 Alcohol consumption frequency

Linear regression models demonstrated that alcohol consumption frequency significantly positively predicted six of the nine objective eco-driving variables; acceleration, baking,

cornering, duration over an hour, average duration and average miles (see Table 3.26. – 3.35.).

3.9.1.3 Smoking frequency

Linear models illustrated that smoking frequency was a significant positive predictor of volume of journeys (see Table 3.31.) and average duration of journeys (see Table 3.32.), and a negative predictor of eco-driving intention (see Table 3.35.). Smoking frequency was unrelated to the remaining seven eco-driving measures (all p > .05).

3.9.1.4 Education Level

Linear regression models illustrated that education level negatively predicted volume of journeys (see Table 3.31.), whereby the more educated an individual was, the fewer journeys they undertook in a 24-hour rolling period. Education level was unrelated to the remaining nine eco-driving measures (all p > .05).

3.9.1.5 Major Life Event Frequency

Linear regression models revealed that major life event frequency significantly positively predicted speeding behaviour (see Table 3.28.). Major life event frequency was unrelated to the remaining nine eco-driving measures (all p > .05).

3.9.1.6 Licence Length

Linear regression models found that licence length did not significantly predict any of the eco-driving measures (all p > .05; see Table 3.26. – Table 3.35.).

3.9.1.7 Age

Linear regression models found that age did not significantly predict any of the ecodriving variables (all p > .05; see Table 3.26. – 3.35.).

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for <i>B</i>
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	28.77	10.79	0.00	2.67	.01**	7.42	50.12
Age	0.21	0.54	0.10	0.39	.70	-0.86	1.28
Licence	-0.00	0.05	-0.03	-0.10	.92	-0.10	0.09
Education	-2.29	1.19	-0.17	-1.92	.06	-4.65	0.07
Smoking Frequency	-0.68	0.96	-0.06	-0.71	.48	-2.58	1.22
Alcohol Frequency	2.34	1.03	0.21	2.28	.02*	0.31	4.37
Major Life Event Frequency	0.06	0.61	0.01	0.09	.93	-1.14	1.25

Table 3.26. Linear model of demographics predicting acceleration [$R^2 = .07$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .03$, F (6, 125) = 1.66, p = .14]

Notes: B = beta *estimates,* SE B = Standard *error of beta estimates,* $\beta = Standardised$ *beta estimates.*

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	4.79	5.59	0.00	0.86	.39	6.26	15.85
Age	-0.23	0.28	-0.19	-0.82	.41	-0.79	0.33
Licence	0.03	0.02	0.26	1.14	.26	-0.02	0.08
Education	0.21	0.63	0.03	0.33	.74	-1.04	1.45
Smoking Frequency	0.72	0.51	0.13	-1.43	.15	-0.28	1.72
Alcohol Frequency	2.01	0.54	0.32	-3.72	<.001***	0.94	3.08
Major Life Event Frequency	0.34	0.32	0.09	1.08	.28	-0.29	0.97

Table 3.27. Linear model of demographics predicting braking $[R^2 = .17, R^2_{Adjusted} = .13, F(6, 125) = 4.17, p < .001^{***}]$

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for <i>B</i>
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	-2.02	9.39	0.00	0.14	.88	-20.31	16.27
Age	0.20	0.47	0.11	0.44	.66	-0.72	1.13
Licence	0.00	0.04	0.01	0.04	.97	-0.08	0.08
Education	0.08	1.04	0.01	0.08	.94	-1.97	2.14
Smoking Frequency	-0.50	0.84	-0.05	-0.60	.55	-2.15	1.15
Alcohol Frequency	1.17	0.89	0.12	1.32	.19	-0.59	2.94
Major Life Event Frequency	1.25	0.53	0.21	2.38	.02*	0.21	2.30

Table 3.28. Linear model of key demographics predicting average speed [$R^2 = .07$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .03$, F (5, 126) = 1.64, p = .14]

Notes: B = beta *estimates,* $SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, <math>\beta = Standardised beta estimates.$

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for <i>B</i>
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	7.14	5.91	0.00	1.21	.23	-4.56	18.83
Age	-0.08	0.30	-0.06	-0.27	.78	-0.68	0.51
Licence	0.04	0.03	0.32	1.35	.18	-0.02	0.09
Education	-0.71	0.66	-0.09	-1.07	.29	-2.03	0.60
Smoking Frequency	-0.04	0.53	-0.01	-0.07	.95	-1.09	1.02
Alcohol Frequency	1.26	0.57	0.19	2.20	.03*	0.13	2.39
Major Life Event Frequency	0.02	0.34	0.01	0.06	.95	-0.65	0.69

Table 3.29. Linear model of demographics predicting cornering [$R^2 = .12$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .08$, F (5, 126) = 2.79, $p = .013^*$]

Notes: B = beta estimates, SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, $\beta = Standardised beta estimates$.

Table 3.30. Linear model of demographics predicting the number of journeys with a duration over one hour $[R^2 = .06, R^2_{Adjusted} = .02, F(6, 125) = 1.36, p = .24]$

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% <i>C.I.</i> for <i>B</i>	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	1.15	2.69	0.00	0.43	.67	-4.17	6.46
Age	-0.03	0.14	-0.05	-0.19	.85	-0.30	0.24
Licence	0.00	0.01	0.08	0.33	.74	02	0.03
Education	0.01	0.30	0.00	0.05	.96	58	0.61
Smoking Frequency	-0.35	0.24	-0.13	1.44	.15	-0.83	0.13
Alcohol Frequency	0.59	0.26	0.21	-2.29	.02*	0.08	1.11
Major Life Event Frequency	0.16	0.15	0.09	1.03	.31	-0.15	0.46

Notes: B = beta estimates, SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, $\beta = Standardised$ beta estimates.

Table 3.31. Linear model of	demographics [•]	predicting volume of	f journeys [$\mathbb{R}^2 = .$	11, $R^2_{Adjusted} =$.07, F (6, 125)	(= 2.53, p = .02*]
		1 0	JJL	, 1100/00000	, , ,	· · · · · ·

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	19.51	14.96	0.00	1.30	.19	-10.10	49.12
Age	0.02	0.76	0.01	0.03	.98	-1.48	1.52
Licence	0.03	0.07	0.12	0.51	.61	-0.10	0.16
Education	-4.29	1.68	-0.22	-2.55	.01*	-7.61	-0.95
Smoking Frequency	2.77	1.35	0.18	-2.05	.04*	0.09	5.45
Alcohol Frequency	0.01	1.44	-0.00	-0.01	.99	-2.85	2.87
Major Life Event Frequency	-0.16	0.85	-0.02	-0.19	.85	-1.85	1.52

Notes: B = beta *estimates,* $SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, <math>\beta = Standardised beta estimates.$

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% <i>C.I.</i> 1	95% C.I. for B	
						Lower	Upper	
Intercept	12.05	4.18	0.00	2.88	<i>p</i> <.01**	3.78	20.33	
Age	0.26	0.21	0.30	1.25	.22	-0.16	0.68	
Licence	-0.02	0.02	-0.28	-1.15	.25	-0.06	0.02	
Education	-0.37	0.47	-0.07	-0.80	.43	-1.31	0.56	
Smoking Frequency	-0.89	0.38	-0.21	-2.35	.02*	-1.64	-0.14	
Alcohol Frequency	0.94	0.40	0.21	2.32	.02*	0.14	1.74	
Major Life Event Frequency	0.33	0.24	0.12	1.37	.17	-0.15	0.80	

Table 3.32. Linear model of demographics predicting average duration of journeys [$R^2 = .09$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .04$, F (6, 125) = 1.99, p = .07]

Notes: $B = beta estimates, SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, <math>\beta = Standardised beta estimates.$

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for B
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	2.56	2.45	0.00	1.05	.30	-2.29	7.40
Age	0.06	0.12	0.11	0.46	.65	-0.19	0.30
Licence	-0.00	0.01	-0.03	-0.14	.89	-0.02	0.02
Education	-0.11	0.27	-0.03	-0.39	.70	-0.65	0.44
Smoking Frequency	-0.41	0.22	-0.16	-1.85	.07	-0.85	0.03
Alcohol Frequency	0.78	0.24	0.29	3.31	<i>p</i> <.01**	0.32	1.25s
Major Life Event Frequency	0.16	0.14	0.10	1.14	.26	-0.12	0.44

Table 3.33. Linear model of demographics predicting average distance of journey in miles $[R^2 = .11, R^2_{Adjusted} = .07, F(6, 125) = 2.53, p = .02*]$.

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for B
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	-1.65	3.20	0.00	-0.52	.61	-7.98	4.68
Age	0.17	0.16	0.25	1.05	.30	-0.15	0.49
Licence	0.00	0.01	0.02	0.08	.94	-0.03	0.03
Education	0.14	0.36	0.03	0.38	.71	-0.58	0.85
Smoking Frequency	0.30	0.29	0.09	1.03	.31	-0.28	0.87
Alcohol Frequency	0.39	0.31	0.11	1.25	.21	-0.22	1.00
Major Life Event Frequency	-0.27	0.18	-0.13	-1.50	.14	-0.64	0.09

Table 3.34. Linear model of demographics predicting night-time driving $[R^2 = .10, R^2_{Adjusted} = .06, F(6, 125) = 2.2, p = .04*]$

Notes: B = beta estimates, SE B = Standard error of beta estimates, $\beta = Standardised$ beta estimates.

Variables	В	SE B	β	t	р	95% C.I.	for B
						Lower	Upper
Intercept	5.02	1.12	0.00	4.48	<.001***	2.80	7.24
Age	-0.01	0.06	-0.02	-0.13	.90	-0.12	0.11
Licence	0.00	0.00	-0.01	0.02	.98	0.01	0.01
Education	0.21	0.13	0.15	1.70	.09	-0.04	0.46
Smoking Frequency	-0.25	0.10	-0.23	-2.50	.01*	-0.45	-0.05
Alcohol Frequency	0.14	0.11	0.13	1.34	.18	-0.07	0.36
Major Life Event Frequency	0.04	0.06	0.05	0.60	.55	-0.09	0.17

Table 3.35. Linear model of demographics predicting eco-driving behavioural intention [$R^2 = .08$, $R^2_{Adjusted} = .04$, F (6, 125) = 1.87, p = .09]

Notes: B = beta *estimates,* SE B = Standard *error of beta estimates,* $\beta = Standardised$ *beta estimates.*

3.10 Predictive Modelling using Conditional Inference Trees (CTrees)

Following confirmatory and exploratory analyses, machine learning models were conducted to complement inferential statistics and explore two themes of analysis: the predictive modelling of eco-driving actions and classification modelling of drivers' gender. To conduct these analyses, conditional inference trees were used (CTrees; Hothorn, Hornik & Zeileis, 2006). This is a non-parametric tree-based classification algorithm which demonstrate how predictor variables can be used to classify people into defined subgroups of an outcome variable.

This algorithm uses a process called recursive partitioning whereby p values from statistical hypothesis tests between predictor and outcome variables in each node are used to determine how to partition the observations into smaller and smaller clusters (i.e., differences in braking behaviour between clusters of drivers who report either 'Rarely'/'Never' drinking compared with 'Sometimes'/'Often'; see Figure 3.2.) (King & Resick, 2014; Hothorn, Hornik & Zeileis, 2006). The use of p values is a distinguished feature of CTrees, as unlike other tree-based methods which require models to be 'pruned' to enhance generalisability (e.g., CART trees; Breiman, Friedman, Olshen & Stone, 1984), the size of CTree models are instead controlled by significance testing (see Hothorn et al., 2006). The trees are built by partitioning significant predictor variables whereby observations with similar response values are grouped, with the split point of the predictor with the greatest reduction in residual sum of squares selected. Then, predictions are obtained by fitting a simpler model within each subgroup to provide an estimate of the outcome variable.

As CTrees are not dependent on assumptions of linearity, this algorithm was largely chosen to explore non-linear relationships between the independent variables and ecodriving practices. Moreover, due to the majority of the independent variables being nonnormally distributed, this analysis was appropriate as conditional inference trees are also not dependent on assumptions of normal distribution. Unlike inferential regression models, conditional inference trees are insensitive to multicollinearity (Hothorn et al., 2006; Gries, 2021).

3.10.1 Conditional Inference Trees to Predict Eco-Driving Behaviours

It was of interest to explore whether the discrete eco-driving behaviours could be modelled from the study variables. To assess this, ten conditional inference tree models were built, one per eco-driving outcome variable - this includes a model focused on ecodriving intentions. For each model, all survey variables were entered, including scale items, as predictors. For all but the model of eco-driving intentions, the remaining objective eco-driving variables were not entered. This was because all objective driving measures are derived simultaneously using the same accelerometer data sources, and as such, the ability to predict scores on one objective driving measure using the other could be expected but arguably of little practical use. This resulted in each model initially containing 173 predictor variables. To reduce the dimensionality of the 173 predictor variables, Recursive Feature Elimination (RFE) in R's caret package was implemented as a backwards feature selection method to determine the optimal features to include in the models. This method uses model accuracy to identify which predictors contribute the most to predict the target variable. Using the selected variables for each CTree model, data was split into train (70%) and test (30%) sets, with the model being trained and then its predictions tested against the 'unseen' test dataset.

To evaluate the predictive performance of the constructed models, I have reported the root mean square error (RMSE), mean absolute error (MAE) and the proportional reduction in error (PRE) which I have interpreted as a coefficient of determination (\mathbb{R}^2). Each performance metric provides a specific measure of how dispersed the spread of residuals are. The RMSE is a quadratic scoring measure which assesses the average magnitude of the error by squaring the difference between the predicted and observed values, finding the average of this squared difference across the sample and taking the square root of the average. The MAE is a linear score which measures the average magnitude of the error in a set of predictions without considering the direction of the errors and by assigning equal weighting to all individual differences. Both the RMSE and MAE are negatively oriented scores whereby lower values are better and are defined in the same unit of measurement as the target variable. They can be used together to assess the variation in the errors of the predictions, as the greater the difference between them, the greater the variance in the individual errors in the sample. The PRE (\mathbb{R}^2) provides a single measure of how well the predicted values match the observed values. Modelling

for each eco-driving variable is considered in turn, with a summary of all models' performance in Table 3.36.

Model Outcome Variable	RMSE	MAE	PRE (R^2)
Acceleration	10.87	8.91	0.04
Braking	4.66	3.80	0.07
Speeding	9.77	6.70	0.001
Cornering	6.14	4.91	NA
Duration Over an Hour	1.98	1.57	NA
Volume of Journeys	13.24	10.64	0.09
Time of Day	3.31	2.63	NA
Average Miles	2.11	1.71	NA
Average Duration	5.24	3.29	NA
Intentions to Eco-Drive	1.11	0.95	NA

Table 3.36 Performance metrics for ten CTree models predicting eco-driving outcomes¹

3.10.1.1 Regression Tree 1: Acceleration

Out of 173 variables, RFE selected five variables to include in the model: Item 21 of the HEXACO ('People think of me as someone who has a quick temper'; a scale item of Patience which is a facet of trait Agreeableness), item 4 of the HEXACO ('I feel reasonably satisfied with myself overall'; a scale item of Social Self Esteem which is a facet of Extraversion), item 36 of the HEXACO ('I would never accept a bribe, even if it were large'; a scale item of Fairness which is a facet of trait Honesty-Humility), item 6

¹ Six of the 10 Ctree models returned NA (Not Available) for the R-squared performance metric. Through examination of the data, it was determined that this issue was not attributed to common factors such as missing values, convergence problems, low variability in the outcome variables, data type inconsistencies, non-linear relationships or as a result of smaller sample sizes by splitting the data into train and test sets. As a result, to evaluate these models' performance, it was deemed more appropriate to use the two alternative performance metrics: RMSE and MAE.
on the SLW&PWI Scale ('How satisfied are you with how safe you feel?') and Dependence (a facet of trait Emotionality).

Item 4 of the HEXACO ('I feel reasonably satisfied with myself overall') was selected for splits. The resultant model explained 3.86% of the variance in inefficient acceleration $[R^2 = .04, RMSE = 10.87, MAE = 8.91]$ and was one decision deep (see Fig. 3.1.). The tree (see Fig. 3.1.) illustrates that if a participant's HEXACO 4 score ('I feel reasonably satisfied with myself overall) was equal to or less than 1.0 ('strongly disagree'), the model predicted they would accelerate inefficiently during 36.88% of journeys, whereas if the participant's HEXACO 4 score was above 1.0, the model predicted they would accelerate inefficiently during only 23.31% of journeys.



Figure 3.1. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting acceleration inefficiency. One variable, HEXACO 4 ('I feel reasonably satisfied with myself overall'), was selected for splits. When splitting node one, ≤ 1 refers to scores 'Strongly disagree' [1] and > 1 indicates scores 'Disagree' [2], 'Neutral (neither agree nor disagree)' [3], 'Agree' [4] and 'Strongly Agree' [5].

3.10.1.2 Regression Tree 2: Braking

Out of 173 variables, RFE selected one variable to be included in the model: alcohol consumption frequency. Alcohol consumption frequency was selected for splits. The resultant model explained 7.09% of the variance in inefficient braking frequency [$R^2 = .07$, RMSE = 4.66, MAE = 3.80] and was one decision deep (see Fig. 3.2.). The tree (see

Fig. 3.2.) illustrates that if a participant's alcohol consumption frequency score was greater than 2.0, the model predicted they would break inefficiently during 10.41% of journeys, whereas if a participant's alcohol consumption frequency score was equal to or less than 2.0, the model predicted they would break inefficiently during only 5.13% of journeys.



Figure 3.2. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting braking inefficiency. One variable, Alcohol Consumption Frequency, was selected for splits. When splitting node one, ≤ 2 refers to scores 'Never' [1] and 'Rarely' [2] and > 2 indicates scores 'Sometimes' [3] and 'Often' [4].

3.10.1.3 Regression Tree 3: Speeding

Out of 173 variables, RFE selected 10 to be included in the model: item 1 of the ecodriving intentions scale ('I intend to follow the maximum speed limit as much as possible'), Greed Avoidance (a facet of trait Honesty-Humility), item 29 of the HEXACO ('When it comes to physical danger, I am very fearful') related to facet-level Fearfulness (a facet of trait Emotionality), Behavioural Intentions to Eco-Drive Scale, item 2 of the Biospheric Values scale ('It is important to them to protect the environment'), item 4 of the Biospheric Values scale ('It is important to them to be in unity with nature'), trait Openness to Experience, Unconventionality (a facet of trait Openness to Experience), item 55 of the HEXACO ('I find it boring to discuss philosophy') related to facet-level Unconventionality (a facet of trait Openness to Experience) and item 13 from the HEXACO related to facet-level Creativity (part of trait Openness to Experience; 'I would enjoy creating a work of art, such as a novel, a song, or a painting').

Item 1 of the eco-driving intentions scale ('I intend to follow the maximum speed limit as much as possible') was selected for splits. The resultant model explained 0.11% of the variance in inefficient speeding $[R^2 = 0.001, RMSE = 9.77, MAE = 6.70]$ and was one decision deep (see Fig. 3.3.). The tree (see Fig. 3.3.) illustrates that if a participant's selfreported score on Item 1 of the eco-driving intentions scale was equal to or below 3, the model predicted they would speed inefficiently during 17.57% of journeys, whereas if a participants' score on Item 1 of the eco-driving intentions scale was above 3, the model predicted they would speed inefficiently during scale was above 3, the model predicted they would speed inefficiently during scale was above 3, the model



Figure 3.3. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting speeding inefficiency. Item 1 of the Eco-Driving Intention Scale was selected for splits. When splitting node one, ≤ 3 refers to scores 'I don't agree' [1], whilst > 3 indicates scores 'Neutral' [4] and 'I completely agree' [7].

3.10.1.4 Regression Tree 4: Cornering

Out of 173 variables, RFE selected three variables to include in the model: Hedonic Values, Fairness (a facet of trait Honesty-Humility) and Unconventionality (a facet of trait Openness to Experience). None were chosen for splits. The resultant model provided

a prediction based on the average value of all observations for the criterion variable cornering $[R^2 = NA, RMSE = 6.14, MAE = 4.91]$ (see Fig. 3.4.).



Figure 3.4. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting cornering inefficiency. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.

3.10.1.5 *Regression Tree 5: Duration Over an Hour*

Out of 173 variables, RFE selected 5 variables to include in the model: Unconventionality (a facet of trait Openness to Experience), item 1 of the Altruism E-PVQ scale ('It is important to them that every person has equal opportunities'), Greed Avoidance (a facet of trait Honesty-Humility), trait Openness to Experience and trait Emotionality. No variables were chosen for splits. The resultant model provided a prediction based on the average value of all observations for the criterion variable of duration over an hour frequency [$R^2 = NA$, RMSE = 1.98, MAE = 1.57] (see Fig. 3.5.).

Figure 3.5. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting duration of journey being over an hour. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.

3.10.1.6 *Regression Tree 6: Volume of Journeys*

Out of 173 variables, RFE selected seven variables to include in the model: Perfectionism (a facet of trait Conscientiousness), Fearfulness (a facet of trait Emotionality), Sentimentality (a facet of trait Emotionality), Gentleness (a facet of trait Agreeableness), Fairness (a facet of trait Honesty-Humility), Creativity (a facet of trait Openness to Experience) and Hedonic Values.

Creativity (a facet of trait Openness to Experience from the HEXACO) was selected for splits. The resultant model explained 8.78% of the variance in excessive volume of journeys [$R^2 = 0.09$, RMSE = 13.24, MAE = 10.64] and was one decision deep (see Fig. 3.6.). The tree (see Fig. 3.6.) illustrates that if a participant's scale score on Creativity was equal to or below 3, the model predicted they would receive volume of journey points for 22.40% of their journeys, whereas if their scale score was above 3, the model predicted they would receive volume of predicted they would receive volume of their journeys.



Figure 3.6. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting volume of journey inefficiency. One variable, Creativity (a facet of trait Openness to Experience), was selected for splits. When splitting node one, ≤ 3 refers to scores 'strongly disagree' [1], 'disagree' [2] and 'neutral (neither agree nor disagree) [3] whilst > 3 indicates scores 'neutral' [4] and 'strongly agree' [5].

Out of 173 variables, RFE selected one variable to include in the model: Perfectionism (a facet of Conscientiousness). Perfectionism was not selected for splits. The resultant model provided a prediction based on the average value of all observations for the criterion variable of time of day (night driving) frequency [R^2 = NA, RMSE = 3.31, MAE = 2.63] (see Fig. 3.7.).



Figure 3.7. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting time of day inefficiency. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.

3.10.1.8 *Regression Tree 8: Average Duration*

Out of 173 variables included in the model, RFE selected five to be included within the model: trait Openness to Experience, Inquisitiveness (a facet of Openness to Experience), item 1 of the Altruism E-PVQ scale ('It is important to them that every person has equal opportunities'), Unconventionality (a facet of trait Openness to Experience) and scores on the Perceived Accessibility Scale. None were chosen for splits. The resultant model provided a prediction based on the average value of all observations for the criterion variable of average duration of journeys [R^2 = NA, RMSE = 5.24, MAE = 3.29]. (see Fig. 3.8.).

Figure 3.8. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting average duration of journeys. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.

3.10.1.9 *Regression Tree 9: Average Distance (Miles)*

Out of 173 variables included originally in the model, RFE selected one to be in the model: Fairness (a facet of trait Honesty-Humility). Fairness was not selected for splits. The resultant model provided a prediction based on the average value of all observations for the criterion variable of average distance of journeys [R^2 = NA, RMSE = 2.11, MAE = 1.71] (see Fig. 3.9.).



Figure 3.9. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting average distance of journeys (in miles). No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.

3.10.1.10 Regression Tree 10: Eco-Driving Behavioural Intention

Out of 173 variables included in the model, RFE selected two to include in the model: Perceived Accessibility Scale score and item 1 of the Perceived Accessibility Scale ('It is easy to do daily activities with public transport'). Neither were selected for splits. The resultant model provided a prediction based on the average value of all observations for the criterion variable of intentions to eco-drive [R^2 = NA, RMSE = 1.11, MAE = 0.95] (see Fig. 3.10.).



Figure 3.10. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting behavioural intention to eco-drive. No variables selected for splits, only one terminal node.

3.10.2 Conditional Inference Trees to Classify Gender

It was of interest to explore the prospective use of gender segmentation in eco-driving interventions. To assess this, I decided to build a conditional inference classification tree (CTree; Hothorn, Hornik & Zeileis, 2006), using binary gender as the criterion variable and entering all remaining variables, including individual scale items, as predictors (see Figure 3.11.). This resulted in a model with 183 predictor variables. To reduce the dimensionality of these predictors, Recursive Feature Elimination (RFE) was implemented as a feature selection method. This method uses model accuracy to identify which predictors contribute the most to predict the target variable. Out of 183 predictor variables, RFE selected three to include within the model: trait Emotionality, Fearfulness (a facet of trait Emotionality) and Sentimentality (a facet of trait Emotionality). Using the selected variables for each CTree model, data was split into train (70%) and test (30%) sets, with the model being trained and then tested against the test dataset. The predictive performance of the constructed model was evaluated using several cost metrics: accuracy, Cohen's Kappa, precision, recall and specificity (see Table 3.38.). Accuracy is the most intuitive and direct performance metric and denotes the ratio of correctly predicted observations to the total observations: the tree had a classification accuracy of 69% (see Table 3.37.). Cohen's Kappa is a performance metric that compares an observed accuracy with an expected accuracy (i.e., random chance). Precision refers to the ratio of correctly predicted positive observations to the total predicted positive observations. Recall pertains to the ratio of correctly predicted positive observations to all the observations in the sample. Specificity measures the ratio of correctly predicted negative observations to all the observations in the sample. The F1 score is the weighted average of the precision and recall measures: this measure accounts for both false positives and false negatives.



Figure 3.11. A Conditional Inference Tree predicting male and female gender. Out of 3 variables, one variable, HEXACO Emotionality, was selected for splits. Due to variable coding, light grey (1) refers to male gender and dark grey (2) indicates female gender. The proportion of male and female participants are displayed in each terminal node, with the predominant class being the model's prediction for that given pathway.

Table 3.37.	Classification	accuracy of	f conditional	inference ti	ree for variable	'gender'.
		2				0

Gender of	Model's Predicted Classification		Percentage Correct
Participant	Male	Female	(%)
Male	15	9	83.33%
Female	3	12	57.14%
Overall %			69.23%

Metric Name	Metric Estimate
Accuracy	69.23
Precision	.63
Recall	.83
Specificity	.57
F1	.71

Table 3.38. Cost metrics for conditional inference classification tree for variable 'gender'.

4. Discussion

4.1 Thesis Objectives

Modifying an 'aggressive' driving style to a more refined 'eco-driving' style affords opportunities for substantial fuel and carbon emission savings as well as tangible safety benefits (Barkenbus, 2010; Vaezipour et al., 2015; Haworth & Symmonds, 2001). Despite unilateral benefits accrued from eco-driving (e.g. Barkenbus, 2010), the efficacy of existing interventions dissipates in the long-term as many drivers often relapse to previous – less efficient – driving behaviours (Beusen et al., 2009; Lauper et al., 2015; Stromberg, 2013). As such, exploring the ways in which driver characteristics, including psychological and demographic factors, predict eco-driving practices is of considerable value. These insights will inform and advance eco-driving intervention design, as individual differences identified in eco-driving enactment may be contributing to the differentiated success of current behavioural interventions already in practice.

Prior to this study, the influence of numerous 'core' individual differences on eco-driving behaviours had not yet been widely studied. Moreover, existing studies often rely on limited self-report measures of eco-driving behaviour, while use of objective methodologies such vehicle accelerometer data is largely absent (e.g., Unal et al., 2018). The present study addresses these gaps, seeking to identify several psychological and demographic factors which may contribute to explaining why some individuals may perform certain eco-driving behaviours more than others. Moreover, in recognition of self-report research that illustrates an eco-driving 'intention-behaviour gap' (Lauper et al., 2015), the present study also aimed to elucidate the relationship between drivers' subjective eco-driving intentions and *actual objective* eco-driving behaviours, as this may have implications for the design and effectiveness of interventions pivoted on intention-formation processes to achieve eco-driving behavioural improvements.

4.2 Approach

This thesis' collaboration with industry partner IMS provided the novel opportunity to access large-scale naturalistic driving data through the recruitment of customers of their

telematics insurance subsidiary, Carrot Insurance, as participants in our research. The decision to recruit Carrot telematic customers was not only a practical consideration rooted in the availability of customers' naturalistic driving data held by Carrot, but also chosen as this segment of drivers are distinct from mainstream car insurance policyholders in several ways.

First, telematics customers typically tend to be younger and tend to have less driving experience. As driving behaviour is widely regarded as habitual (Goldenbeld, Levelt & Heidstra, 2000; Lauper et al., 2015), this may suggest that early drivers' driving style may be more malleable to change than those with more driving experience who typically opt for non-telematics policies. Second, telematics drivers' choice of insurance policy is often guided by affordability; risk of early policy termination provides a reliable extrinsic incentive for short-term driving behaviour improvements sustained by behavioural interventions. Third, Carrot – much like other telematics insurers within the market – regularly interact with a subset of customers by providing feedback messaging through their smartphone application, 'Better Driver'. This affords unique opportunities to both deliver personalised behavioural interventions and measure the subsequent impact ripples from these interventions using customer driving data which is not plausible with traditional car insurance products.

4.2.1 Theoretical Considerations

4.2.1.1 Inefficient Driving: High-Risk Behaviours for Maladaptive Coping

Alcohol Use and Smoking Behaviour

Providing the most cogent and pertinent findings of the study, participants' alcohol use behaviours positively predicted a vast profile of inefficient driving measures, including inefficient acceleration, braking, cornering, driving continually for over one hour and both the average duration and distance of participants' aggregated journeys (see Table 3.26 - 3.35). Moreover, exploratory data analysis using conditional inference trees demonstrated that alcohol use frequency was one of the few study variable which could be modelled to predict an objective eco-driving measure. In this case, alcohol use frequency predicted braking inefficiency (see Figure 3.2.). Specifically, drivers who reported drinking 'sometimes' or 'often' were predicted to brake inefficiently significantly more often (i.e., predicted braking 'points' during 10.41% of journeys) than drivers who reported drink 'rarely' or 'never' (braking points during 5.13% of journeys).

Together, these findings directly implicate self-reported *habitualised* alcohol use behaviours as a coherent predictor of inefficiency across several driving contexts. This corroborates existing evidence that typical alcohol is implicated in a battery of aberrant and risky driving behaviours (Stephens, Bishop & Fitzharris, 2017; Chliaoutakis, Koukouli, Lajunen & Tzamalouka, 2005; Macdonald & Pederson, 1988) and extends this to an eco-driving behavioural context. Critically, these findings do not imply a proclivity to 'drink-driving' (Zhao et al., 2014; Fillmore, Blackburn & Harrison, 2008; Charlton & Starkey, 2014; Terry-McElrath, O'Malley & Johnston, 2014; Stephens, Bishop, Liu & Fitzharris, 2017; Zhao, Zhang & Rong, 2014) as self-reported alcohol use was unrelated to night-time driving (see Table 3.34.) and evidence indicates this is the period of time in which the majority of alcohol-impaired driving occurs (Ursachi, Owen, Fosdick & Horodnic, 2018).

Cigarette smoking – another high-risk lifestyle behaviour – positively predicted drivers' excessive vehicle use (i.e., volume of journeys) and negatively predicted eco-driving intentions (see Table 3.31 and Table 3.35). Notably, smoking was the only demographic measure to predict both an objective (i.e., excessive vehicle use) and subjective eco-driving measure (i.e., weaker intentions to eco-drive). To an extent, these findings corroborate evidence that smoking is associated with poorer outcomes in particular driving contexts (MacArthur et al., 2012; Pederson et al., 2019; Igarashi et al., 2017).

Notably, some research speculates that individuals' smoking and alcohol consumption are both high-risk behaviours adopted as behavioural strategies for 'sensation-seeking' – a temperamental predisposition towards risk-taking (Smorti, 2014; Patil, Shope, Raghunahthan & Bingham, 2006; Conrod, Castellanos & Mackie, 2008; Jonah, 1997; Zuckerman, 2007; Dahlen & White, 2006; Lee, Mehler, Reimer & Coughlin, 2016). Sensation-seeking has four distinct components: experience seeking, thrill and adventure seeking, disinhibition and boredom susceptibility (Zuckerman, 2007), with stronger associations between risk-taking behaviours and the thrill and adventure seeking and disinhibition components of sensation seeking (Newcomb and McGee, 1991; Zuckerman, 2007). While alcohol and cigarette use reflect behavioural disinhibition, several inefficient driving behaviours have been implicated as 'thrill and adventure-seeking' behavioural strategies for trait sensation-seeking (Zhang, Qu, Tao & Xue, 2019; Jonah, Thiessen & Au-Yueng, 2001; Louw, Hajiseyedjavadi, Jamson, Romano & Boer, 2019). This arguably suggests that a behavioural proclivity for alcohol consumption or cigarette smoking may not be a direct precursor to inefficient driving but reflect the idea that these behaviours – alcohol use, smoking and inefficient driving – may instead each function as covarying behavioural opportunities for sensation-seeking. This perspective hints at a plausible 'third variable' role centrally played by sensation-seeking. Whilst it was beyond the remits of this study to measure trait sensation-seeking or allied constructs (e.g. risk-taking), future research would be well placed to consider the plausible influence of trait sensation-seeking on driving inefficiency.

In this sensation-seeking context, it is interesting that, despite predicting a battery of other driving behaviours, drivers' alcohol use frequency did not predict speeding behaviour. As speeding is an overt and highly monitored driving behaviour in the UK context, it is feasible that participants may have been averse to speeding due to perceived risks of detection and punishment – both in terms of legal sanctions (Livingstone, 2011) and from their telematics insurer Carrot Insurance who monitors them – and instead opt to pursue these goals using the other driving actions implicated by alcohol use (i.e. acceleration, braking).

Moreover, it is important to speculate that whilst drivers' alcohol use was able to predict braking inefficiency using conditional inference tree modelling, this was not emulated with any of the other *five* facets of driving efficiency predicted by alcohol use using inferential regression models. Given this battery of – albeit subtler – relationships, it was surprising that these relationships did not extend to ctree models. As such, this disparity across analysis methods suggests that drivers' alcohol use habits may be extremely useful for theory-led intervention design but has limited utility for eco-driving risk stratification beyond the forecasting of braking inefficiency.

Subjective Wellbeing and Major Life Events

Some evidence suggests a proclivity to sensation-seeking is associated with immature and maladaptive self-regulation of negative affect (Taylor & Hamilton, 1996; Steinberg et al., 2018), with evidence that sensation-seeking is mediated by self-regulation (Wang, Yang & Zhang, 2020). Both poor wellbeing and maladaptive coping motives have been directly implicated in aberrant and unsafe driving practices (Jeon, 2015; Goldenberg et al., 2000; Burns & Katovich, 2003; Lancaster & Ward, 2002). Matthews' (2001) transactional model of driver stress argues that experiencing stressful life events may predispose individuals to driver stress vulnerability (Matthews, 2001). This is associated with maladaptive, confrontative forms of coping during the driving task such as antagonising other drivers and inefficient risk-taking practices (Matthews et al., 1997; Matthews, 2001b; Ward et al., 1998; Rowden, Peter, Watson, Barry, Biggs & Herbert, 2006). Coping motives have been associated with worse vehicle control (Matthews et al., 1998), reduced attention (Matthews & Wells, 1996), lower perceptual sensitivity in detecting hazardous stimuli (Matthews et al., 1998) and driving fatigue (Matthews & Desmond, 2009). Despite this evidence, poorer wellbeing and maladaptive emotion regulation are yet to be linked explicitly to unecological driving outcomes.

Resultantly, this study considered the role of drivers' wellbeing on ecological driving outcomes. This consisted of two measurement approaches. First, drivers' wellbeing was considered in terms of their subjective *evaluations* of their general wellbeing (using the SLW & PWI Scale; The International Wellbeing Group, 2013). Second, drivers' wellbeing was considered in terms of the objective, cumulative *experience* of negative major life events recently. This dual approach was adopted for a few reasons. First, individuals differ in their subjective sensitivity and reactions to stressful events (Peeters, Buunk, Schaufeli, 1995; Shamoa-Nir & Koslowsky, 2010; Luhmann, Hofmann, Eid & Lucas, 2012). This might suggest that subjective appraisals of wellbeing – rather than objective experience of stressful events - could more proximally influence driving outcomes (Matthews, 2001). Conversely, the available literature implicates subjective wellbeing in *subjective* self-reported measures of driving behaviour and intentions (e.g. Jeon, 2015; Goldenberg et al., 2000; Stephens & Groeger, 2009; Clapp et al., 2011a). As a result, the opportunity to measure both *objective* driving as well as a more *objective* measure of wellbeing (i.e., major life events) can help us understand whether evaluations versus *experiences* of poor wellbeing might influence eco-driving outcomes disparately and resultantly shape the design of eco-driving behavioural interventions targeting poor wellbeing.

Accordingly, the study findings for the impact of wellbeing on eco-driving outcomes are mixed, with two key disparities identified in how drivers' wellbeing evaluations versus their experiences influences eco-driving intentions versus objective driving behaviour. First, the disparity between drivers' evaluations of their wellbeing versus their objective experiences of major life events on objective eco-driving measures. Drivers' cumulative experience of major life events significantly predicted objectively-measured inefficient speeding, whereas subjective wellbeing was unrelated to objective eco-driving. This suggests that, in the context of inefficient speeding, drivers' evaluations of their own wellbeing may not accurately mirror the underlying behavioural impact that cumulative major life events were unrelated to the remaining eco-driving measures. This could reflect evidence that speeding in particular is a highly hedonistic and sensation-inducing driving behaviour compared to other, less *gratifying* driving actions (Lheureux, Auzoult, Charlois, Hardy-Massard & Minary, 2015; Manning, 2009; Hirschman & Holbrook, 1986; Kidwell & Jewell, 2003).

Moreover, the second disparity lies in how subjective wellbeing impacts on drivers' ecodriving *intentions* versus their objective eco-driving *behaviours*. Namely, subjective evaluations of wellbeing positively predicted eco-driving intentions but was wholly unrelated to objective eco-driving *behaviours*. Interestingly, there is a visible congruence between *objective* experiences of poor wellbeing and *objective* driving, compared with subjective evaluations of wellbeing and subjective eco-driving intentions. Some researchers have speculated on why we may have observed this 'gap' between intention and behaviour for subjective wellbeing.

Providing a theoretical perspective, some research suggests that the relationship between subjective wellbeing and pro-environmental *intentions* (*not* behaviour) may be bidirectional (Netuveli & Watts, 2020; Verhofstadt et al., 2016; Martin, White, Hunt, Richardson, Pahl & Burt, 2020; Schmitt et al., 2018). Specifically, this proposes that just having 'moral' pro-environmental *attitudes and intentions* can lead to increases in eudaimonic wellbeing (i.e., feelings of virtue; Boskovic & Jengic, 2008) irrespective of

whether those intentions actually materialise into subsequent behavioural actions (Verhofstaft et al, 2016). This suggests that increases in subjective wellbeing are unreliant on objective eco-driving improvements to bolster feelings of virtue, as 'good intentions' to drive efficiently may be enough alone to increase drivers' subjective feelings of virtue.

Comparatively, a methodological perspective argues that the disparity between ecodriving intentions and behaviour in terms of subjective wellbeing may be driven by the 'bandwidth-fidelity dilemma' (Cronbach & Gleser, 1957; Salgado, 2017). This suggests that measures of similar scope or 'bandwidth' – in this case, the broad scales used to measure subjective wellbeing (SLW & PWI Scale) and eco-driving intentions – are more likely to be found to relate to each other than those with different bandwidths, such as the very narrow breadth of the individual objective eco-driving behaviours (i.e., speeding). Considering evidence which implicates more granular measures of driver wellbeing in objectively poor driving outcomes (e.g., driver stress; Trogolo, Melchior & Medrano, 2014), future research would do well to explore whether narrower bandwidth measures – such as perceived stress or state-level emotion-regulation motives prior to the driving task – may instead yield significant relationships with objective eco-driving measures.

HEXACO Trait Emotionality

Where this study's conceptualisations of wellbeing reflect individuals' appraisals of their overall wellbeing and their objective experience of negative life events, HEXACO trait emotionality is related but conceptually distinct in that it specifically relates to a stable combination of habitual behaviours, cognitions and emotional patterns in how and whether individuals experience anxiety in response to life's stresses, experience fear of physical dangers, feel a need for emotional support from others and feel empathy and sentimental attachment with others (Lee, & Ashton, 2007; Abdullahi, Orjj, Rabiu & Kawu, 2020).

Whilst there are mixed findings across the study for the role of wellbeing on eco-driving outcomes, the findings for *emotionality* (Ashton & Lee, 2007; Watson, 2021) provides important nuance. This study hypothesised a quadratic relationship between emotionality and eco-driving. Conversely, results instead elucidated linear relationships whereby

higher trait emotionality predicted fewer volume of journey 'points' (i.e. less excessive use) and fewer inefficient acceleration 'points'.

One interpretation of these findings – compared with those which hint to a role of selfregulatory motives in eco-driving – is that trait emotionality may express itself on driver behaviour disparately depending on the anxiety-provoking situational context of the ecodriving practice (i.e., provoking vs. non-provoking, operational vs. strategic). Notably, individuals high in emotionality "fear physical dangers and experience anxiety in response to life's stresses", whilst low-emotionality individuals are "not deterred by the prospect of physical harm, feel little anxiety even in stressful situations... feel selfassured... and feel little emotion in reaction to the concerns of others" (Lee & Ashton, 2016). It is plausible that high-emotionality drivers may avoid using their car extensively due to the subjective anxiety and negative affect derived from driving which may not be experienced by low-emotionality drivers. This is consistent with evidence that fear and travel avoidance amongst anxious drivers is well-documented (Clapp, Olsen, Danoff-Burg, Hagewood, Hickling, Hwang & Beck, 2011). Moreover, high-emotionality drivers - when they do operate their car - may be characterised by a less assured and more cautious driving style (Stephens et al., 2015). This could explain disparities in acceleration profiles, as these drivers may be less likely to accelerate brashly when compared with the unwarranted acceleration patterns of excessively 'self-assured' lowemotionality drivers.

Critically, an important consideration is that findings regarding the influence of trait emotionality and allied trait-level conceptualisations (i.e., trait-anxiety, Big Five neuroticism; Costa & McCrae, 1992) on naturalistic driving appear to vary significantly by study methodology and scope. Whilst this study novelly implicated *high* trait emotionality as seemingly *beneficial* for ecological vehicle use frequency and acceleration, Stephens et al. (2015) illustrated in a naturalistic driving study that drivers high in trait-anxiety – an allied personality measure – were more likely to brake aggressively during *stress-evoking* driving situations. Moreover, previous studies largely measure only a few operational driving behaviours of highly trait-anxious drivers (e.g., speeding and braking; Chraif et al., 2016; Stephens et al., 2015; Dahlen et al., 2012). As such, whether 'high' or 'low' emotionality is regarded as problematic, beneficial or wholly unrelated to eco-driving will significantly vary by the measures that researchers adopt to conceptualise and contextualise driving. These methodological considerations make clear the empirical value that analysing distinct eco-driving behaviours – as opposed to generic self-reports or collective 'eco-driving' scores – offers, as this can provide a more holistic view of how individual differences (e.g., trait-emotionality) may interact with or impact on different driving contexts (e.g., provoking vs. non-provoking driving contexts).

4.3 Methodological Contributions

Many of the findings in this study provide key methodological considerations which can contribute to efforts to understand eco-driving behaviour. This includes nuances in the measurement of eco-driving specifically (e.g. objective behaviours versus subjective cognitions, implicit versus explicit driving actions) as well as the types of measures used to operationalise psychological and behavioural predictors (e.g. abstract versus domain-specific).

4.3.1 The Intention – Behaviour Gap

Largely due to the difficulty of accessing objective naturalistic driving data, a significant amount of evidence in the eco-driving domain relies on self-reported measures of either drivers' (perceptions of their) behaviour or their precursory intentions to perform actions associated with eco-driving (e.g., Unal et al., 2018; Unal et al., 2019; Lauper et al., 2015; Schießl et al., 2013). The latter use of intentions as a proxy measure for behaviour has its foundation in theory and research which considers behavioural intentions as a proximal variable to behavioural enactment (i.e., Theory of Planned Behaviour by Ajzen, 1991; Fishbein & Ajzen, 2010; Value-Belief-Norm Model by Stern et al., 1999).

However, the limitations of this self-report approach for eco-driving research are wellestablished (see Section 1.4.1). Most critically, there are prevalent discrepancies across findings for the self-reported versus objective measures in eco-driving behaviours (Wolf, Oliveira & Thompson, 2003; Ogle, 2005; Forrest & Pear, 2005; Stopher & Fitzgerald, 2007; Marshall, Wilson, Molnar, Man-Song-Hing, Stiell & Porter, 2007). Lauper et al. (2015) even establishes this 'intention-behaviour gap' explicitly, as it was found that the relationship between drivers' eco-driving intentions and their *self-reported* eco-driving behaviour was very small. Accordingly, this study measured eco-driving intentions to establish whether findings identifying relationships between individual differences and subjective appraisals of eco-driving did *in fact* extend to a battery of drivers' *objective* eco-driving actions.

Values and Environmental Self-Identity

Personal values and related environmentally-relevant beliefs are often implicated in proenvironmental behaviour (Steg et al., 2014; Unal et al., 2018; Bolderdijk et al., 2013), yet evidence extending this to eco-driving has only measured drivers' generalised intentions to eco-drive (Unal et al., 2019; Unal et al., 2018). Evidence indicates that individuals may perceive the driving act to be less explicitly environmental than other 'eco-practices' (e.g., recycling; McIlroy & Stanton, 2015). This is important for intervention design, as motivating value-based ecological behaviour is deemed to be contingent on a person's awareness of adverse outcomes to their actions (i.e. inefficient driving) on the environment (i.e. pollutant emissions; Stern et al., 1999).

Biospheric values presented the strongest case for the function of values in eco-driving intentions and enactment, as individuals' *willingness* to engage in these behaviours may significantly differ by the extent to which they genuinely concerned about the environment (Unal et al., 2019; Stern et al., 1999). Yet, this study found that neither biospheric values, the remaining three value orientations (i.e., altruistic, hedonic and egoistic) or drivers' environmental self-identity predicted *any* objective eco-driving behaviours. Given the evidence outlined and explanations for the intention-behaviour 'gap', it was expected that values and Environmental Self-Identity beliefs may *at least* systematically motivate eco-driving intentions – if not drivers' *actual behaviours*. Paradoxically, only Environmental Self-Identity predicted drivers' intentions to eco-drive (see Table 3.23.). Moreover, during conditional inference tree modelling, no study variables were selected to predict drivers' eco-driving intentions (see Fig 3.10).

These findings were surprising for a few reasons. First, biospheric and altruistic values were not even implicated in drivers' self-reported eco-driving *intentions*, despite compelling previous evidence for their role in environmental cognitions and the explicit 'ecological' valence of the intentions measure (e.g., Unal et al., 2018; Stern et al., 1999).

Relatedly, there are valuable theoretical and methodological considerations for the fact that Environmental Self-Identity - but not biospheric values - predicted drivers' intentions, as VBN theory (Stern et al., 1999) posits biospheric values as a precursor to environmentally-significant beliefs. This study's exploratory correlational analyses demonstrated that biospheric values were strongly associated with Environmental Self-Identity scores (r (131) = .67, p = .001; see Table 3.2.). One prospect is that Environmental Self-Identity may be a more proximal predictor compared with more distal values, and that, though subject to prospective mediation analyses, could mediate a relationship between biospheric values and eco-driving intentions. This would be consistent with evidence that biospheric values are associated with wider proenvironmental intentions via Environmental Self-Identity (e.g., van der Werff, Steg & Keizer, 2013). As many interventions pivot on environmental and 'safety' (i.e., altruistic) value appeals, these methodological insights are useful as they suggest biospheric values may need to be explicitly linked to a drivers' self-concept (i.e., priming Environmental Self-Identity beliefs) within interventions to be influential in motivating intentional ecodriving.

Moreover, the fact that hedonic values *positively* predicted eco-driving intentions is wildly incongruent with contemporary theory that hedonic pursuits (i.e., pleasure, comfort) may dissuade ecological driving due to a focus on experiencing transient, immediate positive emotions and instant rewards from driving 'riskily' (Harvey, Thorpe & Fairchild, 2013; Schueller & Seligman, 2010; Isler & Newland, 2017). Yet, this alludes to the prospect that hedonism can be repurposed. Specifically, 'alternative hedonism' (Soper, 2007, 2008, 2016, 2017) proposes reconciling 'moral' behaviours and hedonism by legitimising the pursuit of pleasure and, thus, harnessing aspects of hedonic value orientation to motivate ethical consumption behaviours (Caruana, Glozer & Eckhardt, 2019). This 'reframing' approach is relatively novel to eco-driving, yet some research has already explored this prospect in terms of drivers' battery electric and hybrid vehicle preferences (Tchetchik, Zvi, Kaplan & Blass, 2020), car ownership and use reduction campaigns (Kandt, Rode, Hoffmann, Graff & Smith, 2015) and fleet vehicles selection (Wilbers & Wardenaar, 2007).

Personality Traits

Personality research has also been thwarted by the focus on self-reported eco-driving behaviours, as few studies which have adopted objective measures appear to suggest that findings implicating personality traits within drivers' intentions rarely extend to naturalistic driving (e.g., Akbari et al., 2019; Ehsani et al., 2015). Whilst this study's findings provide evidence for roles of HEXACO emotionality and openness in specific objective eco-driving behaviours (see Section 1.2.1. and 1.3.3. for discussion), the remaining four traits – honesty-humility, extraversion, agreeableness and conscientiousness - were unrelated to objective eco-driving practices. However, three of these – honesty-humility, agreeableness and conscientiousness – predicted drivers' ecodriving behavioural intentions. Critically, these findings demonstrate significant disparities between intention and behaviour, whereby the traits actually related to drivers' objective eco-driving (i.e., emotionality, openness) are unrelated to their intentions, whereas the traits implicated in intentions are unrelated to behaviours. Methodologically, these insights illustrate nuance gained from adopting the HEXACO taxonomy of personality (Ashton & Lee, 2009) over the pervasively used Five Factor Model (i.e., the Big 5; Goldberg, 1993; Costa & McCrae, 1992), as insights regarding the distinct relationship between honesty-humility and drivers' eco-driving intentions versus behaviour would not have been identified (i.e., Five Factor Model does not distinguish trait honesty-humility in its dimensions).

The discrepancy between findings characterises a clear intention-behaviour 'gap' (Faries, 2016; Sheeran & Webb, 2016) as they suggest that drivers higher in these three traits (i.e., conscientiousness, agreeableness and honesty-humility) may form stronger eco-driving intentions – and thus, are arguably motivated to improve their driving behaviour – yet *consistently* fail to implement these intentions into their actual eco-driving practices. This is more broadly corroborated by correlational analyses which demonstrated that drivers' eco-driving intentions were unrelated to nine of the ten objective eco-driving measures, with the only significant correlate – speeding – being weak (see Table 3.3.).

Taken together, these findings across measures of values, personality and eco-driving intentions suggests measuring intentions alone as a proxy or inference for eco-driving behaviour (e.g. Unal et al., 2018; Cristea et al., 2012; Unal et al., 2019) is a very limited approach, as whilst individual differences evidentially motivate intentions, intentions are seemingly not (or poorly) associated with actual eco-driving behaviour. In the context of

interventions, this casts some doubt as to whether widely adopted theoretical frameworks which concentrate on changing drivers' behavioural intentions (e.g., TPB; Ajzen, 1991) provide an adequate foundation for designing methods which can successfully improve eco-driving *behaviour* (Bamberg, 2013).

However, these critiques do not render intentional approaches to intervention wholly redundant. Evidence suggests that the intention-behaviour 'gap' likely occurs as a result of unforeseen barriers or temptations, or simply due to forgetting the intention, disrupting the intention-behaviour relation (Lewin, Dembo, Festinger & Sears, 1944; Dahlstrand & Biel, 1997; De Vries, Mesters, Van der Steeg & Honing, 2005). Accordingly, stage model approaches (e.g., HAPA by Schwarzer, 2008; Dahlstrand and Biel, 1997) suggest there are there are other intermediary processes which may 'close' the intention-behaviour gap and mediate their relationship. For example, Lauper et al. (2015) found that implementation intention (i.e. *"a plan when, where, and how to practice eco-driving"*; Lauper et al., 2015, p.34) partially mediated the effect of eco-driving intentions to not merely focus on enhancing eco-driving intentions, but also directly address the transition to eco-driving behaviour realisation by enhancing other intermediary cognitions such as drivers' planning of how to implement eco-driving strategies (Lauper et al., 2015; Sniehotta et al., 2005).

4.3.2 The Abstraction Issue

The 'abstraction issue' (Alison, Bennell, Mokros, & Ormerod, 2002; Shaw, 2021) – also known as the bandwidth-fidelity dilemma (Cronbach & Gleser, 1957; Salgado, 2017) – is another methodological consideration which traverses several findings of this study. This posits that psychological measures of more abstract personality traits tend to be less precise at predicting behaviour than domain-specific beliefs as they are conceptually more distal from the measured behaviour. Despite this, there are significant benefits to broader measurement (e.g., explanatory power and predictive utility for broad criteria) which create a trade-off between the bandwidth of a measure (i.e., breadth) and its fidelity (i.e., depth; Cronbach & Gleser, 1957; Salgado, 2017).

In the findings for HEXACO personality traits (Ashton & Lee, 2007), it was surprising that trait agreeableness was only related to eco-driving intentions, and unrelated to the objective measures of eco-driving. Specifically, the HEXACO (Ashton & Lee, 2007) posits agreeableness against 'anger' and both lower agreeableness and greater trait anger have been widely implicated within both self-reported *and* objective studies of aberrant driving (e.g. Chraif et al., 2016; Akbari et al., 2019; Deffenbacher et al., 2001). Accordingly, it is feasible that the absence of findings may reflect the reality that anger only forms a small part of the broader construct that is agreeableness. Speculatively, this substantiates that research should look to more focal measures of driving anger, as well as glimpses to the benefits of research methods such as ecological momentary assessment (EMA) which could enable us to understand how drivers' real-time responses in the driving environment are governed by the intersect between trait-level anger and state-level transitory feelings of anger (Deffenbacher, Oetting, Thwaites, Lynch, Baker, Stark, Thacker & Eiswerth-Cox, 1996).

Comparatively, this study also measured drivers' locus of control as whilst externality of control had been somewhat implicated in self-reported unecological driving (e.g., high mileage, faster driving; commuting choices; Schießl et al., 2013), other research found this association only extended to drivers' eco-driving intentions (Lauper et al., 2015). Paradoxically, this study's findings illustrated locus of control as unrelated to both objective eco-driving as well as drivers' intentions to eco-drive. Notably, this study adopts the well-validated Locus of Control Scale by Rotter (1966) as it was considered more valuable to measure individuals' broader self-efficacy beliefs which surpass driving-specific cognitions and consider eco-driving within its remit as an environmental act. Yet, Rotter (1975) highlighted that narrower, more specific beliefs should predict corresponding behaviours within a domain more accurately than broader expectancies. This is consistent with studies which have utilised narrower driving-specific measures (e.g., Driving Internality & Driving Externality Scales; Montag & Comrey, 1987; Multidimensional Traffic Locus of Control Scale; Ozkan & Lajunen, 2005) and illustrated a relationship between external driving LOC and indices of risky and aggressive self-reported driving (e.g. Lajunen & Summala, 1995; Totkova, 2020; Jones & Foreman, 1984) as well as benefits from driving-specific internality training (Huang & Ford, 2012; Stanton, Walker, Young, Kazi & Salmon, 2007). Arguably, these insights suggest that locus of control could best be considered as a domain-specific construct

(Huang & Ford, 2012). Notably, the complete absence of findings for LOC – including for eco-driving intentions – does lead to speculation about what association, if any, a more focal measure might provide.

However, this absence of findings for LOC could also allude to wider methodological considerations about the study's design and data analysis. Critically, participants' locus of control was only measured once, whilst their driving journey data – captured over three to twelve months – was aggregated. Consequently, these findings do not account for plausible within-person fluctuations in locus of control beliefs which could have differentially shaped the quality of drivers' eco-driving practices. Instead of a fixed trait, Rotter (1990, p.490) regarded locus of control as a "*relatively stable*" variable which can show situational specificity. Moreover, evidence indicates driving-specific locus of control may be variably shaped by prior driving experiences (Kouabenan, 2002; Stanton et al., 2005, 2007) and suggests it is malleable through internality-based interventions (Huang & Ford, 2012; Stanton et al., 2005, 2007). Taken together, these insights indicate that future studies could incorporate longitudinal methods (e.g., EMA) to evaluate the malleability of drivers' eco-driving-specific LOC in response to driving stressors (i.e., car incidents, 'near misses') as well as explore whether fluctuations might in turn influence drivers' subsequent eco-driving behaviours.

4.3.3 Conceptualising Eco-Driving: Implicit and Explicit Actions

One theme which permeates this study's findings is that eco-driving practices can be conceptualised – using the practice's context, immediacy of decision-making and speculated underlying psychological mechanisms – into two major, observable tranches of motivated eco-driving: 'explicit' and 'implicit' actions. This concept broadly aligns with Sivak and Schoettle's (2012, p.96) breakdown of eco-driving as "strategic... tactical... and operational decisions that improve vehicle fuel economy". In this thesis' considerations, 'strategic' and 'tactical' driver choices reflect seemingly more explicit ecological driver actions arguably governed by more rational, intentional and volitional processes (e.g., vehicle use frequency, duration). Conversely, 'operational' eco-driving appears to reflect implicitly ecological and more transitory vehicle use practices, arguably subject to emotional self-regulation motives (e.g., braking, acceleration) and subsequent habituation. This conceptual distinction is vital for intervention design, as drivers'

perceptions of how *ecological* a driving action *is* could have key implications for the nature of approaches used to influence their behaviour in those contexts.

Amongst other study findings coherent with this argument (e.g., acceleration and braking profiles for drivers with poor wellbeing; see Section 1.3.1.), this study's results for HEXACO trait openness provides a clear case in point for this conceptual distinction. The results illustrated that higher levels of openness positively predicted the average duration of participants' journeys. This is a valuable and well-established 'strategic' ecopractice, as shorter journeys emit a disproportionate amount of emissions due to 'cold starts' (Sloman, Cairns, Newson, Anable, Pridmore & Goodwin, 2010). One interpretation is that drivers 'higher' and 'lower' in openness may meaningfully differ in the *purposes* for using their vehicle, with the formers' patterns reflecting more indispensable longer journeys (i.e., commuting) compared with the normalised 'quick errands' of less 'open' drivers (Neves & Brand, 2019). Future studies could explicitly investigate and measure drivers' self-reported journey purpose using ecological momentary assessment (EMA), however in isolation this finding presents a firm case for interventions to 'prime' individuals towards 'openness' to altering the context of when they use their cars (i.e., strategic car use).

However, what these considerations more broadly speak to is the prevailing narrative that drivers' normative motives for hedonism and safety regularly overshadow ecological (or economic) concerns *during* the driving task (McIlroy & Stanton, 2015; Pampel et al., 2015, 2017). Notably, openness was not implicated in any of the remaining eco-driving practices which could suggest that this 'open' tendency may not 'spill-over' to those practices which are perceived by driver as less clearly 'environmental'. This parallels the milieu of public information campaigns which provide disproportionate attention to vehicle use reduction strategies (i.e., sustainable and active travel initiatives; Burns & Cracknell, 2019) to the detriment of building awareness for wider, more operational and less explicitly 'green' modifications (e.g., sustainable braking distances). Given that many drivers have little awareness of wider eco-driving strategies (McIlroy & Stanton, 2017), these considerations suggest that drivers' poor awareness is likely to impact whether they perceive they can improve their driving efficiency. It also suggests that, when drivers have awareness of explicit eco-driving strategies (e.g., 'avoid short journeys'), individual differences (such as trait openness) may shape drivers'

responsiveness to interventions focused on targeting these ecological motivations for driving efficiency.

4.4 Using Demography: Implications for Telematics Driver Populations

The cornerstone of risk-based car insurance is collecting data about particular driver characteristics to identify sophisticated 'rating factors'; these are used to tailor drivers' premiums competitively by accurately predicting and pricing for the risk they pose. Though not publicly accessible due to commercial sensitivity, rating factors used by insurers to model drivers' risk seem to be derived predominantly from demographic questioning (ABI, 2008). This includes overt risk factors such as drivers' age, the length of time holding a driver's licence, occupation, certain lifestyle habits (e.g., smoking) and – until relatively recent legislative changes prohibiting the practice in 2012 – drivers' gender (Edmonds, 2015). Yet, whilst several of the study's findings partially support this approach by suggesting that specific demographic questions (i.e., drivers' alcohol use and smoking frequency) can surpass what psychological measurement can ascertain about eco-driving, the remaining findings are more complex and allude to wide nuances in the behaviour of 'monitored' drivers.

Driver Age and Licence Length

Driver age and licence length are two well-established risk factors for capturing drivers' risk of unsafe and 'risky' driving (Kelly & Nielson, 2006; Box & Wengraf, 2013; Groupe Consultatif Actuariel Europeen, 2011). Prior evidence largely supports the posited 'young driver problem' (i.e. Scott-Parker et al., 2015; Rhodes & Pivik, 2010; see Section 1.3.6.1.), including explicit differences in fuel consumption and emissions performance (Huang, Ng, Zhou, Surawski, Lu, Du, Forehead, Perez & Chan, 2021). Paradoxically, this study found drivers' age and licence length to be wholly unrelated to objective ecodriving quality and drivers' eco-driving intentions. This proposes a conceptual 'blind spot': when drivers are 'monitored', getting older or gaining more experience may not (*linearly*) correspond to increasingly optimised eco-driving. Considering evidence for the efficacy of monitoring as a behaviour change technique in road safety contexts (see Warren, Meads, Whittaker, Dobson & Ameratunga, 2018), it is feasible that age and driving experience do not influence monitored insureds' driving efficiency due to a

heightened awareness of monitoring technology and its associated feedback and disincentives.

Notably, the sampling approach only captured 'Yellow' and 'Green'-averaging drivers. This reflects the unique nature – and bias – of the telematics insurance industry as it often renders out *'bad'* novice and young drivers. This is likely psychological, by dissuading this subset of volitionally-bad drivers from purchasing a telematics policy at the outset, as well as behavioural, as a consequence of these drivers failing their 'probationary' policy period (i.e., Carrot's 'Red' drivers). These considerations highlight the empirical value offered by studying individual differences of drivers across the spectrum of driving quality, as monitored drivers could illustrate less variability in their driving efficiency compared with non-monitored.

An additional methodological consideration is that this study's method solely captures the variability in eco-driving for a narrow range of relatively 'novice' and young drivers during what is likely a relatively early period of their driving career. This offers the prospect that younger, monitored insureds (satisfactory) driving may fluctuate *after* this early period of monitoring. It would be interesting for future studies to longitudinally measure within-person differences in how these eco-driving behavioural patterns may evolve as 'monitored' customers transition from 'novice' to significantly more 'experienced' drivers, and subsequently move to unmonitored insurance policies.

Education

Occupational data – a correlate of education (Galobardes, Shaw, Lawlor, Lynch & Davey-Smith, 2006; Piha, Laaksonen, Marikainen, Rahkonen & Lahelma, 2010) – already appears as a key classifier for risk. As noted (see Section 1.3.6.4), some evidence infers more highly educated drivers may be more likely to illustrate behavioural precursors to eco-driving (i.e., greater environmental knowledge, greater environmental concern; Sovacool et al., 2018; Diamantopoulous et al., 2003) as well as to enact specific eco-driving practices (Vassileva & Campillo, 2017; Sovacool et al., 2018). The findings of this study illustrate that lower level of education predicted vehicle overuse (i.e., volume of journey 'points'; see Table 3.31.), though this strong relationship was not emulated in conditional inference tree analyses. Resultantly, this finding is likely limited to informing

the design of 'strategic' vehicle use interventions as opposed to being used as a factor within models to predict driver inefficiency.

This finding appears driven by participants' transition to and completion of university, yet education was otherwise unrelated to eco-driving in this study and evidence illustrates knowledge of eco-driving strategies does not differ by education level (McIlroy & Stanton, 2017). Education may proxy for disparities in social location such as improved occupational outcomes (Galobardes et al., 2006) which may systematically shape the ways – and frequency – that drivers use their cars (e.g. on-site versus remote working; Haas & Hamann, 2008; Try, 2004; Haslam, 2012; Senthanar, Varatharajan & Bigelow, 2021).

Gender

Amendments to the Equality Act 2010 (Amendment Regulations 2012) now restrict insurers from using drivers' gender as a factor to price their risk (Edmonds, 2015). This received significant industry backlash, as the Association of British Insurers (ABI) claimed the industry's use of gender where relevant and based on "objective, reliable and relevant data" was the "cornerstone of pooling risk" (Edmonds, 2015, p.5.).

This legislation was despite evidence of robust gender differences in 'risky' driving for unmonitored drivers (Vavrik, 1997; Harre et al., 2005; NHTSA, 2009). Paradoxically, this governing narrative was not fully supported by this study's findings. While male gender predicted inefficient cornering and night-driving, it was unrelated to the remaining eco-driving practices including those most 'risk-adjacent' (e.g., speeding, acceleration, braking). Moreover, subsequent exploratory ctree modelling illustrated that none of the eco-driving variables were used to predict drivers' gender. Instead, only HEXACO emotionality was able to predict driver gender (accuracy of 69.23%; see Fig. 3.11 and Tables 3.37 - 3.38.).

This study's chosen sample and the unique contexts of both implicated driving actions can account for the gender disparity between monitored and unmonitored drivers. First, this participant sample meaningfully differ from the 'average' mainstream policyholder: their driving quality is overtly monitored by their telematics insurer and often widely influenced using incentives (i.e., vouchers) and disincentives (i.e., early policy termination). Second, the two driving behaviours that *were* implicated – inefficient cornering and night-time driving – add nuance to this argument. Conjecturally, inefficient cornering is likely to be a less salient metric to customers and thus may be reflecting gender differences akin to non-telematics populations. Moreover, night driving is a more 'strategic' aspect of vehicle use, often subject to broader social influences governed by gender: men have greater night-driving confidence (RAC Foundation, 2018), are more likely to engage in late-night social driving and 'cruising' (Bengry-Howell, 2005) and work night-shifts (Presser, 2003; Trades Union Congress, 2016). These considerations have key implications for the context-driven personalisation of interventions, as well as adds nuance it could suggest that eco-driving benefits accrued by monitoring drivers may dissipate when they are no longer (or no longer perceive to be) monitored (i.e., transition to non-monitored insurance policies).

Beyond these explicit findings, the exploratory finding that male gender can – in 83.33% of cases – be accurately modelled by lower HEXACO emotionality scores has significant conceptual and ethical implications. As an arguably positive implication, eco-driving interventions could utilise gender data as a proxy for difficult-to-obtain emotionality scores to target male drivers with interventions which directly seek to address the negative impact of lower trait emotionality on drivers' inefficient acceleration and vehicle overuse (see Section 1.2.1 for discussion).

However, in the realm of risk pricing, this novel approach could also be contentiously exploited by insurers. Focus has shifted to Big Data and machine learning methods to identify novel metrics which can proxy the predictive utility afforded by gender disparities. Importantly, HEXACO emotionality serves as a valuable and direct predictor of driving inefficiency in its own right. However, it is feasible that brief measures of HEXACO emotionality could be given to customers, with their scores used in models of drivers' risk *intentionally* – though indirectly – to proxy for customer gender (see Wachter & Mittelstadt, 2019). This practice may also be problematic where – based on this study's modelling – in 30.77% of cases the drivers' gender was incorrectly predicted. This feasible legislative 'side-step' alludes to wider ethical obstacles faced by the insurance industry as it endeavours to incorporate new forms of personalised data (e.g., psychological insights) to predict risks drivers pose. Many disparities in these 'individual

differences' are entwined with and inseparable from aspects of drivers' social location and demography, including several *'protected characteristics'* (e.g., race, religious beliefs; Courtenay-Hall & Rogers, 2010). Beyond the prospect of indirect (but legal) discrimination, transparency concerns also arise as insureds, in the absence of adequate disclosure from insurers about their practices, are unlikely to be aware of the impact these forms of psychological questioning may have or the longevity of their actuarial influence, as many individual differences (e.g., HEXACO personality) are widely regarded as relatively stable traits (Eysenck & Eysenck, 1985; Rotter, 1990).

4.5 Applied Issues and Future Directions

4.5.1 The use of telematics data

Beyond the difficulty of obtaining 'everyday' driving data, the lack of objective measures in driving research lies also in that the use of telematics 'digital traces' presents novel challenges for psychological researchers. Specifically, due to the size and nature of the "Big Data" derived from these monitoring technologies, as well as the desired research outcomes, classic psychological methods for data wrangling and analysis are limited in their ability to fully utilise these large and complex datasets (Montag, Duke & Markowitz, 2016).

The data generated by vehicle telematics devices reflect raw, unstructured and large-scale 'digital traces' of driving behaviour captured through accelerometer sensors (Verbelen, Antonio & Claeskens, 2018; Yarkoni, 2012). To derive insights from this information, extensive data wrangling methods are required which are able to develop specific metric aggregates of driving features (e.g. sudden deceleration, speeding over limit) which can then be used to conduct statistical tests. This has largely not been achievable using statistical software such as SPSS which has been widely used in psychological research. Consequently, this has historically functioned as a barrier to accessing these large-scale and 'noisy' datasets (Yarkoni, 2012). Yet, in recent years many researchers have begun to transcend 'orthodox' practice in order to ascertain the skills to make use of advanced software (e.g., R, Python or MATLAB) which are more commonly allied to computational science. Critically, these metrics make use of contextual data sources (e.g.

telematics metadata, GPS) which can offer meaningful context and nuance about the nature of drivers' journeys.

Due to this project's collaborative and applied nature, this study utilises participant journey data pre-processed using journey metrics developed by IMS (See Table 2.2). With consideration to the implications of the findings for the industry partner, this was a practical decision as it enables the project's findings and recommendations to be directly aligned with how IMS currently evaluate drivers. In spite of this, it is important to acknowledge that these metrics are designed by IMS largely to gauge driver safety rather than ecological efficiency. The legitimacy of this approach is rooted in the significant overlap in the operational antecedents of safe and eco-driving (e.g. Young et al., 2011; Mensing et al., 2014; Vaezipour et al., 2015). However, there are more precise, ecologically-sensitive and direct approaches – unreliant on safety as a proxy – which can be developed to quantify environmental driving quality. Despite early research which pursues these prospective approaches (e.g., Tanvir, Chase & Roupahil, 2019; Allessandri, Cattivera, Filippi & Ortenzi, 2012; Barth & Boriboonsomsin, 2009; LeBlanc, Sivak & Bogard, 2010; Ishiguro, 1997), a systematic methodology for quantifying the influence of discrete driving actions on eco-driving – while controlling for wider factors that affect fuel economy and emissions (e.g., congestion, route choice) – still does not exist (Tanvir, Chase & Roupahil, 2019).

Relatedly, measures of vehicle fuel economy are often adopted in studies as a solution to the overreliance on evidence from driving safety research. Yet, this use as an autonomous evaluative benchmark for ecological driving efficiency fails to address that even therein lies trade-offs between economic (fuel-optimal) and ecological (emissions-reducing) vehicle operation (Mensing, Bideaux, Trigui, Ribet & Jeanneret, 2014; Johansson, Gustafsson, Henke & Rosengren, 2003). Namely, modelling has illustrated that purely fuel-saving driving is associated with increased carbon monoxide (CO) and hydrocarbon (HC) pollutant emissions (Mensing et al., 2014). Aptly, akin to the nature of our partnership with IMS, recent shifts towards innovative industry-academia collaboration highlights opportunities to pursue more comprehensive, emissions-based eco-driving metrics using the data-rich resources afforded by industry. Beyond providing objective eco-driving measurement to behavioural research, this approach would provide stakeholders (i.e., usage-based insurers and fleet managers) with value-added insights fundamental for ecological risk management and customer feedback optimisation.

Furthermore, the telematics data utilised was obtained from a sample of relatively proficient 'Green'- or 'Yellow'-averaging customers (no 'Red' customers; see Section 3.4.). Resultantly, the findings of the study suggest individual differences may have a limited scope for eco-driving improvements for a large proportion of (telematics) drivers. Specifically, there is evidence that individuals find it difficult to reduce their consumption behaviours beyond a certain point – likely as doing so would "disturb socially necessary consumption practices" (e.g. daily commutes; p. 1041, Knowles, 2014). Corroborating this, as illustrated in Table 3.1., the mean frequency by which participants received 'points' for each inefficient action was – in actuality – quite low. Consequently, it is feasible that for this segment of 'good' drivers, priming or targeting these psychological constructs through behavioural intervention may be ineffective if they cannot reduce their in individual differences differ for 'Red'-averaging customers, as this may provide novel ways to target problematic drivers who are 'at-risk' of early policy termination due to poor driving quality.

4.5.2 Data processing approaches

Due to the format of the data provided by my industry partner (i.e. 'points' per inefficient actions within each journey; see Table 2.2), there was some aspect of choice regarding how variables could be created and analysed. As outlined previously (See Section 3.2.), I chose to create percentage scores which reflected the proportion of participants' journeys whereby they had received 'points' for each respective metric. Yet, several other avenues for data processing and its analysis are available to researchers to address wider questions about not only eco-driving *adoption*, but maintenance and improvement. For example, scores could be aggregated temporally into 'bins' in order to analyse aspects such as changes in daily or monthly eco-driving quality. In this study, drivers' journey scores were aggregated and, as such, the processing approach does not account for the likely prospect that drivers' ecological driving style may naturally improve (or materially worsen) over time as some early research suggests (Day, Thompson, Poulter, Stride & Rowe, 2018, McCartt et al., 2009). As such, it is of considerable value for future projects

to explore whether pertinent individual differences (e.g. trait openness) may underpin any naturalistic changes in drivers' ecological driving style over time as this could have significant implications for the personalisation of eco-driving interventions.

Moreover, this temporal approach to data processing could even focus on drivers' behaviour during more granular and specified 'at-risk' daytime periods and journey functions (e.g. stressful 'rush hour' commutes, longer journeys) to explore the role of situational specificity in different driving contexts and outcomes (i.e., stress-evoking, congestion-free, unknown routes). Aptly, studies illustrate that traffic congestion and travel time have a meaningful impact not only the emissions of a journey (Zhang, Batterman & Dion, 2011) but also driver mood, stress and life satisfaction (Morris & Hirsch, 2017; Choi, Coughlin & D'Ambrosio, 2013; Wener & Evans, 2011; Evans, Wener & Phillips, 2002; Hennessy & Wiesenthal, 1999; Redmond & Mokhtarian, 2001; Sposato, Roderer & Cervinka, 2012). In light of this study's findings and the case presented for the roles of driver stress and maladaptive coping during the driving task, the negative and cyclical impact that drivers' journey experience (e.g., poor wellbeing exacerbated due to traffic) may have is a really and nuanced avenue for future studies and interventions.

Furthermore, it is important to be cognisant that despite the rationale, the study's selected sample – Carrot Insurance customers who had held their current insurance policy for at least three months – has notable drawbacks. First, our sample did not include insights from any 'Red' customers (See Section 3.4.) who typically face early policy termination by Carrot Insurance due to unsafe and aberrant driving recorded. As a result, our findings reflect a 'survivor bias' as they limitedly only reflect the qualities of drivers who have managed to 'survive' their policy for at least three months. This unfortunately provides little empirical insight into the qualities of the subset of drivers who enact the most problematic driving practices – and thus – would benefit most from behavioural interventions. Second, this sampling choice also misses an opportunity to capture the experiences of newly qualified drivers in the early months of independent driving before their driving behaviour might stabilise (Day et al., 2018). This early period of driving is a significant avenue for future research, as behavioural intervention may be most optimal for novel drivers as evidence suggests their driving style may be more malleable for long-term change when compared to more experienced drivers (Castellucci, Bravo, Arezes &

Lavalliere, 2020; Kinnear, Lloyd, Helman, Husband, Scoons, Jones, Stradling, McKenna & Broughton, 2013).

4.5.3 Computational Methods for Psychological Eco-Driving Research: Conditional Inference Trees

As acknowledged by Yarkoni and Westfall (2017) in their seminal paper, psychological science has been largely dominated by a hypothesis-driven and confirmatory paradigm. However, in the age of 'Big Data', we are beginning to see the early incorporation of computational methods in the analysis of psychological and behavioural research (e.g., Shaw, Taylor, Ellis & Conchie, 2021; Orru, Monaro, Conversano, Gemignani & Sartori, 2020). This approach – centred on prediction and classification algorithms that can learn from large datasets – not only complements traditional inferential statistics, but also glimpses to a future of exploratory data analysis whereby discipline researchers identify novel relationships in purely data-driven ways.

In view of this paradigm shift, this thesis adopted a similarly interdisciplinary approach (see Approaches and Methods, Section 1.5.2) through the use of conditional inference trees ('ctrees'; Hothorn et al., 2006). This algorithm was used to explore non-linear relationships between the study's independent variables and eco-driving inefficiency (see Section 3.10.) in order to complement confirmatory analyses as well as with the hope of generating novel insights due to its capacity to identify new, unforeseen risk patterns for eco-driving inefficiency. Considering the plethora of findings implicating several demographic and individual differences in confirmatory and exploratory analyses (see Sections 3.8. and 3.9), it was anticipated that some of these associations would likely extrapolate to predictive modelling (see Section 3.10.). Paradoxically, as considered in this discussion, across the ten regression ctree models that were built, only four acceleration, braking inefficiency, speeding inefficiency and volume of journeys – were able to be predicted by independent variables, with large error rates. Critically, the disparity between these two methods does not render inferential findings unimportant as these differences reflect the competing goals of these methods to explain (i.e., inferential statistics) versus predict (i.e. computational methods) drivers' eco-driving behaviour. Yet, what these differences do signify is a limitation on industry from using some of these inferentially-derived risk patterns for preventative interventions (i.e., pricing of ecodriving risk) as – based on this study's findings alone – these factors appear at this moment unable to robustly forecast customers' risk of unecological driving.
5. Recommendations

5.1 Overview

Improving eco-driving behaviours – particularly in the long-term and across contexts – is difficult (Sovacool, Bergman, Hopkins & Jenkins, 2020; Sovacool & Griffiths, 2020; Barkenbus, 2010). There is currently insufficient evidence of 'what works' to improve this behavioural challenge (Barkenbus, 2010; Oxendahl, 2018). In response to this, this study's findings – many of which novel to the academic literature – offer recommendations for the direction of eco-driving theory and research, behaviourally-informed driving interventions and public policy. These opportunities are discussed in turn.

5.2 Recommendations for Theory

The majority of the empirical research fails to acknowledge and distinguish eco-driving behaviour and its unique motivations as discrete from the remits of conscious proenvironmentalism and proxy of driving safety. Moreover, current theories largely conceptualise eco-driving as a singular 'act' driven by motivated, value-based and conscious processes with limited scope for a central role of drivers' emotions and habit. Instead, this thesis argues that eco-driving is a collection of nuanced, complex and interacting driving actions. These are proposed to be performed by drivers through *both motivated* and *habitual* decision-making processes and differ meaningfully by how heavily they are shaped by situational and emotional cues. A working conceptual model is visualised in Figure 5.1, illustrating how these determinants may interact to influence ecological driving behaviours.



Figure 5.1. Conceptual working model of eco-driving behaviour.

As illustrated within this model, the findings from this study point to an emerging and substantive role of emotions in eco-driving behaviour which – as yet – is still to be fully acknowledged in eco-driving theory. Specifically, a clear case is outlined for the maladaptive use of unecological driving as a route for emotion self-regulation of negative affect (see discussion in Section 4.2.1). This challenges core theories disproportionately adopted to explain (broad) driving behaviour (e.g., Theory of Planned Behaviour; Ajzen, 1991; Fishbein & Ajzen, 2010) as it illustrates these frameworks – which assume drivers use vehicles in *rational* ways – do not realistically model how difficult emotions and mood states are likely to be 'managed' within the complex driving environment (e.g., 'road rage'; Goldenberg et al., 2000; Redshaw, 2004). Evidence also suggests that driving may not only be a route for self-regulation, but also a *cause* of self-regulation motives (Matthews, 2001). Theoretical perspectives appropriated from the safe driving and pro-environmentalism literatures are unable to address these complexities and highlight a need for nuanced eco-driving theory.

Moreover, the proposed model (Fig. 5.1) identifies processes for *motivated* driving actions. Prominent pro-environmental theories pedestal individuals' personal values as a

primary motive for *broader* pro-environmental behaviour (e.g., VBN theory by Stern et al., 1999). However, this study's findings for personal values (i.e., unrelated to both objective and subjective measures) suggest we cannot rely on values in this way as a central tenet of eco-driving enactment. This provides valuable steer for outdated theory which indiscriminately views eco-driving through the broader lens of proenvironmentalism (e.g., Unal et al., 2018; Steg et al., 2014; Unal et al., 2019) as it indicates that interventions which target values may not be an effective route to ecodriving behavioural changes. Accordingly, theory needs to consider the nuances of ecodriving which may limit any distal influence of 'eco-values' commonly ascribed to other eco-behaviours. For example, drivers operate in environments where driving 'safely' is a more salient, value-driven motive, than the risks of ecological impact (i.e. emissions). Second, unlike wider 'eco-behaviours' (e.g. recycling), the ability to drive ecologically is heavily shaped by situational factors beyond drivers' control (e.g. behaviour of other road users, the traffic environment) which influence emotional constraints (i.e. driver stress). These situational and emotional forces could diminish any distal influence of personal values on motivated eco-driving. This study found biospheric values to be strongly associated with Environmental Self-Identity, and Environmental Self-Identity predicted drivers' eco-driving *intentions*. This offers food for thought, as path or cluster analyses could elucidate whether a relationship between personal values and eco-driving intentions may be mediated by more proximal determinants such as Environmental Self-Identity.

5.3 Recommendations for Research

This thesis adopted both an interdisciplinary and mixed methods approach. To *measure* eco-driving behaviour, we utilised rare objective metrics of multiple naturalistic ecodriving behaviours as well as obtained a more conventional self-report measure (i.e., ecodriving intentions). To *analyse* this data, we used 'orthodox' inferential statistics for hypothesis testing, as well as employed predictive modelling techniques for exploratory data analysis which are more closely allied to computational science than psychological and behavioural science. Whilst the constraints of conducting behavioural research in this area are clear (e.g. inaccessibility of naturalistic driving data versus self-report, upskill required for interdisciplinary data analysis), this study's research approach – and the accompanying findings – provides several key recommendations for how eco-driving research must evolve given the opportunities afforded by the era of 'Big Data' and novel psychological and behavioural measures of interest.

5.3.1 Eco-driving research in the era of 'Big Data'

First, the use of naturalistic driving data in this research clearly demonstrates that objective data collection should, where possible, become the default measurement approach for eco-driving in research. Despite increasing opportunities for naturalistic data collection which have been driven by private sector forces (e.g., in-lab virtual reality, telematics devices, smartphone accelerometers), current research remains comparatively over-reliant on drivers' subjective self-reports as measures of eco-driving behaviour (e.g., Lauper et al., 2015; Unal et al., 2018; Unal et al., 2019). This includes measures of ecodriving behavioural intentions: this is often adopted as a proxy for behaviour instead of its theory-proposed function as a *precursor to* eco-driving enactment (Ajzen, 1991, Stern et al., 1999). This is in spite of evidence of an intention – behaviour gap between drivers' intentions to drive in an ecological way in both subjective reports of eco-driving behaviour (Lauper et al., 2015) and objective driving behaviours as demonstrated in the present study. This approach is inadequate as subjective measures are unable to identify the genuine determinants of actual driving inefficiency. This can misinform policy and erode the efficacy of behavioural interventions designed to improve driving efficiency. Resources should be focused on improving access to naturalistic driving measurement: this requires incentivising academia-industry partnerships. This thesis - an example of industry-academia collaboration spearheaded by Lancaster University's Centre for Global Eco-Innovation – is clear evidence that this approach is both feasible and mutually beneficial.

Second, through the naturalistic driving data provided by IMS, this study measures several discrete driving efficiency metrics. Contrastingly, there is a tendency for research and industry to focus attention on either 'explicit' actions such as speeding or to attempt to unify several driving efficiency metrics into overall eco-driving 'scores'. This is appealing in many ways. For academia, this provides the prospect of an objective eco-driving domain 'scale' which might address the abstraction issue. For industry, this could offer vehicle manufacturers a novel 'feature' for consumers, and more focally give vehicle insurers a packaged 'metric' to benchmark customers' driving efficiency. Yet,

this study illustrates this approach is inadequate as drivers differed in efficiency across the spectrum of driving behaviours, suggesting that drivers are unable to be defined as characteristically 'good' or 'bad' eco-drivers overall. Unifying these metrics – or only focusing research on particular behaviours – means we are unable to understand more about the behavioural disparities *across* actions. This has value beyond theory by offering a more comprehensive picture of how drivers behave ecologically within the complex driving environment. For example, we can analyse how efficiency differs withinparticipants depending on how explicit (e.g. speeding) or implicit (e.g. harsh cornering) perceptions of the actions' effects on the environment are. We can also identify the risks for negative spillover in behavioural interventions, whereby drivers might bolster their efficiency in one driving behaviour (e.g. infrequent car use) to the detriment of other environmental driving actions (e.g. peak-time journeys). Clear evidence exists for negative spillover of pro-environmental behaviour (Truelove, Carrico, Weber, Toner, Vandenbergh, 2014; Thogersen & Crompton, 2009), however we require eco-drivingspecific evidence of spillover to manage these risks.

Third, whilst existing research has often sought to identify generalised trends in ecodriving propensity (e.g. Unal et al., 2018, Lauper et al., 2015), the present study's findings point to the need for research to become more focal on the psychological, behavioural and environmental drivers of specific inefficient 'events' (i.e., the contexts in which a driver receives a 'point' for an inefficient action; e.g. disproportionate braking on busy multi-lane roundabouts in big cities). Notably, participants' propensity for inefficient driving throughout a journey is relatively low (see Table 3.1), suggesting that a participants' driving during a journey may be fairly efficient except for a few – consistent - 'bad moments'. Accordingly, further research to understand how certain determinants - such as drivers' emotion state, habits and the event context (e.g., other drivers' behaviours, the traffic environment, driver familiarity with the road, route choice, journey purpose) – may be influencing these events. This research would be invaluable in the design of context-specific eco-driving behavioural interventions. This can be achieved using research methods novel to the eco-driving domain such as ecological momentary assessment (EMA), the predictive modelling of 'events' and the integration of greater data sources (e.g. vehicle metadata, location data, approximated trip purpose). These ideas speak to the promise of interdisciplinary eco-driving research as a means for bolstering behaviour change initiatives and public policy.

5.3.2 Prospective measures of interest

Accepting the benefits and limitations of study design choices is an unavoidable facet of research. Due either to survey length concerns or as a product of hindsight following data analysis and iterative literature review, there are several theoretically-relevant variables not included within this study, but which warrant future research as they are, largely, yet to be explicitly considered in the context of drivers' ecological driving.

First, future studies could measure both wider trait (i.e., anxiety, stress) and state-level (mood or emotions) wellbeing constructs. Specifically, theories of driver stress (e.g. Matthews, 2001; Rowden et al., 2006) and the demonstrated use of recreational drugs to 'self-medicate' chronic stress (Sinha, 2008, 2001; Park et al., 2004; Mayer & Treat, 1977) provides a reliable case for researchers to holistically consider the independent relationships established in the literature between indices of poorer wellbeing (e.g., coping motives, stressors), lifestyle traits (i.e., problematic alcohol use, smoking), sensation-seeking or 'risk-taking' proclivity and measures of ecological driving quality.

Second, this study pivots on the measurement of objective driving behaviour and, as a consequence, does not intend to meaningfully explore participants' subjective perceptions of their own eco-driving behaviour beyond the brief measure of eco-driving intentions. Notably, theories of pro-environmental behaviour (i.e. VBN theory; Stern et al., 1999) often stipulate problem awareness (PA) – an awareness of the adverse consequences of our actions on the environment – as an integral part of motivating 'eco' actions (e.g. energy conservation, recycling). Yet, it is important to consider that driving is noticeably distinct from other environmental practices: the prevailing narrative of bad driving is that it is unsafe, rather than uneconomical or unecological (McIlroy & Stanton, 2015). Fundamentally, if drivers do not cognitively evaluate driving as an explicitly environmental act akin to other, more discernible, eco-practices (e.g., energy conservation), this might be negating the efforts of existing interventions which are designed to motivate drivers through environmental appeals. As a result, it would be theoretically valuable for future studies to consider both self-reported and objective ecodriving, as well as compare these cognitions with drivers' wider eco-attitudes (e.g. recycling intentions). This could establish whether cognitions held for driving might sit comfortably within the remits of pro-environmentalism. If not, this requires stakeholders to rewrite the narrative of driving as an 'eco' act (i.e., public initiatives, information campaigns, legislation changes) in order to motivate drivers to *intentionally* adopt ecological driving.

5.4 Recommendations for Behavioural Intervention

Evidence from psychological and behavioural research is being increasingly used to inform the design and iterative trialling of 'behaviourally-informed' interventions for environmental challenges (Moore & Boldero, 2017; Nielsen, van der Linden & Stern, 2020). In this applied field, 'behavioural interventions' are a "class of initiatives that may, either by themselves or in conjunction with more typical policy tools (e.g. infrastructure, incentives), achieve greater greenhouse gas (GHG) reductions than have been achieved by the typical tools alone" (p.1613, Nielsen et al., 2020). Despite recent surges in environmental behavioural change initiatives (OECD, 2017), unecological driving has received little attention from the applied behavioural science community explicitly. This may be for a plethora of reasons. Significant hopes rest on engineering innovations to reify the hope of 'net zero' transport (e.g. widespread electrification, autonomous vehicles), yet these approaches remain far from being fully actualised. Whilst improving eco-driving behaviour is difficult (Sovacool et al., 2020), modifying drivers' driving style through behavioural intervention offers the prospect of disproportionate, immediate and low-cost pollutant emissions savings (Barkenbus, 2010; Vaezipour et al., 2015, Rios-Torres et al., 2018).

Both the available eco-driving-specific intervention evidence (e.g., Barkenbus, 2010; Oxendahl, 2018; McIlroy & Stanton, 2017) and insights from road safety interventions highlight several strategic opportunities to improve ecological driving – particularly within IMS's monitored-driver context. First, key considerations lie in the choice of specific eco-driving target behaviours (e.g. speeding versus vehicle use frequency) and decision-making processes (i.e. 'reflective' versus 'automatic' decisions). Specifically, most practitioner-led eco-driving initiatives focus on 'reflective' driving decisions (i.e., strategic behaviours such as car sharing initiatives) made in advance, to the detriment of addressing 'automatic' operational choices (e.g. harsh braking) which often – though not always – take place during a journey. Given opportunities for data-driven smartphonebased digital interventions, this is limited as operational driving decisions during journeys can now feasibly be targeted (e.g., 'BackPocketDriver' app; Warren et al., 2018). As such, improving the efficiency of *both* strategic and operational vehicle use behaviours offers opportunities for emissions savings which surpass the benefits to addressing strategic practices alone (e.g., peak-time journeys) which may be constrained by factors beyond individual control (e.g., on-site and shift-based jobs). Moreover, evidence of what works to improve the efficiency of both strategic and operational driving behaviours will remain relevant as – post-electrification – drivers will still need to be 'energy efficient' in their practices to optimise their vehicle's battery supply. Second, smartphone-based digital eco-driving interventions – delivered through IMS's smartphone application 'Better Driver' – offers prospect of data-driven, segmented, personalised and *live* interventions. This offers core opportunities to deliver data-driven, 'timely' intervention – these can utilise customers' vehicle use data (e.g. inefficient 'events') to deliver live prompts, 'nudges' and feedback preceding, during and immediately after a drivers' journey when they may be most receptive to behavioural influence. Whilst these intervention approaches appear to vastly surpass the efficacy of 'blanket' interventions, they are still for now largely unrealised (Felsen & Reiner, 2015; Barton & Grune-Yanoff, 2015).

As illustrated, insights from the behavioural intervention literature point to the increased efficacy of personalised interventions (Felsen & Reiner, 2015). Accordingly, the present research sought to identify 'individual differences' – psychological, behavioural and demographic factors – which, in predicting objective eco-driving behaviour, could evidence certain psychological barriers or enablers for efficient driving and form the basis for novel behavioural interventions. Resultantly, the findings of this research – combined with behavioural evidence and theory – identify four fundamental areas of opportunity for novel eco-driving behavioural interventions. These are conceptualised as behavioural 'design strategies' (see Table 5.1).

Table 5.1 Design Strategies for Eco-Driving Behaviour Change

Design Strategy 1	Design interventions which facilitate emotion self-
	regulation.

Design Strategy 2	Facilitate drivers' openness to eco-driving using behavioural design.				
Design Strategy 3	Enhance eco-driving self-efficacy through identity and literacy.				
Design Strategy 4	Deliver behaviourally-informed eco-driving feedback.				

Insights are delivered by adopting a template which identifies the target behavioural 'barrier' or 'enabler' scoped from the present study or wider research ('*Behavioural Conditions'*) synthesises the relevant behavioural evidence and theory ('*Behavioural Evidence'*) and provides high-level recommendations for the design of digital eco-driving interventions to address that antecedent of inefficient behaviour ('*Intervention Design Recommendations'*). These proposed principles apply explicitly to the behavioural and situational context of monitored drivers and focus on the central use of digital behaviour change interventions (DBCI) delivered through mobile smartphone applications.

5.4.1 **Design Strategy 1: Design for Emotion Self-Regulation**

Psychological Conditions: Evidence from this research (see Section 4.1) offers a consistent pattern of findings which – alongside wider research (e.g. Matthews, 2001) – indicates that poorer wellbeing and maladaptive emotion-management detrimentally influence drivers' ecological efficiency across several driving actions. This suggests that drivers may 'manage' difficult emotions and mood states (e.g. 'road rage') *within* the driving environment by performing certain *operational* actions inefficiently (e.g., speeding) as an approach to cope with negative affect (e.g. driver stress; Matthews, 2001; Goldenberg et al., 2000; Redshaw, 2004).

Behavioural Evidence: Emotion dysregulation involves using nonadaptive strategies to regulate negative emotions (Gross, 1998, 2015a; Colombo, Diaz-Garcia, Fernandez-Alvaro & Botella, 2021Aldao et al., 2010; Urzua et al., 2016). Evidence from randomised controlled trials (RCT) illustrates efficacy of digital technologies to deliver interventions which target emotion dysregulation (Colombo, Fernandez-Alvarez, Garcia Palacios,

Cipresso, Botella & Riva, 2019). These interventions use methods such as Ecological Momentary Interventions (EMIs) (Heron and Smyth, 2010) to deliver personalised and just-in-time emotion regulation strategies, based on the behaviour and affective state of individuals (Colombo et al., 2019; Perna, Grassi, Cadirola & Nemeroff, 2017). In the context of eco-driving specifically, substantial evidence supports emotion regulation strategies to address 'aggressive' driving behaviour (e.g. Li, Zhang, Wang, Sun, Zeng, Tang, Guo & Cao, 2021; Braun, Weber & Alt, 2021).

Whilst some of these strategies are delivered outside of the vehicle (e.g., visual-attributebased signage, Li et al., 2021), others delivered within the vehicle environment include the use of emotion-adaptive music (Eyben et al., 2010; Hernandez et al., 2014), adaptive user interfaces (Braun et al., 2019), empathic speech (Braun et al., 2019b) and emotionaware navigation (Pfleging, Rang & Broy., 2016). Yet, these implicit affective features – currently being applied by premium manufacturers including BMW, Audi and Mercedez-Benz (Braun et al., 2021) – rely on emotion-adaptive technologies which may be less feasible for insurer-moderated interventions. Instead, active behavioural change strategies offer effective and more feasible routes for drivers' emotion regulation. This includes facilitating reappraisals (strategies which deflate frustrating situations; Braun et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2016) and relaxation techniques (e.g., breathing exercises; Nasoz et al., 2010; Oehl et al., 2019). Both strategies can be delivered to drivers either pre-, during and post-journey to facilitate regulation in response to both prior stress and negative emotions derived from the journey itself (e.g. 'road rage'; Braun et al., 2021).

Intervention Design Recommendations: Testing different data-driven emotion regulation interventions based on reappraisal and relaxation strategies using randomised controlled trialling is recommended to determine 'what works' when supporting insureds to regulate emotions in advance of or in response to the eco-driving task. An illustrative example of reappraisals are self-monitoring messages (e.g., "How are you currently feeling?") which can encourage individuals to evaluate the impact of negative emotions on their wellbeing and whether they have the resources to cope ("What could you do to feel calmer before you drive?"). Relaxation strategies in this context might take the form of directed guidance (e.g., "Are you feeling stressed? Take a few deep breaths before you continue your journey"; Nasoz, Lisetti, Athanasios & Vaslakos, 2010). Deploying strategies *during* a journey has low feasible due to technological constraints and ethical considerations for driver distraction and safety. However, designing opportunities for emotion regulation intervention both pre- and post-journey are recommended.

For pre-journey interventions, data-driven approaches could use predictive models to ascertain whether customers illustrate predictable patterns of vehicle use (e.g., timing, frequency, inefficient 'episodes'). If this is feasible, pre-journey interventions could be delivered using proactive 'prompts' (e.g., app notifications) to offer customers adaptive strategies for self-regulation 'just-in-time' *in advance* of vehicle use. In contrast, post-journey prompts could integrate post-trip feedback with emotion regulation strategies to support customers to self-regulate their driving stress (Matthews, 2001) and heighten their ability to self-monitor (i.e., increase customer awareness that their emotion dysregulation influenced particular aspects of their driving).

5.4.2 **Design Strategy 2: Facilitate Openness Through Behavioural Design**

Psychological Conditions: Evidence in this study suggests that greater 'openness' – a personality trait characterised by being more receptive to new and unusual ideas and experiences (Ashton & Lee, 2007) – facilitates a reliable habit of drivers using vehicles for characteristically *longer* journeys over shorter ones (see Section 4.3.3. for discussion). This strategic eco-driving habit is desirable: shorter journeys emit a disproportionate amount of emissions (Sloman et al., 2010) and characterise 'quick errands' which may be feasible to undertake using sustainable forms of transport instead (e.g., walking, cycling, e-scooters; Neves & Brand, 2019). Strategic vehicle use decisions such as journey length are clear examples of driving actions which are 'explicit' in their environmental impact (Sivak & Schoettle, 2012) and use reduction strategies have received considerable – and arguably disproportionate – focus within public policy over the more 'implicit' (largely operational) actions drivers can take to minimise the environmental impact of their driving (Burns & Cracknell, 2019). This could suggest patterns in trait openness could facilitate wider eco-driving behaviours if drivers become aware of the benefits of more implicit eco-driving strategies.

Behavioural Evidence: Research insights surrounding the role of openness can be used to bolster interventions to enable customers to be more receptive to adopting new or

'unconventional' strategic eco-driving behaviours (e.g., frugal vehicle use). Whilst driving-specific evidence is sparse, wider randomised controlled trial evidence suggests this can be achieved using two approaches: enhancing drivers' 'openness' directly using personality change interventions (see Stieger, Wepfer, Ruegger, Kowatsch, Roberts & Allemand, 2020) or by subtly redesigning how drivers make strategic eco-driving decisions using 'choice architecture' (Thaler & Sunstein, 2008). These approaches differ largely by the decision-making processes – 'reflective' versus 'automatic' – they target.

Personality change interventions focus on intentional 'reflective' processes to achieve self-regulated personality change by encouraging individuals to identify why trait change is necessary or desirable, perceive associated behavioural changes as feasible and provide reinforcing opportunities to habitualised any changes to behaviour (Hennecke, Bleidorn, Denissen & Wood, 2014). Despite debate to whether personality change should be the focus of interventions (English & Carstensen, 2014), evidence suggests commonly used interventions which target *specific* behaviours (e.g., trip purpose, journey length) may be successful for changes in openness as the accumulation of context-specific behavioural changes can lead to trait-level changes to how personality is expressed in those contexts (Stieger, et al., 2020; Alleman & Fluckiger, 2017).

Conversely, randomised controlled trials which use 'choice architecture' focus on influencing 'automatic' decisions predominantly (Thaler & Sunstein, 2008). These interventions use behavioural frameworks (e.g., 'EAST'; BIT, 2012) and behaviour change techniques (BCTs – evidenced design strategies including incentives, defaults options and 'social norms'; Michie, Richardson, Johnston, Abraham, Francis, Hardeman, Eccles, Cane & Wood, 2013) to influence how choices are presented, perceived and selected by individuals (Michie et al., 2013; Thaler & Sunstein, 2008). Some evidence suggests integrated intervention approaches which target a combination of 'automatic' processes (e.g., behavioural changes and habit formation strategies) and 'reflective' processes (e.g., motivated, intention-based strategies) may translate short-term outcomes into long-term sustained behaviour change (Wrzus & Roberts, 2017; Stieger, et al., 2020; Alleman & Fluckiger, 2017)

Intervention Design Recommendations: To enable drivers to make novel and potentially 'countercultural' strategic eco-driving decisions (e.g., frugal vehicle use habits, car-

sharing initiatives), it is recommended that digital behaviour change interventions integrate both opportunities for customers to initiate motivated changes in their strategic vehicle use behaviours (e.g., commitments, goal setting exercises) as well as embed communications-focused design features which – using behaviour change techniques (BCTs) – can make choosing ecological strategic actions easier for customers.

These design features could embed in the mobile application's stable user interface (e.g. 'incentive' messages for eco-driving within customers' rewards portal) as well as be incorporated as digital prompts (e.g., in-app notifications). As this design strategy specifically concerns *strategic* eco-driving, these interventions would be most optimally delivered both pre- and post-journey. This digital and behavioural context offers opportunities test competing BCTs through A / B testing and randomised controlled trialling to learn what design features and messages work most effectively in encouraging strategic eco-driving behaviours (e.g. measurable reductions in shorter journeys or vehicle use frequency) across different elements of the smartphone application (i.e., feedback, rewards pages, app notifications) as well as at different times (i.e., optimal timing schedule pre- and post-journey).

Post-journey messaging is already commonplace (e.g., feedback), however it is feasible that predictive modelling methods could identify reliable patterns in customers' vehicle use habits (e.g., timing of journeys, route frequency, trip purpose, vehicle use frequency) and enable the delivery of low-risk, personalised *pre-journey* 'nudges' in advance of predicted vehicle use. These could use BCTs such as adding 'friction costs' and communicating consequences to potential vehicle use (i.e., social norms messages indicating implicit boundaries for vehicle use; "About to make a short trip? Why not walk instead?"). Conversely, post-journey 'openness' nudges could be used as digital prompts or in journey feedback to disincentivise when customers reach a particular threshold for strategic inefficiency (e.g., when a customer receives 'points' for vehicle overuse). These could use pertinent BCTs such as making consequences and material losses salient (e.g., the environmental impact or fuel costs of using a car excessively), social comparisons and norms (e.g., messages comparing a customers' vehicle use frequency with other customers in their area; "Our customers in your area are driving less than you").

5.4.3 Design Strategy 3: Enhance Eco-Driving Self-Efficacy Through Identity and Literacy

Psychological Conditions: Evidence from this present study and wider research (Van der Werff, Steg & Keizer, 2013; McIlroy & Stanton, 2017) illustrates a pattern of insights which indicate drivers' low self-perceptions as 'eco-drivers' (i.e., environmental self-identity) and low eco-driving 'literacy' (i.e., knowledge of strategies; McIlroy & Stanton, 2017) may together hinder drivers' *intentions* to drive ecologically. However, as the present study illustrates, even strong eco-driving behavioural intentions do not automatically lead to eco-driving outcomes – this is especially pertinent for automated practices such as driving style (Lauper, Moser, Fischer, Matthies & Kaufmann-Hayoz, 2015; Webb & Sheeran, 2006). Resultantly, interventions need to not only address barriers of low environmental self-identity and eco-driving literacy but bridge the intention – behaviour gap (Lauper et al., 2015). These goals can be achieved using techniques which directly address the transition to behaviour realisation (i.e., ecological driving). For eco-driving, this has largely focused on strengthening components of task and maintenance self-efficacy (Lauper et al., 2015; Sniehotta et al. 2005, Schwarzer, 2008).

Behavioural Evidence: Behavioural evidence illustrates self-efficacy beliefs – individuals' beliefs in their ability to perform a behaviour (Bandura, 1977; LaMorte, 2016) – can be strengthened through interventions which focus on offers of encouragement and support and the development of mastery experiences (Bandura, 1978, 1997; Muretta, 2005). Within a driving context, significant experimental and trial evidence supports the use of gamification features integrated within either the design of mobile apps or in-vehicle displays to improve driving efficiency and safety both pre-, during and post-trip (Nousias, Tselios, Bitzas, Amazilatis, Montesa, Lalos, Moustakas & Chatzigiannakis, 2019; El Hafidy, Rachad, Idri & Zellou, 2021; Yen, Fu & Chiou, 2022; Bui & Veit, 2015; Fitz-Walter, Johnson, Wyeth & Tjondronegoro, 2016; Brijs, Ross, De Vos, Filtness, Talbot, Hancox, Pinkington-Cheney, Katrakazas, Michaelaraki, Yannis, Kaiser, Furian, Lourenco, Wets & Brijs, 2022). Gamification can take many forms: gamified elements, driver avatars and player types, discrete motivational features (e.g., Serious Game platforms which focus on self-improvement and making a difference in the real world; Lazarro, 2004; Stavros, Lalos, Tselios, Bitzas, Amaxilatis, Chatzigiannakis,

Gerasimos & Moustakas, 2017), rewards and incentives, pointification, leaderboards (Magana & Munoz-Organero, 2015), designs for progressive difficulty and accomplishments to name a select few (Nousias et al., 2019; Kim, 2011; Chou, 2015; Bui & Veit, 2015).

Intervention Design Recommendations: The use of RCTs, online experimentation and pre-testing with customers is recommended to test, evaluate and iterate different gamification features based on their efficacy for improving eco-driving self-efficacy and objective eco-driving behaviours. Certain gamification features – delivered pre or post trip – offer fundamental opportunities to boost not only eco-driving self-efficacy, but literacy and self-identity through engaging and interactive learning. Mirroring similar game solutions (e.g., Kim, 2011), an eco-driving learning programme is recommended which incorporates distinct game phases and transitionary 'player types' (e.g., "Novice" vs "Master Eco-Driver"). For example, a phased approach could take the form of an onboarding phase (i.e., new customers learn and begin to apply eco-driving strategies), a habit formation phase (i.e., data-driven feedback is integrated to reinforce new efficient driving behaviours) and a maintenance phase (i.e., efficient driving behaviours are 'mastered' and maintained). Digital prompts (e.g. app notifications) could be used to disseminate eco-driving 'tips' (e.g., handling driver stress, driving style impact). Driver safety concerns aside, digital prompts (e.g. verbal) delivered *during* a journey within live feedback offers data-driven opportunities to tailor self-efficacy messages to customers when they experience significant inefficient 'events' which threaten drivers' eco-driving self-efficacy.

5.4.4 Design Strategy 4: Behaviourally-Informed Eco-Driving Feedback

Psychological Conditions: Meta-analytic evidence demonstrates that the most common strategy used to promote eco-driving is feedback which conveys information about fuel efficiency to the driver with the goal of reducing environmental impact (Sanguinetti, Queen, Yee & Akanesuvan, 2020; Froehlich, Dillahunt, Mankoff, Consolvo, Harrison & Landay, 2009). Evidence suggests more drivers would adopt an eco-driving style if they had greater understanding of how their current driving practices impact fuel efficiency and emissions (Abrahamse, Steg, Vlek & Rothengatter, 2005). While beyond scope of

this study's focus, considerations for the role of feedback in encouraging and improving eco-driving permeates the research and intervention landscape (Sanguinetti et al., 2020). In the context of this thesis' own recommendations, several implications for how feedback is designed and presented can be identified. For example, how drivers perceive and respond to feedback might be characterised by individual differences in emotion dysregulation and trait emotionality (e.g., emotional reactance to feedback). In recommendations for designing driver 'openness', feedback is clearly highlighted as an avenue to reinforce 'open' habits. Finally, recommendations for bolstering eco-driving self-efficacy pivot on opportunities to integrate feedback on performance within gamified features to promote eco-driving 'mastery' (e.g., leaderboards, incentives and rewards, phased game platforms which require increases in efficiency to transition to higher player 'ranks'). These considerations highlight how psychological research to understand how individual differences contribute to eco-driving enactment can inform how feedback is designed to optimise eco-driving outcomes.

Behavioural Evidence: The delivery of digital eco-driving feedback is by far the most considered area for behavioural interventions. This has traditionally taken the approach of feedback delivered *after* a driver journey, however relatively recent novel opportunities afforded by Big Data and advancements in digital infrastructure (i.e., smartphone apps, navigation devices, in-vehicle interfaces) offer opportunities to influence drivers' driving efficiency *during* a journey in response to their behaviours (i.e., real-time, personalised feedback; Barkenbus, 2010; Sanguinetti et al., 2020).

Across these contexts, eco-driving feedback can take many forms (Sanguinetti, 2020; Tulusan, Staake & Fleisch, 2012). Behavioural research using RCTs including online and field experimentation offers key considerations for the design of eco-driving feedback systems (Sanguinetti et al., 2020; Barkenbus, 2010). This includes personalisation (i.e., data-driven feedback; Fischer, 2008), timing (i.e., delayed versus real-time live feedback), modalities (i.e., visual, auditory, vibrotactile; McIlroy & Stanton, 2017; van der Voort, Dougherty & Maarseveen, 2001; Young, Birell & Stanton, 2009; Birell, Young, Jenkins & Stanton, 2012), feedback granularity (i.e., broader versus specific information; Rousikhah, King & Rakotonirainy, 2013), feedback framing (i.e., ecological efficiency, fuel savings, safety framing; Dogan et al., 2014; Jenness, Singer, Walrath & Lubar, 2009), visual design (i.e., symbolic versus numerical; Azzi, Reymond, Merienner

& Kemeny, 2011; Madden, Hewett & Roth, 2000), regularity (i.e., intermittent versus continuous), tone (i.e., informational versus reinforcing; e.g. praise and punishment) and use of social or own-self comparisons (i.e., leaderboards, population-level statistics, longitudinal efficiency improvements).

The use of these feedback design principles is highly context-specific (Sanguinetti, 2020). For example, the design of real-time feedback systems must not compromise driver safety due to anticipated driver distraction (Azzi et al., 2011; Recarte & Nunes, 2003; Young, Regan & Hammer, 2007; Summala, Lamble & Laakso, 1998; Kircher, Fors & Ahlstrom, 2014) – this may prioritise intermittent, directive and granular feedback designs either through auditory channels (i.e., brief event-specific directives; e.g. "Your speed is currently inefficient. Reduce it now to return to the 'eco-zone'") or through less invasive vibro-tactile feedback (e.g., McIlroy & Stanton, 2015). These approaches may best disrupt 'automatic' habits which characterise eco-driving decisions made in the operational driving context. Conversely, post-journey feedback interventions offer significant opportunities to offer more 'reflective' feedback design features which are consistent (i.e., stable feedback interface, daily performance notifications), nuanced (e.g., tailored using varying modalities, incentive framing and visual designs) and utilise inter and intrapersonal behavioural comparisons (i.e., leaderboards, social norms, skill improvements).

Intervention Design Recommendations: Monitored telematics customer mobile applications such as IMS's 'Better Driver' should embed cross-platform strategies for the provision of eco-driving feedback alongside wider feedback already received (i.e., road safety and policy-related performance). Due to context-specific nuances in the digital feedback intervention landscape (Sanguinetti, 2020), an agile 'test – learn – adapt' approach is recommended to learn 'what works' in the delivery of eco-driving feedback both during and post-trips, for different elements of feedback (i.e., specific behaviours) and for different customer profiles (i.e., individual differences in emotion regulation, openness and feedback receptiveness).

This approach could be achieved through agile testing, as well as wider forms of behavioural evaluation such as A / B testing, experimental pre-testing and piloting with 'gold-standard' randomised controlled trials. These quantitative insights can be

reinforced using qualitative methods such as qualitative user pre-testing, interviews and customer focus groups. Due to the vast number of approaches which could be trialled, preliminary trialling recommendations are offered for feedback opportunities *during* (i.e., real-time) and post-journey. First, interventions trialling real-time feedback *during* journeys are recommended to consider techniques which leverage intermittent, symbolic (e.g., visual designs such as 'eco-trees' which grow and shrink as a function of floating average of fuel consumption) and associative vibrotactile feedback (i.e., smartphone vibrations) in response to specific inefficient operational behaviours (e.g., speeding 'events'). Critically, whilst real-time feedback seems to be more effective than delayed feedback for behaviour modulation, evidence suggests there are only moderate differences between these approaches when 'delayed' feedback immediately follows the journey (Sanguinetti, 2020, 2018).

Moreover, it is worth noting that strategic distinctions between real-time and post-journey feedback are largely artificial for the sake of simplicity. Specifically, multi-component digital feedback systems which integrate these intervention streams are more complex but might offer greater efficacy by amalgamating and communicating trends in drivers' real-time feedback events across time (e.g., inefficient braking) to influence drivers' *reflective*, motivated behavioural change strategies (e.g., goal-setting, graded tasks; Barkenbus, 2010; Sanguinetti et al., 2020).

5.4.5 Literature-Based Wish List for App-Based Eco-Driving Interventions

	Features	Description	EAST Applications	EAST Framework
Must- haves:	Eco-driving metrics dashboard: Speed, Acceleration, Breaking, Turning, Volume of Journeys, Duration of Journey & overall eco-score	Discrete eco-driving metrics and overall score to accompany other features (e.g. safe driving metrics).	 Easy – simplification Timely – provides proximal feedback. 	 (BIT, 2012) The EAST framework offers four simple principles for designing interventions based on behavioural insights. Principles: Easy – simplify messages, make an option the default, reduce hassle (or increase it) Attractive – attract attention, design rewards and sanctions Social – social norms, foster networks, encourage commitments to others Timely – prompt when most receptive, design immediate costs/benefits, help to plan responses to events
	Journey summaries	After each journey, drivers can self- monitor their performance: map of route, good & bad eco-driving incidents with matched feedback.	 Easy – clear feedback Attractive – attracts attention Timely – provides feedback post-drive & helps plan goals 	
	Data-Driven Messaging	Providing instructions, feedback, prompts; including pre- & post-journey and daily messages using gamification (road map).	 Easy – clear messages Attractive – gamification tools Timely – time-tailored 'nudges' 	
	Rewards scheme	Offers material incentives (extrinsic motivation) such as accrued points in exchange for good eco-driving behaviour.	 Easy – straightforward points system Attractive – incentives Timely – proximal benefits 	
Should- haves:	Goal setting	Self-set goals which promote drivers' attachment to eco-driving task.	 Easy – breaks goals into easier actions Timely – help plan response to events 	
	Live feedback interface	Simple interface with symbolic feedback (e.g. "eco-tree") and intermittent feedback.	 East – simple live feedback Attractive – symbolic is visual Timely – delivers timely feedback 	
Nice-to- haves:	Achievements	Offers intrinsically-motivated incentives such as mastery.	 Attractive – visually engaging & incentives Timely – emphasises proximal benefits 	
	Leaderboard	Compare progress for social comparison, support & norms; popular gamification element, provides social incentives.	 Attractive – visually engaging & incentivises engagement Timely – emphasises proximal benefits 	
	Friends	Connect with other friends who use product & share achievements/summaries.	 Social – makes use of networks & norms for eco-driving 	

5.5 Recommendations for Policy

Academic eco-driving research offers a behaviourally-informed approach for eco-driving policy, including industry innovation and government legislation. Yet, policymakers often fail to embed research evidence within policy or service design (Barkenbus, 2010). Whilst this thesis offers core recommendations for eco-driving theory, research and interventions, these are redundant without the means of stakeholders to apply them in real-world contexts to achieve emissions savings.

Current policy disproportionately relies on the increasing electrification and hybridisation of vehicles to address vehicle emissions. This is despite this transition still being in its infancy (UK Government, 2020), heavily reliant on past subsidy support policies (Neistadt & Bjornvold, 2019; Bruckmann & Bernauer, 2020), unaffordable for the working majority (Norman, 2021) and lacking sufficient large-scale charging infrastructure (Norman, 2021; Bruckmann & Bernauer, 2020). To be more holistic, vehicle emissions policies should recognise and embed behaviourally-informed strategies to address combustion engine emissions as part of the policy toolkit, as these vehicles will remain a dominant part of road transport until they complete their lifecycles (PWC, 2007).

In this regard, knowledge of eco-driving strategies amongst drivers is limited (McIlroy & Stanton, 2017) with the majority of existing awareness being around 'strategic' vehicle use decisions (e.g. vehicle use frequency, trip purpose). Accordingly, it is recommended that policy is designed to facilitate increases in eco-driving knowledge, as evidence from the present research suggests that drivers' perceptions of how 'explicit' ecological driving actions are is likely to influence the way drivers use eco-driving behaviours (e.g., speeding).

One aspect that constraints how eco-driving knowledge is disseminated to the public is the absence of established guidelines for eco-driving behaviours can be achieved (Sanguinetti, 2018). Yet, rapidly increasing uses of real-time intervention-facilitating technologies (e.g. smartphones, in-vehicle feedback interfaces) has given rise to vastly different eco-driving feedback systems which employ unique eco-driving metrics and may hamper cross-vehicle spillover effects; Sanguinetti, 2018; Kurani, Sanguinetti & Park, 2015). To address this, policymakers should consider whether it is feasible to develop standardised eco-driving measures.

Finally, whilst the present study sought to understand the psychological precursors to inefficient driving and propose solutions to *improve* inefficiency that has been learnt and habitualised over time, public policy should be advocating for more advanced eco-driving skills development during provisional drivers' learning and firmer requirements for eco-driving in the UK standard driving test in order to establish eco-driving behaviours as the 'default' benchmark for vehicle use (Campbell-Hall & Dalziel, 2011; Jamson, Hibberd & Jamson, 2015).

6. Conclusions

This thesis aimed to explore the psychological, behavioural and demographic predictors of objective eco-driving utilising a novel interdisciplinary and mixed-method approach. This utilised methodologies from 'conventional' psychology and computational science to analyse large-scale naturalistic driving data obtained from a sample of monitored customers from Carrot Insurance. While several individual differences were implicated, patterns across the study's findings point to an emerging and central role of emotion dysfunction in shaping drivers' inefficient operational driving behaviours. This idea is consistent with wider perspectives on the antecedents of driver stress propensity (Matthews, 2001). Conceptually, the study's findings advocate for 'eco-driving' as a collection of unique and complex behaviours influenced in discrete and contextual ways by certain individual differences. However, an important contribution of this thesis resides in its methodological considerations, as self-reports of drivers' intentions to ecodrive were unrelated to objective eco-driving behaviours. This not only extends an ecodriving intention – behaviour gap previously identified (Lauper et al., 2015) to *objective* measures of eco-driving, but affirms that self-reports of driving cannot proxy the value of measuring objective eco-driving behaviours – as has been normalised. Using insights regarding drivers' individual differences, this thesis presents four 'design strategies' for digital behavioural change interventions (DBCI) to encourage sustained changes – using 'reflective' or 'automatic' processes – in drivers' ecological efficiency.

References

Abdullahi, A. M., Orji, R., Rabiu, A. M., & Kawu, A. A. (2020). Personality and Subjective
Well-Being: Towards Personalized Persuasive Interventions for Health and Well-Being.
Online Journal of Public Health Informatics, 12(1).

https://doi.org/10.5210/ojphi.v12i1.10335

- Abrahamse, W., Steg, L., Vlek, C., & Rothengatter, T. (2005). A review of intervention studies aimed at household energy conservation. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 25(3), 273–291. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2005.08.002</u>
- af Wåhlberg, A. E. (2006). Driver Celeration Behavior and the Prediction of Traffic Accidents. *International Journal of Occupational Safety and Ergonomics*, *12*(3), 281– 296. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10803548.2006.11076690</u>
- af Wåhlberg, A. E. (2007). Long-term effects of training in economical driving: Fuel consumption, accidents, driver acceleration behavior and technical feedback. *International Journal of Industrial Ergonomics*, *37*(4), 333–343. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ergon.2006.12.003
- af Wåhlberg, A. E. (2010). Social desirability effects in driver behavior inventories. *Journal* of Safety Research, 41(2), 99–106. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2010.02.005</u>
- af Wåhlberg, A. E., & Dorn, L. (2009). Absence behavior as traffic crash predictor in bus drivers. *Journal of Safety Research*, 40(3), 197–201.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2009.03.003

- Ajzen, I. (1991). The theory of planned behavior. *Organizational Behavior and Human* Decision Processes, 50(2), 179–211. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0749-5978(91)90020-T</u>
- Ajzen, I. (2011). The theory of planned behaviour: Reactions and reflections. *Psychology & Health*, 26(9), 1113–1127. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08870446.2011.613995</u>

- Akbari, A., & Haghighi, F. (2020). Traffic calming measures: An evaluation of four low-cost TCMs' effect on driving speed and lateral distance. *IATSS Research*, 44(1), 67–74. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iatssr.2019.07.002</u>
- Alcañiz, M., Santolino, M., & Ramon, L. (2016). Drinking patterns and drunk-driving behaviour in Catalonia, Spain: A comparative study. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 42, 522–531.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2016.09.031

- Aldao, A., Gee, D. G., De Los Reyes, A., & Seager, I. (2016). Emotion regulation as a transdiagnostic factor in the development of internalizing and externalizing psychopathology: Current and future directions. *Development and Psychopathology*, 28(4pt1), 927–946. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579416000638</u>
- Alessandrini, A., Cattivera, A., & Ortenzi, F. (2012). Driving style influence on car CO 2 emissions. *Environmental Science*. <u>https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Driving-</u> <u>style-influence-on-car-CO-2-emissions-Alessandrini-</u>

Cattivera/eb994b87a0a949a98d7858bcf6267884c0150a53#paper-header

- Alison, L., Bennell, C., Mokros, A., & Ormerod, D. (2002). The personality paradox in offender profiling: A theoretical review of the processes involved in deriving background characteristics from crime scene actions. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law*, 8(1), 115–135. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8971.8.1.115</u>
- Allcott, H., & Mullainathan, S., 2010. 'Behavior and energy policy', Science, 327: 1204-05. (n.d.).
- Allemand, M., & Flückiger, C. (2017). Changing personality traits: Some considerations from psychotherapy process-outcome research for intervention efforts on intentional personality change. *Journal of Psychotherapy Integration*, 27(4), 476–494. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/int0000094</u>

- Allport, G. W. (1962). The general and the unique in psychological science1. *Journal of Personality*, *30*(3), 405–422. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.1962.tb02313.x</u>
- American Automobile Association. (2019). *Auomated Vehicle Survey—Phase iV*. https://newsroom.aaa.com/2019/03/americans-fear-self-driving-cars-survey/
- Andrieu, C., & Pierre, G. S. (2012). Using statistical models to characterize eco-driving style with an aggregated indicator. 2012 IEEE Intelligent Vehicles Symposium, 63–68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/IVS.2012.6232197</u>
- Anstey, K., Wood, J., Lord, S., & Walker, J. (2005). Cognitive, sensory and physical factors enabling driving safety in older adults. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 25(1), 45–65. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2004.07.008</u>
- Ashton, M. C., & Lee, K. (2007). Empirical, Theoretical, and Practical Advantages of the HEXACO Model of Personality Structure. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, *11*(2), 150–166. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868306294907</u>
- Ashton, M. C., Lee, K., & de Vries, R. E. (2014). The HEXACO Honesty-Humility, Agreeableness, and Emotionality Factors: A Review of Research and Theory. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 18(2), 139–152. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868314523838
- Ashton, M. C., Lee, K., Perugini, M., Szarota, P., de Vries, R. E., Di Blas, L., Boies, K., & De Raad, B. (2004). A Six-Factor Structure of Personality-Descriptive Adjectives:
 Solutions From Psycholexical Studies in Seven Languages. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 86(2), 356–366. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.86.2.356</u>
- Association of British Insurers (ABI). (2008). INSURANCE IN THE UK: THE BENEFITS OF PRICING RISK.

https://www.abi.org.uk/globalassets/sitecore/files/documents/publications/public/migrat ed/how-insurance-works/abi-insurance-in-the-uk_the-benefits-of-pricing-risk.pdf Avi, A., Yehonatan, S., Alon, S., Alexandra, H., & Arieh, E. (2001). Do Accidents Happen Accidentally? A Study of Trauma Registry and Periodical Examination Database: *The Journal of Trauma: Injury, Infection, and Critical Care*, 50(1), 20–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00005373-200101000-00003</u>

 Azzi, S., Reymond, G., Mérienne, F., & Kemeny, A. (2011). Eco-Driving Performance
 Assessment With in-Car Visual and Haptic Feedback Assistance. *Journal of Computing* and Information Science in Engineering, 11(4), 041005.
 https://doi.org/10.1115/1.3622753

- Balundė, A., Perlaviciute, G., & Steg, L. (2019). The Relationship Between People's
 Environmental Considerations and Pro-environmental Behavior in Lithuania. *Frontiers* in Psychology, 10, 2319. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02319
- Bamberg, S. (2013). Changing environmentally harmful behaviors: A stage model of selfregulated behavioral change. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 34, 151–159. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2013.01.002</u>
- Bamberg, S., & Möser, G. (2007). Twenty years after Hines, Hungerford, and Tomera: A new meta-analysis of psycho-social determinants of pro-environmental behaviour. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 27(1), 14–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2006.12.002
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change.
 Psychological Review, 84(2), 191–215. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.84.2.191</u>
- Bandura, A. (1978). Social Learning Theory of Aggression. *Journal of Communication*, 28(3), 12–29. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1978.tb01621.x
- Bandura, A. (1997). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. W H Freeman/Times Books/ Henry Holt & Co. (n.d.).

- Barbarossa, C., De Pelsmacker, P., & Moons, I. (2017a). Personal Values, Green Selfidentity and Electric Car Adoption. *Ecological Economics*, 140, 190–200. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2017.05.015</u>
- Barbarossa, C., De Pelsmacker, P., & Moons, I. (2017b). Personal Values, Green Selfidentity and Electric Car Adoption. *Ecological Economics*, 140, 190–200. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2017.05.015</u>
- Bardi, A., Buchanan, K. E., Goodwin, R., Slabu, L., & Robinson, M. (2014). Value stability and change during self-chosen life transitions: Self-selection versus socialization effects. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *106*(1), 131–147. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0034818
- Barkenbus, J. N. (2010). Eco-driving: An overlooked climate change initiative. *Energy Policy*, 38(2), 762–769. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2009.10.021
- Barth, M., & Boriboonsomsin, K. (2009). Energy and emissions impacts of a freeway-based dynamic eco-driving system. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 14(6), 400–410. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2009.01.004</u>
- Barton, A., & Grüne-Yanoff, T. (2015). From Libertarian Paternalism to Nudging—And
 Beyond. *Review of Philosophy and Psychology*, 6(3), 341–359.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s13164-015-0268-x
- Bateman, T. S., & Crant, J. M. (1993). The proactive component of organizational behavior: A measure and correlates. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 14(2), 103–118. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030140202
- Baxter, J. S., Manstead, A. S. R., Stradling, S. G., Campbell, K. A., Reason, J. T., & Parker, D. (1990). Social facilitation and driver behaviour. *British Journal of Psychology*, *81*(3), 351–360. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8295.1990.tb02366.x</u>

- Begg, D. J., Langley, J. D., & Williams, S. M. (1999). A longitudinal study of lifestyle factors as predictors of injuries and crashes among young adults. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 31(1–2), 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(98)00039-6</u>
- Beirness, D. J., & Simpson, H. M. (1988). Lifestyle correlates of risky driving and accident involvement among youth. Alcohol, Drugs & Driving, 4(3-4), 193–204. (n.d.).
- Beirness, D. J., Mayhew, D. R., & Simpson, H. M. (1991). Diagnostic Assessment of Problem Drivers. I. Review of Factors Associated with Risky and Problem Driving. Final Report. Road Safety and Motor Vehicle Regulation Directorate, Transport Canada. <u>https://books.google.co.uk/books?id=lOgfxgEACAAJ</u>
- Benfield, J. A., Szlemko, W. J., & Bell, P. A. (2007). Driver personality and anthropomorphic attributions of vehicle personality relate to reported aggressive driving tendencies. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 42(2), 247–258.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2006.06.016</u>
- Bengry-Howell, A., & Griffin, C. (2007). Self-made Motormen: The Material Construction of Working-class Masculine Identities through Car Modification. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 10(4), 439–458.
- Best, H., & Lanzendorf, M. (2005). Division of labour and gender differences in metropolitan car use. *Journal of Transport Geography*, 13(2), 109–121. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtrangeo.2004.04.007</u>
- Beusen, B., Broekx, S., Denys, T., Beckx, C., Degraeuwe, B., Gijsbers, M., Scheepers, K., Govaerts, L., Torfs, R., & Panis, L. I. (2009). Using on-board logging devices to study the longer-term impact of an eco-driving course. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 14(7), 514–520. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2009.05.009</u>
- Bingham, C. R., Elliott, M. R., & Shope, J. T. (2007). Social and Behavioral Characteristics of Young Adult Drink/Drivers Adjusted for Level of Alcohol Use. *Alcoholism: Clinical*

and Experimental Research, 0(0), 070227012339004-??? https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-0277.2007.00350.x

- Birrell, S. A., Young, M. S., Jenkins, D. P., & Stanton, N. A. (2012). Cognitive Work
 Analysis for safe and efficient driving. *Theoretical Issues in Ergonomics Science*, 13(4),
 430–449. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1463922X.2010.539285</u>
- Blanchard, R. A., Myers, A. M., & Porter, M. M. (2010). Correspondence between selfreported and objective measures of driving exposure and patterns in older drivers. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 42(2), 523–529.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2009.09.018

- Blane, A., Falkmer, T., Lee, H. C., & Dukic Willstrand, T. (2018). Investigating cognitive ability and self-reported driving performance of post-stroke adults in a driving simulator. *Topics in Stroke Rehabilitation*, 25(1), 44–53.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/10749357.2017.1373929
- Blows, S., Ameratunga, S., Ivers, R. Q., Lo, S. K., & Norton, R. (2005). Risky driving habits and motor vehicle driver injury. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 37(4), 619–624. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2005.03.003</u>
- Bolderdijk, J. W., Knockaert, J., Steg, E. M., & Verhoef, E. T. (2011). Effects of Pay-As-You-Drive vehicle insurance on young drivers' speed choice: Results of a Dutch field experiment. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 43(3), 1181–1186.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2010.12.032
- Boriboonsomsin, K., Barth, M. J., & Vu, A. (2011). Evaluation of Driving Behaviour and Attitude towards Eco-Driving: A Southern California Case Study.
 <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/280624636_Evaluation_of_Driving_Behavior_and_Attitude_towards_Eco-Driving_A_Southern_California_Case_Study</u>

- Bošković, G., & Šendula Jengić, V. (2008). Mental health as eudaimonic well-being? Psychiatria Danubina, 20(4), 452–455. (n.d.).
- Bosković, Gordan & Sendula-Jengić, Vesna. (2009). Mental health as eudaimonic wellbeing?. Psychiatria Danubina. 20. 452-5. (n.d.).
- Bouman, T., Steg, L., & Kiers, H. A. L. (2018a). Measuring Values in Environmental Research: A Test of an Environmental Portrait Value Questionnaire. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 564. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00564</u>
- Bouman, T., Steg, L., & Kiers, H. A. L. (2018b). Measuring Values in Environmental Research: A Test of an Environmental Portrait Value Questionnaire. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 564. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00564</u>
- Box, E., & Wengraf, I. (2013). Young Driver Safety: Solutions to an age-old problem. https://www.racfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/young_driver_safetybox_wengraf-july2013.pdf
- Brandau, H., Daghofer, F., Hofmann, M., & Spitzer, P. (2011). Personality subtypes of young moped drivers, their relationship to risk-taking behavior and involvement in road crashes in an Austrian sample. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 43(5), 1713–1719. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2011.03.030
- Braun, M., Mainz, A., Chadowitz, R., Pfleging, B., & Alt, F. (2019). At Your Service:
 Designing Voice Assistant Personalities to Improve Automotive User Interfaces.
 Proceedings of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, 1–

11. https://doi.org/10.1145/3290605.3300270

Braun, M., Schubert, J., Pfleging, B., & Alt, F. (2019). Improving Driver Emotions with Affective Strategies. *Multimodal Technologies and Interaction*, 3(1), 21. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/mti3010021</u>

- Braun, M., Weber, F., & Alt, F. (2022). Affective Automotive User Interfaces–Reviewing the State of Driver Affect Research and Emotion Regulation in the Car. ACM *Computing Surveys*, 54(7), 1–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3460938</u>
- Breiman, L., Friedman, J. H., Olshen, R. A., & Stone, C. J. (2017). *Classification And Regression Trees* (1st ed.). Routledge. <u>https://doi.org/10.1201/9781315139470</u>
- Brick, C., & Lewis, G. J. (2016). Unearthing the "Green" Personality: Core Traits Predict Environmentally Friendly Behavior. *Environment and Behavior*, 48(5), 635–658. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916514554695</u>
- Brijs, K., Ross, V., De Vos, B., Filtness, A., Talbot, R., Hancox, G., ... Brijs, T. (2022). Framework for behaviour change implemented in real-time and post-trip interventions of the H2020 i-DREAMS naturalistic driving project. Retrieved from https://hdl.handle.net/2134/19298813.v1. (n.d.).
- Buchanan, K., Russo, R., & Anderson, B. (2014). Feeding back about eco-feedback: How do consumers use and respond to energy monitors? *Energy Policy*, 73, 138–146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2014.05.008</u>
- Büchs, M., & Schnepf, S. V. (2013). UK Households' Carbon Footprint: A Comparison of the Association between Household Characteristics and Emissions from Home Energy, Transport and Other Goods and Services. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2219129
- Bui, A and Veit, D, 'The Effects of Gamification on Driver Behavior: An Example from a Free Float Carsharing Service' (2015). ECIS 2015 Research-in-Progress Papers. Paper 28. (n.d.).
- Burns, R. G., & Katovich, M. A. (2003). Examining Road Rage / Aggressive Driving: Media Depiction and Prevention Suggestions. *Environment and Behavior*, 35(5), 621–636. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916503254758</u>

- Burns, T., & Cracknell, V. (2019). *Reducing car use: What do people who live and drive in cities and towns think?* <u>https://www.sustrans.org.uk/media/5501/final-reducing-car-use-report.pdf</u>
- Campbell-Hall, V. and Dalziel, D. (2011) Eco-driving: Factors that determine take-up of post-test training research. Department for Transport and Driving Standards Agency. (n.d.).
- Capgemini Research Institute. (2019). *The autonomous car: A consumer perspective*. Capgemini. <u>https://www.capgemini.com/gb-en/news/press-releases/the-autonomous-car-report/</u>
- Caruana, R., Glozer, S., & Eckhardt, G. M. (2020). 'Alternative Hedonism': Exploring the Role of Pleasure in Moral Markets. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 166(1), 143–158. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-019-04123-w</u>
- Castellucci, H. I., Bravo, G., Arezes, P. M., & Lavallière, M. (2020). Are interventions effective at improving driving in older drivers?: A systematic review. *BMC Geriatrics*, 20(1), 125. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-020-01512-z</u>
- Chapnick, N. (2007). *Hypermiling: Quest for ultimate fuel economy*. <u>https://law.vanderbilt.edu/files/archive/ecodriving-pub.pdf</u>
- Charlton, S. G., & Starkey, N. J. (2015). Driving while drinking: Performance impairments resulting from social drinking. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 74, 210–217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2014.11.001</u>
- Charng, H.-W., Piliavin, J. A., & Callero, P. L. (1988). Role Identity and Reasoned Action in the Prediction of Repeated Behavior. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 51(4), 303. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2786758</u>

- Chen, S.-W., Fang, C.-Y., & Tien, C.-T. (2013). Driving behaviour modelling system based on graph construction. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 26, 314–330. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2012.10.004</u>
- Chliaoutakis, J. El., Koukouli, S., Lajunen, T., & Tzamalouka, G. (2005). Lifestyle traits as predictors of driving behaviour in urban areas of Greece. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 8(6), 413–428.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2005.05.003

- Choi, J., Coughlin, J. F., & D'Ambrosio, L. (2013). Travel Time and Subjective Well-Being.
 Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board,
 2357(1), 100–108. <u>https://doi.org/10.3141/2357-12</u>
- Chraif, M., Aniţei, M., Burtăverde, V., & Mihăilă, T. (2016). The link between personality, aggressive driving, and risky driving outcomes testing a theoretical model. *Journal of Risk Research*, *19*(6), 780–797. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13669877.2015.1042500</u>
- Christmas, S. (2007). *The good, the bad and the talented: Young drivers' perspectives on good driving and learning to drive.* (No. 74; Road Safety Research Report). Department for Transport; London.
- CIHT. (2020). UK Nations and Regions. https://www.ciht.org.uk/about-us/uk-nationsregions/
- Clapp, J. D., Olsen, S. A., Danoff-Burg, S., Hagewood, J. H., Hickling, E. J., Hwang, V. S., & Beck, J. G. (2011a). Factors contributing to anxious driving behavior: The role of stress history and accident severity. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 25(4), 592–598. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2011.01.008
- Clapp, J. D., Olsen, S. A., Danoff-Burg, S., Hagewood, J. H., Hickling, E. J., Hwang, V. S.,& Beck, J. G. (2011b). Factors contributing to anxious driving behavior: The role of

stress history and accident severity. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 25(4), 592–598. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2011.01.008

Colombo, D., Fernández-Álvarez, J., García Palacios, A., Cipresso, P., Botella, C., & Riva, G. (2019). New Technologies for the Understanding, Assessment, and Intervention of Emotion Regulation. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*, 1261.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01261

- Conrod, P. J., Castellanos, N., & Mackie, C. (2007). Personality-targeted interventions delay the growth of adolescent drinking and binge drinking. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 0(0), 071024003131004-??? <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-</u> <u>7610.2007.01826.x</u>
- Cooper, M. L. (1994). Motivations for alcohol use among adolescents: Development and validation of a four-factor model. *Psychological Assessment*, 6(2), 117–128. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.6.2.117</u>
- Cooper, M. L., Russell, M., Skinner, J. B., Frone, M. R., & Mudar, P. (1992). Stress and alcohol use: Moderating effects of gender, coping, and alcohol expectancies. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *101*(1), 139–152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-843X.101.1.139</u>
- Cortina, J. M. (1993). What is coefficient alpha? An examination of theory and applications. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(1), 98–104. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-</u> 9010.78.1.98

Council of European Union. (2019). Greenhouse gas emissions from transport in Europe.

- Courtenay-Hall, P., & Rogers, L. (2002). Gaps in Mind: Problems in environmental knowledge-behaviour modelling research. *Environmental Education Research*, 8(3), 283–297. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13504620220145438</u>
- Cristea, M., Paran, F., & Delhomme, P. (2012). *The role of motivations for eco-driving and social norms on behavioural intentions regarding speeding limits and time headway.*

World Academy of Science, Engineering and Technology 66.

driving and social norms on behavioural intentions regarding speed limits and ti me_headway

- Cristea, M., Paran, F., & Delhomme, P. (2013). Extending the theory of planned behavior: The role of behavioral options and additional factors in predicting speed behavior. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 21, 122–132.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2013.09.009</u>
- Cronbach, L. J. (1951). Coefficient alpha and the internal structure of tests. *Psychometrika*, *16*(3), 297–334. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02310555</u>
- Cronbach, L. J., & Gleser, G. C. (1957). Psychological tests and personnel decisions. University of Illinois Press. (n.d.).
- Dahlen, E. R., Martin, R. C., Ragan, K., & Kuhlman, M. M. (2005a). Driving anger, sensation seeking, impulsiveness, and boredom proneness in the prediction of unsafe driving. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 37(2), 341–348.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2004.10.006

Dahlen, E. R., Martin, R. C., Ragan, K., & Kuhlman, M. M. (2005b). Driving anger, sensation seeking, impulsiveness, and boredom proneness in the prediction of unsafe driving. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 37(2), 341–348.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2004.10.006

Dahlen, E. R., & White, R. P. (2006). The Big Five factors, sensation seeking, and driving anger in the prediction of unsafe driving. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 41(5), 903–915. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2006.03.016</u>

 Dahlinger, A., & Wortmann, F. (2016, March). Towards the Design of Eco-Driving Feedback Information Systems – A Literature Review. Multikonferenz
 Wirtschaftsinformatik (MKWI) 2016, Ilmenau.
 https://www.alexandria.unisg.ch/247996/2/mkwi%20lit%20rev%20eco%20drive%20fi

nal%20submission%2016-12.pdf

- Dahlstrand, U., & Biel, A. (1997a). Pro-Environmental Habits: Propensity Levels in Behavioral Change1. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 27(7), 588–601. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1997.tb00650.x</u>
- Dahlstrand, U., & Biel, A. (1997b). Pro-Environmental Habits: Propensity Levels in Behavioral Change1. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 27(7), 588–601.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1997.tb00650.x
- Day, M. R., Thompson, A. R., Poulter, D. R., Stride, C. B., & Rowe, R. (2018). Why do drivers become safer over the first three months of driving? A longitudinal qualitative study. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 117, 225–231. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2018.04.007</u>
- De Groot, J. I. M., & Steg, L. (2007). Value Orientations and Environmental Beliefs in Five Countries: Validity of an Instrument to Measure Egoistic, Altruistic and Biospheric Value Orientations. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, *38*(3), 318–332. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022107300278
- de Groot, J. I. M., & Steg, L. (2008). Value Orientations to Explain Beliefs Related to Environmental Significant Behavior: How to Measure Egoistic, Altruistic, and Biospheric Value Orientations. *Environment and Behavior*, 40(3), 330–354.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916506297831
- Deffenbacher, J. L., Lynch, R. S., Oetting, E. R., & Yingling, D. A. (2001). Driving anger: Correlates and a test of state-trait theory. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 31(8), 1321–1331. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00226-9</u>
- Deffenbacher, J. L., Oetting, E. R., Thwaites, G. A., Lynch, R. S., Baker, D. A., Stark, R. S., Thacker, S., & Eiswerth-Cox, L. (1996). State–Trait Anger Theory and the utility of the Trait Anger Scale. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 43(2), 131–148. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.43.2.131</u>
- Desmond, P. A., & Matthews, G. (2009). Individual differences in stress and fatigue in two field studies of driving. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 12(4), 265–276. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2008.12.006</u>
- Diamantopoulos, A., Schlegelmilch, B. B., Sinkovics, R. R., & Bohlen, G. M. (2003). Can socio-demographics still play a role in profiling green consumers? A review of the evidence and an empirical investigation. *Journal of Business Research*, 56(6), 465–480. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0148-2963(01)00241-7</u>
- Diener, E. (1984). Subjective well-being. *Psychological Bulletin*, 95(3), 542–575. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.95.3.542
- Dietz, T., Stern, P. C., & Guagnano, G. A. (1998). Social Structural and Social Psychological
 Bases of Environmental Concern. *Environment and Behavior*, *30*(4), 450–471.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/001391659803000402
- Dobson, A., Brown, W., Ball, J., Powers, J., & McFadden, M. (1999). Women drivers' behaviour, socio-demographic characteristics and accidents. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 31(5), 525–535. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(99)00009-3</u>
- Dogan, E., Bolderdijk, J. W., & Steg, L. (2014). Making Small Numbers Count: Environmental and Financial Feedback in Promoting Eco-driving Behaviours. *Journal* of Consumer Policy, 37(3), 413–422. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10603-014-9259-z</u>

- Dukes, R. L., Clayton, S. L., Jenkins, L. T., Miller, T. L., & Rodgers, S. E. (2001). Effects of aggressive driving and driver characteristics on road rage. *The Social Science Journal*, 38(2), 323–331. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0362-3319(01)00117-3</u>
- DuRant, R. H., Smith, J. A., Kreiter, S. R., & Krowchuk, D. P. (1999). The Relationship
 Between Early Age of Onset of Initial Substance Use and Engaging in Multiple Health
 Risk Behaviors Among Young Adolescents. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine*, 153(3). https://doi.org/10.1001/archpedi.153.3.286
- Edmonds, T. (n.d.). Insurance and the discrimination laws. 13.

Edmonds, T. (2015). Insurance and the discrimination laws. 13. (n.d.).

- Ehsani, J. P., Li, K., Simons-Morton, B. G., Fox Tree-McGrath, C., Perlus, J. G., O'Brien,
 F., & Klauer, S. G. (2015). Conscientious personality and young drivers' crash risk. *Journal of Safety Research*, 54, 83.e29-87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2015.06.015</u>
- El Hafidy, A., Rachad, T., & Idri, A. (2022). Aberrant Driving Behavior and Accident Involvement: Morocco Case Study. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 036119812211191.

https://doi.org/10.1177/03611981221119184

- Ellison, A. B., Bliemer, M. C. J., & Greaves, S. P. (2015). Evaluating changes in driver behaviour: A risk profiling approach. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 75, 298–309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2014.12.018
- English, T., & Carstensen, L. L. (2014). Will interventions targeting conscientiousness improve aging outcomes? *Developmental Psychology*, 50(5), 1478–1481. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0036073</u>
- Ericsson, E. (2001). Independent driving pattern factors and their influence on fuel-use and exhaust emission factors. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 6(5), 325–345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1361-9209(01)00003-7</u>

- European Environment Agency. (2010). Indicator Assessment: Occupancy rates of passenger vehicles. <u>https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/indicators/occupancy-rates-of-passenger-vehicles/occupancy-rates-of-passenger-vehicles</u>
- Evans, G. W., Wener, R. E., & Phillips, D. (2002). The Morning Rush Hour: Predictability and Commuter Stress. *Environment and Behavior*, 34(4), 521–530. https://doi.org/10.1177/00116502034004007
- Evans, L. (1990). An attempt to categorise the main determinants of traffic safety. *Health Education Research*, 5(2), 111–124.
- Eyben, F., Wöllmer, M., Poitschke, T., Schuller, B., Blaschke, C., Färber, B., & Nguyen-Thien, N. (2010). Emotion on the Road—Necessity, Acceptance, and Feasibility of Affective Computing in the Car. *Advances in Human-Computer Interaction*, 2010, 1–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2010/263593</u>
- Eysenck, H. J., & Eysenck, M. W. (1985). *Personality and Individual Differences*. Springer US. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4613-2413-3</u>
- Ezzini, S., Berrada, I., & Ghogho, M. (2018). Who is behind the wheel? Driver identification and fingerprinting. *Journal of Big Data*, 5(1), 9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40537-018-</u> 0118-7
- Faria, M. V., Baptista, P. C., & Farias, T. L. (2017). Identifying driving behavior patterns and their impacts on fuel use. *Transportation Research Procedia*, 27, 953–960. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trpro.2017.12.038</u>
- Faries, M. D. (2016). Why We Don't "Just Do It": Understanding the Intention-Behavior Gap in Lifestyle Medicine. *American Journal of Lifestyle Medicine*, 10(5), 322–329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1559827616638017</u>

- Felsen, G., & Reiner, P. B. (2015). What can Neuroscience Contribute to the Debate Over Nudging? *Review of Philosophy and Psychology*, 6(3), 469–479. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13164-015-0240-9
- Fergusson, D. M., Horwood, L. J., & Swain-Campbell, N. R. (2003). Cannabis dependence and psychotic symptoms in young people. *Psychological Medicine*, 33(1), 15–21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291702006402</u>
- Fergusson, D. M., Woodward, L. J., & Horwood, L. J. (2000). Risk factors and life processes associated with the onset of suicidal behaviour during adolescence and early adulthood. *Psychological Medicine*, 30(1), 23–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S003329179900135X</u>
- Fielding, K. S., McDonald, R., & Louis, W. R. (2008). Theory of planned behaviour, identity and intentions to engage in environmental activism. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 28(4), 318–326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2008.03.003</u>
- Fillmore, M. T., Blackburn, J. S., & Harrison, E. L. R. (2008). Acute disinhibiting effects of alcohol as a factor in risky driving behavior. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 95(1–2), 97–106. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2007.12.018</u>
- Fishbein, M., & Ajzen, I. (2010). *Predicting and changing behavior: The reasoned action approach*. Psychology Press.
- Fitz-Walter, Z., Johnson, D., Wyeth, P., Tjondronegoro, D., & Scott-Parker, B. (2017).
 Driven to drive? Investigating the effect of gamification on learner driver behavior, perceived motivation and user experience. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *71*, 586–595. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.08.050
- Follows, S. B., & Jobber, D. (2000). Environmentally responsible purchase behaviour: A test of a consumer model. *European Journal of Marketing*, 34(5/6), 723–746. https://doi.org/10.1108/03090560010322009

- Freeman, E. E., Mun~oz, B., Turano, K. A., & West, S. K. (2006). Measures of Visual Function and Their Association with Driving Modification in Older Adults. *Investigative Opthalmology & Visual Science*, 47(2), 514. <u>https://doi.org/10.1167/iovs.05-0934</u>
- Froehlich, J., Dillahunt, T., Klasnja, P., Mankoff, J., Consolvo, S., Harrison, B., & Landay, J.
 A. (2009). UbiGreen: Investigating a mobile tool for tracking and supporting green transportation habits. *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, 1043–1052. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/1518701.1518861</u>
- Fuller, B., & Marler, L. E. (2009). Change driven by nature: A meta-analytic review of the proactive personality literature. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 75(3), 329–345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2009.05.008</u>
- Galobardes, B. (2006). Indicators of socioeconomic position (part 1). Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health, 60(1), 7–12. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2004.023531
- Garrity, R. D. (2001). Relations Among Personality Traits, Mood States, and Driving Behaviors. *Journal of Adult Development*, 8(2), 109–118. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1026446002317
- Gatersleben, B., Murtagh, N., & Abrahamse, W. (2014). Values, identity and proenvironmental behaviour. *Contemporary Social Science*, 9(4), 374–392. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21582041.2012.682086</u>
- Ge, Y., Qu, W., Jiang, C., Du, F., Sun, X., & Zhang, K. (2014). The effect of stress and personality on dangerous driving behavior among Chinese drivers. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 73, 34–40. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2014.07.024</u>
- Goldenberg, C., Levelt, P., & Heidstra, J. (2000). Psychological perspectives on changing driver attitude and behaviour. *Recherche Transports Sécurité*, 67, 65–81.

Gordon-Wilson, S., & Modi, P. (2015). Personality and older consumers' green behaviour in the UK. *Futures*, 71, 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.futures.2015.05.002</u>

Greenhouse gas emission statistics—Carbon footprints. (n.d.).

https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-

explained/index.php?title=Greenhouse_gas_emission_statistics_-

_carbon_footprints#Carbon_dioxide_emissions_associated_with_EU_consumption

Greenpeace. (2019). Car industry's 2018 carbon footprint exceeds EU greenhouse gas emissions – Greenpeace. <u>https://www.greenpeace.org/international/press-</u> release/24131/car-industrys-2018-carbon-footprint-exceeds-eu-greenhouse-gasemissions-greenpeace/

- Gries, S. (2021). Statistics for Linguistics Using R: A Practical Introduction. Berlin & New York: Mouton de Gruyter. Https://slcladal.github.io/tree.html#ref-breiman2001random. (n.d.).
- Groeger, J. A. (2000). Understanding driving: Applying cognitive psychology to a complex everyday task. Psychology Press.
- Gross, J. J. (1998). The Emerging Field of Emotion Regulation: An Integrative Review. *Review of General Psychology*, 2(3), 271–299. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1089-</u> 2680.2.3.271

Gross, J. J. (2015). The Extended Process Model of Emotion Regulation: Elaborations, Applications, and Future Directions. *Psychological Inquiry*, 26(1), 130–137. https://doi.org/10.1080/1047840X.2015.989751

Günther, M., Rauh, N., & Krems, J. F. (2017). Conducting a study to investigate eco-driving strategies with battery electric vehicles – a multiple method approach. *Transportation Research Procedia*, 25, 2242–2256. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trpro.2017.05.431</u>

- Hansla, A., Gamble, A., Juliusson, A., & Gärling, T. (2008). Psychological determinants of attitude towards and willingness to pay for green electricity. *Energy Policy*, *36*(2), 768–774. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2007.10.027</u>
- Harré, N., Brandt, T., & Dawe, M. (2000). The Development of Risky Driving in Adolescence. *Journal of Safety Research*, 31(4), 185–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-4375(00)00035-9
- Harré, N., Field, J., & Kirkwood, B. (1996). Gender differences and areas of common concern in the driving behaviors and attitudes of adolescents. *Journal of Safety Research*, 27(3), 163–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-4375(96)00013-8</u>
- Harré, N., Foster, S., & O'Neill, M. (2005a). Self-enhancement, crash-risk optimism and the impact of safety advertisements on young drivers. *British Journal of Psychology*, 96(2), 215–230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1348/000712605X36019</u>
- Harré, N., Foster, S., & O'Neill, M. (2005b). Self-enhancement, crash-risk optimism and the impact of safety advertisements on young drivers. *British Journal of Psychology*, 96(2), 215–230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1348/000712605X36019</u>
- Harvey, J., Thorpe, N., & Fairchild, R. (2013). Attitudes towards and perceptions of ecodriving and the role of feedback systems. *Ergonomics*, 56(3), 507–521. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00140139.2012.751460</u>
- Haslam, F. (2012). *The (new) future of work Are we in the midst of a work revolution, or an evolution, as we adapt to new ways of working?*
- Haworth, N., & Symmons, M. (2001). *The relationship between fuel economy and safety outcomes*. *188*, 1–67.
- Hedges, P., & Moss, D. (1996). Costing the effectiveness of training: Case study 1 improving Parcelforce driver performance. *Industrial and Commercial Training*, 28(3), 14–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/00197859610115430</u>

Helman, S., & Reed, N. (2015a). Validation of the driver behaviour questionnaire using behavioural data from an instrumented vehicle and high-fidelity driving simulator. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 75, 245–251.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2014.12.008

- Helman, S., & Reed, N. (2015b). Validation of the driver behaviour questionnaire using behavioural data from an instrumented vehicle and high-fidelity driving simulator. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 75, 245–251.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2014.12.008
- Hennecke, M., Bleidorn, W., Denissen, J. J. A., & Wood, D. (2014). A Three–Part Framework for Self–Regulated Personality Development across Adulthood. *European Journal of Personality*, 28(3), 289–299. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/per.1945</u>
- Hennessy, D. A., & Wiesenthal, D. L. (1999). Traffic congestion, driver stress, and driver aggression. *Aggressive Behavior*, 25(6), 409–423. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1098-</u> 2337(1999)25:6<409::AID-AB2>3.0.CO;2-0
- Hennessy, D. A., & Wiesenthal, D. L. (2005). Driving Vengeance and Willful Violations:
 Clustering of Problem Driving Attitudes. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *35*(1), 61–79. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2005.tb02093.x
- Hennessy, D. A., Wiesenthal, D. L., & Kohn, P. M. (2000). The Influence of Traffic
 Congestion, Daily Hassles, and Trait Stress Susceptibility on State Driver Stress: An
 Interactive Perspective. *Journal of Applied Biobehavioral Research*, 5(2), 162–179.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9861.2000.tb00072.x
- Heron, K. E., & Smyth, J. M. (2010). Ecological momentary interventions: Incorporating mobile technology into psychosocial and health behaviour treatments. *British Journal of Health Psychology*, 15(1), 1–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1348/135910709X466063</u>

Hewson, Claire and Buchanan, Tom (2013). Ethics Guidelines for Internet-mediated Research. The British Psychological Society, Leicester. Retrieved from http://www.bps.org.uk/system/files/Public%20files/inf206-guidelines-for-internetmediated-research.pdf. (n.d.).

- Hilbig, B. E., Zettler, I., Moshagen, M., & Heydasch, T. (2013). Tracing the Path from
 Personality—*Via* Cooperativeness—To Conservation. *European Journal of Personality*, 27(4), 319–327. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/per.1856</u>
- Hill, J. D., & Boyle, L. N. (2007). Driver stress as influenced by driving maneuvers and roadway conditions. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 10(3), 177–186. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2006.09.002</u>
- Hinds, J., & Joinson, A. (2019). Human and Computer Personality Prediction From Digital Footprints. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 28(2), 204–211.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721419827849</u>
- Hinton, P., McMurray, I., & Brownlow, C. (2004). *SPSS Explained* (0 ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203642597
- Hirschman, E. C., & Holbrook, M. B. (1986). Expanding the Ontology and Methodology of Research on the Consumption Experience. In D. Brinberg & R. J. Lutz (Eds.), *Perspectives on Methodology in Consumer Research* (pp. 213–251). Springer New York. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4613-8609-4_7
- Hirsh, J. B. (2010a). Personality and environmental concern. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *30*(2), 245–248. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2010.01.004</u>
- Hirsh, J. B. (2010b). Personality and environmental concern. Journal of Environmental Psychology, 30(2), 245–248. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2010.01.004</u>

- Hirsh, J. B., & Dolderman, D. (2007). Personality predictors of Consumerism and Environmentalism: A preliminary study. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 43(6), 1583–1593. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2007.04.015</u>
- Hooker, J. N. (1988). Optimal driving for single-vehicle fuel economy. *Transportation Research Part A: General*, 22(3), 183–201. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-2607(88)90036-2</u>
- Horrey, W. J. and M. F. G. Lesch, A. (2008). 'Assessing the awareness of performance decrements in distracted drivers.' Accident Analysis and Prevention 40: 675-682. (n.d.).
- Hothorn, T., Hornik, K., & Zeileis, A. (2006). Unbiased Recursive Partitioning: A Conditional Inference Framework. *Journal of Computational and Graphical Statistics*, *15*(3), 651–674. <u>https://doi.org/10.1198/106186006X133933</u>
- Huang, J. L., & Ford, J. K. (2012). Driving locus of control and driving behaviors: Inducing change through driver training. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology* and Behaviour, 15(3), 358–368. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2011.09.002</u>
- Huang, Y., Ng, E. C. Y., Zhou, J. L., Surawski, N. C., Lu, X., Du, B., Forehead, H., Perez,
 P., & Chan, E. F. C. (2021). Impact of drivers on real-driving fuel consumption and
 emissions performance. *Science of The Total Environment*, 798, 149297.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.149297
- Huebner, K. D., Porter, M. M., & Marshall, S. C. (2006). Validation of an Electronic Device for Measuring Driving Exposure. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 7(1), 76–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/15389580500413067
- Huffman, A. H., & Klein, S. R. (Eds.). (2013). *Green Organizations* (0 ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203142936

- Hutchens, L., Senserrick, T. M., Jamieson, P. E., Romer, D., & Winston, F. K. (2008). Teen driver crash risk and associations with smoking and drowsy driving. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 40(3), 869–876. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2007.10.001
- Igarashi, T., Chang, C.-M., Toda, K., & Sakamoto, D. (2017). Eyes on a Car: An Interface Design for Communication between an Autonomous Car and a Pedestrian. *Proceedings* of the 9th International Conference on Automotive User Interfaces and Interactive Vehicular Applications, 65–73. https://doi.org/10.1145/3122986.3122989
- International Wellbeing Group (2013) Personal Wellbeing Index-Adult (PWI-A). 5th Edition. (n.d.).
- Isler, R. B., & Newland, S. A. (2017). Life satisfaction, well-being and safe driving behaviour in undergraduate psychology students. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 47, 143–154.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2017.04.010

- Jagers, S. C., & Matti, S. (2010). Ecological Citizens: Identifying Values and Beliefs that Support Individual Environmental Responsibility among Swedes. *Sustainability*, 2(4), 1055–1079. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su2041055</u>
- Jamson, S. L., Hibberd, D. L., & Jamson, A. H. (2015). Drivers' ability to learn eco-driving skills; effects on fuel efficient and safe driving behaviour. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 58, 657–668. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2015.02.004
- Jeffreys, I., Graves, G., & Roth, M. (2018). Evaluation of eco-driving training for vehicle fuel use and emission reduction: A case study in Australia. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 60, 85–91.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2015.12.017

Jenness, J. W., Singer, J., Walrath, J., & Lubar, E. (2009). Fuel economy driver interfaces: Design range and driver opinions (Task 1 and Task 2 Report). National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, Washington, DC. DOT HS. www.nhtsa.gov/DOT/NHTSA/NRD/Multimedia/PDFs/Crash%20Avoidance/2009/81109 2.pdf. (n.d.).

- Jeon, M. (2015). Towards affect-integrated driving behaviour research. *Theoretical Issues in Ergonomics Science*, *16*(6), 553–585. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1463922X.2015.1067934</u>
- Jessor, R. (1987). Problem-Behavior Theory, Psychosocial Development, and Adolescent Problem Drinking. *Addiction*, 82(4), 331–342. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-</u> 0443.1987.tb01490.x
- Johansson, H., Gustafsson, P., Henke, M., & Rosengren, M. (2003). Impact of EcoDriving on emissions. <u>https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.495.6241&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u>
- Joireman, J. A., Lasane, T. P., Bennett, J., Richards, D., & Solaimani, S. (2001). Integrating social value orientation and the consideration of future consequences within the extended norm activation model of proenvironmental behaviour. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 40(1), 133–155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1348/014466601164731</u>
- Jonah, B. A. (1997). Sensation seeking and risky driving: A review and synthesis of the literature. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 29(5), 651–665. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(97)00017-1

- Jonah, B. A., Thiessen, R., & Au-Yeung, E. (2001). Sensation seeking, risky driving and behavioral adaptation. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 33(5), 679–684. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(00)00085-3</u>
- Jones, J. W., & Foreman, R. (1984). Relationship of PSI-3S safety scale scores to motor vehicle reports. Technical report. St. Paul, MN: The St. Paul Fire and Marine. (n.d.).

- Jovanovic, T., Norrholm, S. D., Fennell, J. E., Keyes, M., Fiallos, A. M., Myers, K. M., Davis, M., & Duncan, E. J. (2009). Posttraumatic stress disorder may be associated with impaired fear inhibition: Relation to symptom severity. *Psychiatry Research*, 167(1–2), 151–160. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2007.12.014</u>
- Kandt, J., Rode, P., Hoffmann, C., Graff, A., & Smith, D. (2015). Gauging interventions for sustainable travel: A comparative study of travel attitudes in Berlin and London.
 Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice, 80, 35–48.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2015.07.008
- Karp, D. G. (1996). Values and their Effect on Pro-Environmental Behavior. *Environment and Behavior*, 28(1), 111–133. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916596281006</u>
- Keall, M. D., Frith, W. J., & Patterson, T. L. (2004a). The influence of alcohol, age and number of passengers on the night-time risk of driver fatal injury in New Zealand. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 36(1), 49–61. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-</u>4575(02)00114-8
- Keall, M. D., Frith, W. J., & Patterson, T. L. (2004b). The influence of alcohol, age and number of passengers on the night-time risk of driver fatal injury in New Zealand.
 Accident Analysis & Prevention, 36(1), 49–61. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(02)00114-8</u>
- Kelly, M., & Nielson, N. (2006). Age as a Variable in Insurance Pricing and Risk Classification. The Geneva Papers on Risk and Insurance. Issues and Practice, 31(2), 212–232. Http://www.jstor.org/stable/41949232. (n.d.).
- Kersting, M., Matthies, E., Lahner, J., & Schlüter, J. (2021). A socioeconomic analysis of commuting professionals. *Transportation*, 48(5), 2127–2158. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11116-020-10124-w

- Kidwell, B., & Jewell, R. D. (2003). An examination of perceived behavioral control:
 Internal and external influences on intention. *Psychology and Marketing*, 20(7), 625–642. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.10089
- *Kim, A. J., Gamification 101: Design the player journey, Retrieved August 5 (2011), p. 2014.* (n.d.).
- Kim, J., Schmöcker, J.-D., Bergstad, C. J., Fujii, S., & Gärling, T. (2014). The influence of personality on acceptability of sustainable transport policies. *Transportation*, 41(4), 855–872. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11116-013-9502-5</u>
- King, M. W., & Resick, P. A. (2014). Data mining in psychological treatment research: A primer on classification and regression trees. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 82(5), 895–905. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035886</u>
- King, P. (2011). AA Member eco-driver survey. <u>https://www.aa.co.nz/assets/about/Research-</u> Foundation/Ecodrive/AA-Ecodrive-Membership-Survey-Final-Report.pdf
- Kinnear, N., Kelly, S. W., Stradling, S., & Thomson, J. (2013). Understanding how drivers learn to anticipate risk on the road: A laboratory experiment of affective anticipation of road hazards. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 50, 1025–1033.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2012.08.008

- Kline, P. (1999). The Handbook of Psychological Testing (2nd ed.). London: Routledge. (n.d.).
- Knowles, B., Blair, L., Walker, S., Coulton, P., Thomas, L., & Mullagh, L. (2014). Patterns of persuasion for sustainability. *Proceedings of the 2014 Conference on Designing Interactive Systems*, 1035–1044. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/2598510.2598536</u>
- Kontogiannis, T. (2006). Patterns of driver stress and coping strategies in a Greek sample and their relationship to aberrant behaviors and traffic accidents. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 38(5), 913–924. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2006.03.002</u>

- Kouabenan, D. R. (2002). Occupation, driving experience, and risk and accident perception. *Journal of Risk Research*, 5(1), 49–68. https://doi.org/10.1080/13669870110036577
- Krahé, B., & Fenske, I. (2002). Predicting aggressive driving behavior: The role of macho personality, age, and power of car: Predicting Aggressive Driving Behavior. *Aggressive Behavior*, 28(1), 21–29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ab.90003</u>
- Kurani, K. S, Sanguinetti, A., & Park, H. (2015). 'Actual Results May Vary': A Behavioral Review of Eco-Driving for Policy Makers. UC Davis: National Center for Sustainable Transportation. Retrieved from https://escholarship.org/uc/item/39z9766p. (n.d.).
- Kvasova, O. (2015). The Big Five personality traits as antecedents of eco-friendly tourist behavior. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 83, 111–116. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2015.04.011</u>
- Laapotti, S., Keskinen, E., Hatakka, M., Hernetkoski, K., Katila, A., Peräaho, M., & Salo, I. (2006). Driving Circumstances and Accidents Among Novice Drivers. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 7(3), 232–237. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15389580600668537</u>
- Laapotti, S., Keskinen, E., Hatakka, M., & Katila, A. (2001). Novice drivers' accidents and violations—A failure on higher or lower hierarchical levels of driving behaviour. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 33(6), 759–769. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(00)00090-7</u>
- Laffan, K. 2017. Issues relating to Behaviour, Wellbeing and the Environment. Https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/157696355.pdf. (n.d.).
- Lagarde, E., Chastang, J.-F., Gueguen, A., Coeuret-Pellicer, M., Chiron, M., & Lafont, S.
 (2004). Emotional Stress and Traffic Accidents: The Impact of Separation and Divorce. *Epidemiology*, *15*(6), 762–766. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ede.0000142140.77194.ad</u>
- Lahrmann, H., Agerholm, N., Tradisauskas, N., Berthelsen, K. K., & Harms, L. (2012). Pay as You Speed, ISA with incentives for not speeding: Results and interpretation of speed

data. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 48, 17–28.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2011.03.015

- Lai, W.-T. (2015). The effects of eco-driving motivation, knowledge and reward intervention on fuel efficiency. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 34, 155–160. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2014.10.003</u>
- Lajunen, T. (2001). Personality and accident liability: Are extraversion, neuroticism and psychoticism related to traffic and occupational fatalities? *Personality and Individual Differences*, *31*(8), 1365–1373. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00230-0</u>
- Lajunen, T., & Summala, H. (1995). Driving experience, personality, and skill and safetymotive dimensions in drivers' self-assessments. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 19(3), 307–318. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-8869(95)00068-H</u>

LaMorte, W. W. (2016). The social cognitive theory. Boston University School of Public Health. Retrieved from http://sphweb.bumc.bu.edu/otlt/MPH-

Modules/SB/BehavioralChangeTheories/BehavioralChangeTheories5.html. (n.d.).

Lancaster, R., & Ward, R. (2002). The contribution of individual factors to driving behaviour: Implications for managing work-related road safety (No. 20). Health and Safety Executive and Scottish Executive.

https://www.hse.gov.uk/research/rrpdf/rr020.pdf

- Lättman, K., Olsson, L. E., & Friman, M. (2018). A new approach to accessibility –
 Examining perceived accessibility in contrast to objectively measured accessibility in daily travel. *Research in Transportation Economics*, 69, 501–511.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.retrec.2018.06.002
- Lauper, E., Moser, S., Fischer, M., Matthies, E., & Kaufmann-Hayoz, R. (2015a).Psychological predictors of eco-driving: A longitudinal study. *Transportation Research*

Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour, 33, 27–37.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2015.06.005

- Lauper, E., Moser, S., Fischer, M., Matthies, E., & Kaufmann-Hayoz, R. (2015b).
 Psychological predictors of eco-driving: A longitudinal study. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, *33*, 27–37.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2015.06.005
- Lazarus, R., & Folkman, S. (1984). Stress, Appraisal, and Coping. New York: Springer.
- Lazzaro, Nicole. (2004). Why we Play Games: Four Keys to More Emotion without Story. Game Dev Conf. (n.d.).
- Leal Filho, W. (2000). Dealing with misconceptions on the concept of sustainability. *International Journal of Sustainability in Higher Education*, 1(1), 9–19. https://doi.org/10.1108/1467630010307066
- LeBlanc, D., Sivak, M., & Bogard, S. (2010). Using naturalistic driving data to assess variations in fuel efficiency among individual drivers. <u>https://deepblue.lib.umich.edu/handle/2027.42/78449</u>
- Lee, J., Mehler, B., Reimer, B., & Coughlin, J. F. (2016). Sensation Seeking and Drivers' Glance Behavior while Engaging in a Secondary Task. *Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting*, 60(1), 1864–1868.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1541931213601425
- Lee, K., Ashton, M. C., Ogunfowora, B., Bourdage, J. S., & Shin, K.-H. (2010). The personality bases of socio-political attitudes: The role of Honesty–Humility and Openness to Experience. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 44(1), 115–119. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrp.2009.08.007</u>
- Leistikow, B. N. (2000). Injury death excesses in smokers: A 1990-95 United States national cohort study. *Injury Prevention*, 6(4), 277–280. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/ip.6.4.277</u>

- Lennon, A., Watson, B., Arlidge, C., & Fraine, G. (2011). 'You're a bad driver but I just made a mistake': Attribution differences between the 'victims' and 'perpetrators' of scenario-based aggressive driving incidents. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 14(3), 209–221. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2011.01.001</u>
- Lewin, K., Dembo, T., Festinger, L., & Sears, P. S. (1944). Level of aspiration. In J. M. Hunt, Personality and the behavior disorders (pp. 333–378). Ronald Press. (n.d.).
- Lheureux, F., Auzoult, L., Charlois, C., Hardy-Massard, S., & Minary, J.-P. (2016). Traffic Offences: Planned or Habitual? Using the Theory of Planned Behaviour and habit strength to explain frequency and magnitude of speeding and driving under the influence of alcohol. *British Journal of Psychology*, *107*(1), 52–71.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/bjop.12122
- Li, W., Zhang, B., Wang, P., Sun, C., Zeng, G., Tang, Q., Guo, G., & Cao, D. (2022). Visual-Attribute-Based Emotion Regulation of Angry Driving Behaviors. *IEEE Intelligent Transportation Systems Magazine*, *14*(3), 10–28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/MITS.2021.3050890</u>
- Lindenberg, S., & Steg, L. (2007). Normative, Gain and Hedonic Goal Frames Guiding Environmental Behavior. *Journal of Social Issues*, 63(1), 117–137. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-4560.2007.00499.x</u>
- Livingstone, K. (2011). A comparison of the psychological, social, and legal factors contributing to speeding and drink driving behaviour. [Queensland University of Technology]. <u>https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/10909483.pdf</u>

Lonsdale, D. J. (2010). *The Effects of Norm-Violations in Driving Scenarios on Self-Construed Courteous Drivers* [University of Akron]. <u>http://rave.ohiolink.edu/etdc/view?acc_num=akron1289750175</u>

- Louw, T., Hajiseyedjavadi, F. H., Jamson, H., Romano, R., Boer, E., & Merat, N. (2019).
 The Relationship between Sensation Seeking and Speed Choice in Road Environments with Different Levels of Risk. *Proceedings of the 10th International Driving Symposium on Human Factors in Driver Assessment, Training and Vehicle Design: Driving Assessment 2019*, 29–35. <u>https://doi.org/10.17077/drivingassessment.1671</u>
- Lucidi, F., Mallia, L., Lazuras, L., & Violani, C. (2014). Personality and attitudes as predictors of risky driving among older drivers. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 72, 318–324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2014.07.022</u>
- Luhmann, M., Hofmann, W., Eid, M., & Lucas, R. E. (2012). Subjective well-being and adaptation to life events: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 102(3), 592–615. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025948</u>
- Lumsden, K. (2009). 'Do We Look like Boy Racers?' The Role of the Folk Devil in Contemporary Moral Panics. *Sociological Research Online*, *14*(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.5153/sro.1840
- MacArthur, G. J., Smith, M. C., Melotti, R., Heron, J., Macleod, J., Hickman, M., Kipping, R. R., Campbell, R., & Lewis, G. (2012). Patterns of alcohol use and multiple risk behaviour by gender during early and late adolescence: The ALSPAC cohort. *Journal of Public Health*, 34(suppl 1), i20–i30. https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fds006
- Macdonald, S., & Pederson, L. L. (1988). Occurrence and patterns of driving behaviour for alcoholics in treatment. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *22*(1–2), 15–25.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0376-8716(88)90032-4

Madden, T. J., Hewett, K., & Roth, M. S. (2000). Managing Images in Different Cultures: A Cross-National Study of Color Meanings and Preferences. *Journal of International Marketing*, 8(4), 90–107. <u>https://doi.org/10.1509/jimk.8.4.90.19795</u>

- Magana, V. C., & Munoz-Organero, M. (2015). GAFU: Using a Gamification Tool to Save Fuel. *IEEE Intelligent Transportation Systems Magazine*, 7(2), 58–70. https://doi.org/10.1109/MITS.2015.2408152
- Manning, R. E., & Hallo, J. C. (2009). Transportation and recreation: A case study of visitors driving for pleasure at Acadia National Park. *Journal of Transport Geography*, *17*(6), 491–499. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtrangeo.2008.10.001</u>
- Manski, C. F. (1990). The Use of Intentions Data to Predict Behavior: A Best-Case Analysis. Journal of the American Statistical Association, 85(412), 934–940. https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459.1990.10474964
- Marina Martinez, C., Heucke, M., Wang, F.-Y., Gao, B., & Cao, D. (2018). Driving Style
 Recognition for Intelligent Vehicle Control and Advanced Driver Assistance: A Survey.
 IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems, 19(3), 666–676.
 https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2017.2706978
- Markowitz, E. M., Goldberg, L. R., Ashton, M. C., & Lee, K. (2012). Profiling the "Pro-Environmental Individual": A Personality Perspective: Personality and Pro-Environmental Action. *Journal of Personality*, 80(1), 81–111.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2011.00721.x

- Marshall, S. C., Wilson, K. G., Molnar, F. J., Man-Son-Hing, M., Stiell, I., & Porter, M. M. (2007). Measurement of Driving Patterns of Older Adults Using Data Logging Devices with and without Global Positioning System Capability. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 8(3), 260–266. https://doi.org/10.1080/15389580701281792
- Martin, L., White, M. P., Hunt, A., Richardson, M., Pahl, S., & Burt, J. (2020). Nature contact, nature connectedness and associations with health, wellbeing and proenvironmental behaviours. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 68, 101389. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2020.101389</u>

- Matthews, G. (1996). Individual Differences in Driver Stress and Performance. Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting, 40(12), 579–583. https://doi.org/10.1177/154193129604001205
- Matthews, G., & Wells, A. (1996). Attentional processes, dysfunctional coping, and clinical intervention. In M. Zeidner & N. S. Endler (Eds.), Handbook of coping: Theory, research, applications (pp. 573–601). John Wiley & Sons. (n.d.).
- Matthews, G., Desmond, P. A., Joyner, L., Carcary, B., & Gilliland, K. (n.d.). A comprehensive questionnaire measure of driver stress and affect. *Traffic and Transport Psychology: Theory and Application*, 317-324.
- Matthews, G., Dorn, L., Hoyes, T. W., Davies, D. R., Glendon, A. I., & Taylor, R. G. (1998).
 Driver Stress and Performance on a Driving Simulator. *Human Factors: The Journal of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society*, 40(1), 136–149.
 https://doi.org/10.1518/001872098779480569
- Matthews, G., Dorn, L., & Ian Glendon, A. (1991a). Personality correlates of driver stress. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 12(6), 535–549. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-8869(91)90248-A</u>
- Matthews, G., Dorn, L., & Ian Glendon, A. (1991b). Personality correlates of driver stress. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 12(6), 535–549. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-8869(91)90248-A</u>
- Mayou, R., Simkin, S., & Threlfall, J. (1991). The effects of road traffic accidents on driving behaviour. *Injury*, 22(5), 365–368. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0020-1383(91)90095-V</u>
- McCartt, A. T., Mayhew, D. R., Braitman, K. A., Ferguson, S. A., & Simpson, H. M. (2009).
 Effects of Age and Experience on Young Driver Crashes: Review of Recent Literature.
 Traffic Injury Prevention, 10(3), 209–219. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15389580802677807</u>

- McCartt, A. T., Shabanova, V. I., & Leaf, W. A. (2003). Driving experience, crashes and traffic citations of teenage beginning drivers. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 35(3), 311–320. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(02)00006-4
- McCrae, R. R., & Costa, P. T. (2013). Introduction to the empirical and theoretical status of the five-factor model of personality traits. In T. A. Widiger & P. T. Costa (Eds.), *Personality disorders and the five-factor model of personality (3rd ed.)*. (pp. 15–27). American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/13939-002</u>
- McDonald, R. I., Chai, H. Y., & Newell, B. R. (2015). Personal experience and the 'psychological distance' of climate change: An integrative review. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 44, 109–118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.10.003</u>
- McIlroy, R. C., & Stanton, N. A. (2015). Encouraging Eco-driving with Multi-sensory Information. *Procedia Manufacturing*, *3*, 2474–2481. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.promfg.2015.07.508</u>
- McIlroy, R. C., & Stanton, N. A. (2017). What do people know about eco-driving? *Ergonomics*, 60(6), 754–769. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00140139.2016.1227092</u>
- Mensing, F., Bideaux, E., Trigui, R., Ribet, J., & Jeanneret, B. (2014). Eco-driving: An economic or ecologic driving style? *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 38, 110–121. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2013.10.013</u>
- Meta-analysis of the correlation between personality characteristics and risky driving behaviors. (2019). *Journal of Injury and Violence Research*, 11(2).

https://doi.org/10.5249/jivr.v11i2.1172

Michie, S., Richardson, M., Johnston, M., Abraham, C., Francis, J., Hardeman, W., Eccles, M. P., Cane, J., & Wood, C. E. (2013). The Behavior Change Technique Taxonomy (v1) of 93 Hierarchically Clustered Techniques: Building an International Consensus

for the Reporting of Behavior Change Interventions. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 46(1), 81–95. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12160-013-9486-6</u>

- Milfont, T. L., & Gouveia, V. V. (2006). Time perspective and values: An exploratory study of their relations to environmental attitudes. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 26(1), 72–82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2006.03.001</u>
- Milfont, T. L., & Sibley, C. G. (2012). The big five personality traits and environmental engagement: Associations at the individual and societal level. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 32(2), 187–195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2011.12.006</u>
- Millard, R. (2022, June 6). 'National fuel crisis' as electric car ownership surges. *The Telegraph*. <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/business/2022/06/06/rac-warns-national-crisis-</u> <u>fuel-prices-soar/</u>
- Mischel, W. (2004). Toward an Integrative Science of the Person. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 55(1), 1–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.55.042902.130709</u>
- Mischel, W., & Shoda, Y. (2008). Toward a unified theory of personality: Integrating dispositions and processing dynamics within the cognitive-affective processing system.
 In In O. P. John, R. W. Robins, & L. A. Pervin (Eds.), Handbook of personality: Theory and research (pp. 208–241). The Guilford Press. <u>https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2008-11667-007</u>
- Mitchell, K. (n.d.). *Gender Differences in the Behaviour of Older Drivers: Maintaining mobility and safety*. RAC Foundation.
- Møller, M., & Gregersen, N. P. (2008). Psychosocial function of driving as predictor of risktaking behaviour. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 40(1), 209–215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2007.05.007

- Møller, M., & Sigurðardóttir, S. B. (2009). The relationship between leisure time and driving style in two groups of male drivers. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 12(6), 462–469. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2009.08.005
- Montag, I., & Comrey, A. L. (1987). Internality and externality as correlates of involvement in fatal driving accidents. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 72(3), 339–343. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.72.3.339</u>
- Moore, H. E., & Boldero, J. (2017). Designing Interventions that Last: A Classification of Environmental Behaviors in Relation to the Activities, Costs, and Effort Involved for Adoption and Maintenance. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 1874.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01874
- Morris, E. A., & Hirsch, J. A. (2016). Does rush hour see a rush of emotions? Driver mood in conditions likely to exhibit congestion. *Travel Behaviour and Society*, 5, 5–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tbs.2015.07.002
- *Muretta, R. J. (2005). Exploring the four sources of self-efficacy. Dissertation Abstracts International: Section B: The Sciences and Engineering, 65(10-B), 5447.* (n.d.).
- Nasoz, F., Lisetti, C. L., & Vasilakos, A. V. (2010). Affectively intelligent and adaptive car interfaces. *Information Sciences*, 180(20), 3817–3836. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ins.2010.06.034
- Nègre, J., & Delhomme, P. (2017). Drivers' self-perceptions about being an eco-driver according to their concern for the environment, beliefs on eco-driving, and driving behavior. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, *105*, 95–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2017.08.014
- Netuveli, G., & Watts, P. (2020). Pro-environmental behaviours and attitudes are associated with health, wellbeing and life satisfaction in multiple occupancy households in the UK

Household Longitudinal Study. *Population and Environment*, 41(3), 347–371. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11111-020-00337-7

- Neves, A., & Brand, C. (2019). Assessing the potential for carbon emissions savings from replacing short car trips with walking and cycling using a mixed GPS-travel diary approach. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, *123*, 130–146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.08.022
- Newcomb, M. D., & McGee, L. (1991). Influence of sensation seeking on general deviance and specific problem behaviors from adolescence to young adulthood. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 61(4), 614–628. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.61.4.614</u>
- Newcomb M.D., McGee L. Influence of sensation seeking on general deviance and specific problem behaviors from adolescence to young adulthood. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology. 1991;61(4):614–628. (n.d.).
- Nielsen, K. S., van der Linden, S., & Stern, P. C. (2020). How Behavioral Interventions Can Reduce the Climate Impact of Energy Use. *Joule*, *4*(8), 1613–1616.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joule.2020.07.008

Niestadt, M., & Bjornavold, A. (2019). Electric road vehicles in the European Union. European Parliamentary Research Service(11). <u>https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2019/637895/EPRS_BRI(2019)</u> 637895_EN.pdf

Nigbur, D., Lyon, E., & Uzzell, D. (2010). Nigbur, D., Lyons, E., & Uzzell, D. (2010).
Attitudes, norms, identity and environmental behaviour: Using an expanded theory of planned behaviour to predict participation in a kerbside recycling programme. British Journal of Social Psychology, 49(2), 259-284. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 49(2), 259–284.

- Nilsson, A., von Borgstede, C., & Biel, A. (2004). Willingness to accept climate change policy measures: The effect of values and norms. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 24, 267–277.
- Nisbet, E. K. L., & Gick, M. L. (2008). Can health psychology help the planet? Applying theory and models of health behaviour to environmental actions. *Canadian Psychology / Psychologie Canadienne*, 49(4), 296–303. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0013277</u>
- Nisbet, E. K., Zelenski, J. M., & Murphy, S. A. (2009). The Nature Relatedness Scale: Linking Individuals' Connection With Nature to Environmental Concern and Behavior. *Environment and Behavior*, 41(5), 715–740.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916508318748

- Noh, E. Y., Atwood, J. R. E., Lee, E., & Craig, M. J. (2022, August) Female crash fatality risk relative to males for similar physical impacts (Report No. DOT HS 813 358). National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (n.d.).
- Nordlund, A. M., & Garvill, J. (2003). Effects of values, problem awareness, and personal norm on willingness to reduce personal car use. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 23(4), 339–347. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0272-4944(03)00037-9</u>
- Norman, A. (2021). *Together in electric dreams?* Social Market Foundation. https://www.smf.co.uk/publications/electric-dreams/
- Nousias, S., Tselios, C., Bitzas, D., Amaxilatis, D., Montesa, J., Lalos, A. S., Moustakas, K., & Chatzigiannakis, I. (2019). Exploiting Gamification to Improve Eco-driving Behaviour: The GamECAR Approach. *Electronic Notes in Theoretical Computer Science*, *343*, 103–116. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.entcs.2019.04.013</u>
- Number of people working night shifts up by more than 250,000 since 2011, new TUC analysis reveals. (2016). *Trades Union Congress (TUC)*.

https://www.tuc.org.uk/news/number-people-working-night-shifts-more-250000-2011new-tuc-analysis-reveals

- OC&C. (2019). Is the auto industry wasting money on mobility / autonomy / electric? https://www.occstrategy.com/en/our-insights/our-insight/id/5715/is-the-auto-industrywasting-money-on-mobilityautonomyelectric
- O'Connell, S. (1998). Sean O'Connell. The Car in British Society: Class, Gender and Motoring 1896-1939. https://www.cambridge.org/core/product/identifier/S0095139000064711/type/journal_a

<u>rticle</u>

- OECD. (2017). *Tackling Environmental Problems with the Help of Behavioural Insights*. OECD. <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264273887-en</u>
- Oehl, M., Brandenburg, S., & Huemer, A. K. (2019). German bike messengers' experiences and expressions of cycling anger. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 20(7), 753–758. https://doi.org/10.1080/15389588.2019.1616179
- Update on plug-in vehicle grants following today's budget, UK Government (2020) (testimony of Office for Zero Emission Vehicles, Department for Transport, & Office for Low Emission Vehicles). <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/plug-in-vehiclegrants-update-following-todays-budget</u>
- Olivier, J. G. J., & Peters, J. A. H. W. (2020). *Trends in global CO2 and total greenhouse* gas emissions: 2019 Report. <u>https://www.pbl.nl/sites/default/files/downloads/pbl-2020-</u> trends-in-global-co2-and-total-greenhouse-gas-emissions-2019-report_4068.pdf
- Oltedal, S., & Rundmo, T. (2006). The effects of personality and gender on risky driving behaviour and accident involvement. *Safety Science*, 44(7), 621–628. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2005.12.003</u>

- Orrù, G., Monaro, M., Conversano, C., Gemignani, A., & Sartori, G. (2020). Machine Learning in Psychometrics and Psychological Research. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10, 2970. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02970</u>
- Oxendahl, T. (2018a). The Influence of Individual Differences on Eco-Driving Training Transfer and Spillover: A Correlational Study of Proactive Personality and Motivation [Portland State University]. <u>https://doi.org/10.15760/honors.534</u>
- Oxendahl, T. (2018b). The Influence of Individual Differences on Eco-Driving Training Transfer and Spillover: A Correlational Study of Proactive Personality and Motivation [Portland State University]. <u>https://doi.org/10.15760/honors.534</u>
- Özkan, T., & Lajunen, T. (2005). Why are there sex differences in risky driving? The relationship between sex and gender-role on aggressive driving, traffic offences, and accident involvement among young turkish drivers. *Aggressive Behavior*, *31*(6), 547–558. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ab.20062</u>
- Pampel, S. M., Jamson, S. L., Hibberd, D., & Barnard, Y. (2017). The activation of ecodriving mental models: Can text messages prime drivers to use their existing knowledge and skills? *Cognition, Technology & Work, 19*(4), 743–758.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10111-017-0441-3

Pampel, S. M., Jamson, S. L., Hibberd, D. L., & Barnard, Y. (2015a). How I reduce fuel consumption: An experimental study on mental models of eco-driving. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 58, 669–680.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2015.02.005

Pampel, S. M., Jamson, S. L., Hibberd, D. L., & Barnard, Y. (2015b). How I reduce fuel consumption: An experimental study on mental models of eco-driving. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 58, 669–680. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2015.02.005

- Park, C. L., Armeli, S., & Tennen, H. (2004). The daily stress and coping process and alcohol use among college students. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 65(1), 126–135. <u>https://doi.org/10.15288/jsa.2004.65.126</u>
- Parker, D., Manstead, A. S. R., Stradling, S. G., Reason, J. T., & Baxter, J. S. (1992). Intention to commit driving violations: An application of the theory of planned behavior. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 77(1), 94–101. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-</u> 9010.77.1.94
- Patil, S. M., Shope, J. T., Raghunathan, T. E., & Bingham, C. R. (2006). The Role of Personality Characteristics in Young Adult Driving. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 7(4), 328–334. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15389580600798763</u>
- Pavalache-Ilie, M., & Cazan, A.-M. (2018). Personality correlates of pro-environmental attitudes. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research*, 28(1), 71–78. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09603123.2018.1429576</u>
- Pederson, L. L., & Tyas, S. L. (1998). Psychosocial factors related to adolescent smoking: A critical review of the literature. *Tobacco Control*, 7(4), 409–420. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/tc.7.4.409</u>
- Peeters, M. C. W., Buunk, B. P., & Schaufeli, W. B. (1995). Social interactions, stressful events and negative affect at work: A micro-analytic approach. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 25(4), 391–401. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2420250404</u>
- Perna, G., Grassi, M., Caldirola, D., & Nemeroff, C. B. (2018). The revolution of personalized psychiatry: Will technology make it happen sooner? *Psychological Medicine*, 48(5), 705–713. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291717002859</u>
- Petit, S. (2018). World Vehicle Population Rose 4.6% in 2016. https://wardsintelligence.informa.com/WI058630/World-Vehicle-Population-Rose-46in-2016

Pfleging, B., Rang, M., & Broy, N. (2016). Investigating user needs for non-driving-related activities during automated driving. *Proceedings of the 15th International Conference* on Mobile and Ubiquitous Multimedia, 91–99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3012709.3012735</u>

<u>nups.//doi.org/10.1115/5012709.5012755</u>

Piha, K., Laaksonen, M., Martikainen, P., Rahkonen, O., & Lahelma, E. (2010).
Interrelationships between education, occupational class, income and sickness absence. *The European Journal of Public Health*, 20(3), 276–280.
https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckp162

- Pinto, D. C., Nique, W. M., Añaña, E. da S., & Herter, M. M. (2011). Green consumer values: How do personal values influence environmentally responsible water consumption?: Green consumer values. *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, 35(2), 122–131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1470-6431.2010.00962.x</u>
- Poškus, M. S. (2018). Personality and pro-environmental behaviour. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 72(11), 969–970. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/jech-2018-210483</u>
- Poškus, M. S., & Žukauskienė, R. (2017). Predicting adolescents' recycling behavior among different big five personality types. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 54, 57–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2017.10.003</u>
- Proctor, C., & Linley, P. A. (2014). Life Satisfaction in Youth. In G. A. Fava & C. Ruini (Eds.), *Increasing Psychological Well-being in Clinical and Educational Settings* (Vol. 8, pp. 199–215). Springer Netherlands. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-8669-0_13</u>
- PwC. (2007). *The automotive industry and climate change: Framework and dynamics of the CO2 (r)evolution*. <u>https://www.pwc.com/th/en/automotive/assets/co2.pdf</u>

- Rafaeli, A., Ashtar, S., & Altman, D. (2019). Digital Traces: New Data, Resources, and Tools for Psychological-Science Research. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 28(6), 560–566. Https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721419861410. (n.d.).
- Rafaeli, A., Ashtar, S., & Altman, D. (2019). Digital Traces: New Data, Resources, and Tools for Psychological-Science Research. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 28(6), 560–566. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721419861410
- Rakotonirainy, A., Haworth, N., Saint Pierre, G., & Delhomme, P. (2011). Research issues in eco-driving. <u>https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Research-issues-in-Eco-driving-Rakotonirainy-Haworth/4631cdfa2de56f491c1547efceed002161d4c17b</u>
- Recarte, M. A., & Nunes, L. M. (2003). Mental workload while driving: Effects on visual search, discrimination, and decision making. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Applied*, 9(2), 119–137. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-898X.9.2.119</u>
- Redmond, L. S., & Mokhtarian, P. L. (2001). The positive utility of the commute: Modeling ideal commute time and relative desired commute amount. *Transportation*, 28(2), 179–205. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1010366321778</u>
- Redshaw, S. (2001). CHANGING DRIVING BEHAVIOUR A CULTURAL APPROACH. *Australian Journal of Social Issues*, 36(4), 315–331. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1839-</u> <u>4655.2001.tb01105.x</u>
- Redshaw, S. (2004). Theories of driver behaviour and driving emotions. *Proceedings of the Australasian Road Safety Research, Policing and Education Conference,* 8(1).
- Rhodes, N., & Pivik, K. (2011a). Age and gender differences in risky driving: The roles of positive affect and risk perception. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 43(3), 923–931. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2010.11.015</u>

- Rhodes, N., & Pivik, K. (2011b). Age and gender differences in risky driving: The roles of positive affect and risk perception. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 43(3), 923–931. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2010.11.015</u>
- Riel, A., Tichkiewitch, S., Stolfa, J., Stolfa, S., Kreiner, C., Messnarz, R., & Rodic, M. (2016).
 Industry-academia Cooperation to Empower Automotive Engineering Designers.
 Procedia CIRP, 50, 739–744. Https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2016.04.188. (n.d.).
- Riel, A., Tichkiewitch, S., Stolfa, J., Stolfa, S., Kreiner, C., Messnarz, R., & Rodic, M. (2016). Industry-academia Cooperation to Empower Automotive Engineering
 Designers. *Procedia CIRP*, 50, 739–744. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2016.04.188</u>
- Rios-Torres, J., Liu, J., & Khattak, A. (2019). Fuel consumption for various driving styles in conventional and hybrid electric vehicles: Integrating driving cycle predictions with fuel consumption optimization. *International Journal of Sustainable Transportation*, 13(2), 123–137. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15568318.2018.1445321</u>
- Roseborough, J. E. W., & Wiesenthal, D. L. (2014). Roadway justice Making angry drivers, happy drivers. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 24, 1–7. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2014.02.002</u>
- Rosenbloom, T., & Eldror, E. (2014). Effectiveness evaluation of simulative workshops for newly licensed drivers. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 63, 30–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2013.09.018
- Rosenbusch, H., Soldner, F., Evans, A. M., & Zeelenberg, M. (2021). Supervised machine learning methods in psychology: A practical introduction with annotated R code. Social and Personality Psychology Compass, 15(2). Https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12579. (n.d.).

- Rosenbusch, H., Soldner, F., Evans, A. M., & Zeelenberg, M. (2021). Supervised machine learning methods in psychology: A practical introduction with annotated R code. *Social* and Personality Psychology Compass, 15(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12579
- Rotter, J. B. (1966). Generalized expectancies for internal versus external control of reinforcement. *Psychological Monographs: General and Applied*, 80(1), 1–28. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0092976
- Rotter, J. B. (1975). Some problems and misconceptions related to the construct of internal versus external control of reinforcement. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 43(1), 56–67. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0076301
- Rotter, J. B. (1990). Internal versus external control of reinforcement: A case history of a variable. *American Psychologist*, 45(4), 489–493. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.45.4.489</u>
- Rotter, J. B. (1989). Internal versus external control of reinforcement: A case history of a variable. American Psychologist, 45, 489-493. (n.d.).
- Rouzikhah, H., King, M., & Rakotonirainy, A. (2013). Examining the effects of an ecodriving message on driver distraction. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 50, 975–983. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2012.07.024
- Rowden, P., Watson, B., & Biggs, H. (2006). *The Transfer of Stress from Daily Hassles to the Driving Environment in a Fleet Sample*. 1–11.
- Ryu, J.-B., Sihn, Y.-K., & Yu, S.-B. (2013). Assessment of risky driving caused by the amount of time focused on an in-vehicle display system. *International Journal of Automotive Technology*, 14(2), 259–264. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12239-013-0029-8</u>
- Saadat, S., & Karbakhsh, M. (2010). Association of waterpipe smoking and road traffic crashes. *BMC Public Health*, *10*(1), 639. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-10-639</u>

- Sacks, J. J., & Nelson, D. E. (1994). Smoking and Injuries: An Overview. *Preventive Medicine*, 23(4), 515–520. https://doi.org/10.1006/pmed.1994.1070
- Salgado, J. F. (2017). Bandwidth-Fidelity Dilemma. In V. Zeigler-Hill & T. K. Shackelford (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Personality and Individual Differences* (pp. 1–4). Springer International Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-28099-8_1280-1</u>
- Sanguinetti, A., Queen, E., Yee, C., & Akanesuvan, K. (2020a). Average impact and important features of onboard eco-driving feedback: A meta-analysis. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 70, 1–14.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2020.02.010

- Sanguinetti, A., Queen, E., Yee, C., & Akanesuvan, K. (2020b). Average impact and important features of onboard eco-driving feedback: A meta-analysis. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 70, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2020.02.010
- Schießl, C., Fricke, N., & Staubach, M. (2013). Identification and analysis of motives for eco-friendly driving within the eco-move project. *IET Intelligent Transport Systems*, 7(1), 46–54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-its.2011.0145</u>
- Schmitt, M. T., Aknin, L. B., Axsen, J., & Shwom, R. L. (2018). Unpacking the Relationships Between Pro-environmental Behavior, Life Satisfaction, and Perceived Ecological Threat. *Ecological Economics*, 143, 130–140. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2017.07.007</u>
- Schueller, S. M., & Seligman, M. E. P. (2010). Pursuit of pleasure, engagement, and meaning: Relationships to subjective and objective measures of well-being. *The Journal* of Positive Psychology, 5(4), 253–263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17439761003794130</u>
- Schwartz, S. H. (1992). Universals in the Content and Structure of Values: Theoretical Advances and Empirical Tests in 20 Countries. In *Advances in Experimental Social*

Psychology (Vol. 25, pp. 1–65). Elsevier. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-</u> 2601(08)60281-6

- Schwartz, S. H. (1994). Are There Universal Aspects in the Structure and Contents of Human Values? *Journal of Social Issues*, 50(4), 19–45. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-4560.1994.tb01196.x</u>
- Schwarzer, R. (2008). Modeling Health Behavior Change: How to Predict and Modify the Adoption and Maintenance of Health Behaviors. *Applied Psychology*, *57*(1), 1–29. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-0597.2007.00325.x
- Scott-Parker, B., King, M. J., & Watson, B. (2015a). The psychosocial purpose of driving and its relationship with the risky driving behaviour of young novice drivers. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 33, 16–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2015.06.004</u>
- Scott-Parker, B., King, M. J., & Watson, B. (2015b). The psychosocial purpose of driving and its relationship with the risky driving behaviour of young novice drivers. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 33, 16–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2015.06.004</u>
- Selzer, M. L., Rogers, J. E., & Kern, S. (1968). Fatal Accidents: The Role of Psychopathology, Social Stress, and Acute Disturbance. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 124(8), 1028–1036. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.124.8.1028
- Senthanar, S., Varatharajan, S., & Bigelow, P. (2021). Flexible Work Arrangements and Health in White-Collar Urban Professionals. *NEW SOLUTIONS: A Journal of Environmental and Occupational Health Policy*, *30*(4), 294–304. https://doi.org/10.1177/1048291120976642
- Service, O., Hallsworth, M., Halpern, D., Algate, F., Gallagher, R., Nguyen, S., Ruda, S., Sanders, M., Pelenur, M., Gyani, A., Harper, H., Reinhard, J., & Kirkman, E. (n.d.).

EAST: Four simple ways to apply behavioural insights. Behavioural Insights Team in partnership with Cabinet Office and NESTA.

- Shahar, A. (2009). Self-reported driving behaviors as a function of trait anxiety. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, *41*(2), 241–245. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2008.11.004</u>
- Shamoa-Nir, L., & Koslowsky, M. (2010). Aggression on the Road as a Function of Stress, Coping Strategies and Driver Style. *Psychology*, 01(01), 35–44.

https://doi.org/10.4236/psych.2010.11006

Shaw, H. (2020). Examining individual differences through 'everyday' smartphone behaviours: Exploring theories and methods. [University of Lincoln]. <u>https://eprints.lincoln.ac.uk/id/eprint/46277/1/Heather%20Shaw%20-%20PhD%20-%20PhD%20-%20Psychology.pdf</u>

- Shaw, H., Ellis, D. A., & Ziegler, F. V. (2018). The Technology Integration Model (TIM). Predicting the continued use of technology. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 83, 204– 214. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.02.001</u>
- Shaw, H., Taylor, P. J., Ellis, D. A., & Conchie, S. M. (2022). Behavioral Consistency in the Digital Age. *Psychological Science*, *33*(3), 364–370. https://doi.org/10.1177/09567976211040491

Sheeran, P., & Webb, T. L. (2016). The Intention-Behavior Gap: The Intention-Behavior Gap. Social and Personality Psychology Compass, 10(9), 503–518.
<u>https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12265</u>

Shen, B., Qu, W., Ge, Y., Sun, X., & Zhang, K. (2018). The relationship between personalities and self-report positive driving behavior in a Chinese sample. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(1), e0190746. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0190746</u>
- Shyhalla, K. (2014). Alcohol Involvement and Other Risky Driver Behaviors: Effects on Crash Initiation and Crash Severity. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 15(4), 325–334. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15389588.2013.822491</u>
- Sinha, R. (2001). How does stress increase risk of drug abuse and relapse? *Psychopharmacology*, *158*(4), 343–359. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s002130100917</u>
- Sinha, R. (2008). Chronic Stress, Drug Use, and Vulnerability to Addiction. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1141(1), 105–130. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1441.030
- Sivak, M., & Schoettle, B. (2012). Eco-driving: Strategic, tactical, and operational decisions of the driver that influence vehicle fuel economy. *Transport Policy*, 22, 96–99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2012.05.010</u>
- Skippon, S., & Garwood, M. (2011a). Responses to battery electric vehicles: UK consumer attitudes and attributions of symbolic meaning following direct experience to reduce psychological distance. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 16(7), 525–531. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2011.05.005</u>
- Skippon, S., & Garwood, M. (2011b). Responses to battery electric vehicles: UK consumer attitudes and attributions of symbolic meaning following direct experience to reduce psychological distance. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 16(7), 525–531. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2011.05.005</u>
- Sloman L, Cairns S, Newson C, Anable J, Pridmore A & Goodwin P (2010) The Effects of Smarter Choice Programmes in the Sustainable Travel Towns: Research Report. (n.d.). <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment</u> <u>______data/file/4425/chap18.pdf</u>
- Sloman, L., Cairns, S., Newson, C., Anable, J., Pridmore, A., & Goodwin, P. (2010). *The Effects of Smarter Choice Programmes in the Sustainable Travel Towns: Summary*

Report. Department for Transport.

https://www.transportforqualityoflife.com/u/files/Sustainable_Travel_Towns_Evaluatio n_summary_report.pdf

- Smith, D. I., & Kirkham, R. W. (1981). Relationship between some personality characteristics and driving record. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 20(4), 229– 231. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.1981.tb00491.x
- Smorti, M. (2014). Sensation Seeking and Self-efficacy Effect on Adolescents Risky Driving and Substance Abuse. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 140, 638–642. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.04.484</u>
- Sniehotta, F. F., Presseau, J., & Araújo-Soares, V. (2014). Time to retire the theory of planned behaviour. *Health Psychology Review*, 8(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2013.869710
- Soliño, M., & Farizo, B. A. (2014). Personal Traits Underlying Environmental Preferences: A Discrete Choice Experiment. *PLoS ONE*, 9(2), e89603. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0089603</u>
- Solís-Marcos, I., Ahlström, C., & Kircher, K. (2018). Performance of an Additional Task During Level 2 Automated Driving: An On-Road Study Comparing Drivers With and Without Experience With Partial Automation. *Human Factors: The Journal of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society*, 60(6), 778–792.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0018720818773636
- Soper, K. (2007). Re-thinking the 'good life': The citizenship dimension of consumer disaffection with consumerism. Journal of Consumer Culture, 7, 205–229. (n.d.).
- Soper, K. (2008). Alternative hedonism, cultural theory and the role of aesthetic revisioning. Cultural Studies, 22(5), 567–587. (n.d.).

- Soper, K. (2016). Towards a sustainable flourishing: Ethical consumption and the politics of prosperity. In D. Shaw, M. Carrington & A. Chatzidakis (2016), Ethics and morality in consumption: Interdisciplinary perspectives (pp. 11–27). London: Routledge. (n.d.).
- Soper, K. (2017). A new hedonism: A post-consumerism vision, the next system project. Https://thenextsystem.org/learn/stories/new-hedonism-post-consumerism-vision. (n.d.).
- Soutter, A. R. B., Bates, T. C., & Mõttus, R. (2020). Big Five and HEXACO Personality Traits, Proenvironmental Attitudes, and Behaviors: A Meta-Analysis. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 15(4), 913–941. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691620903019</u>
- Sovacool, B. K., Bergman, N., Hopkins, D., Jenkins, K. E., Hielscher, S., Goldthau, A., & Brossmann, B. (2020). Imagining sustainable energy and mobility transitions: Valence, temporality, and radicalism in 38 visions of a low-carbon future. *Social Studies of Science*, *50*(4), 642–679. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0306312720915283</u>
- Sovacool, B. K., Furszyfer Del Rio, D., & Griffiths, S. (2020). Contextualizing the Covid-19 pandemic for a carbon-constrained world: Insights for sustainability transitions, energy justice, and research methodology. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 68, 101701. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2020.101701</u>
- Sovacool, B. K., Kester, J., Noel, L., & de Rubens, G. Z. (2018). The demographics of decarbonizing transport: The influence of gender, education, occupation, age, and household size on electric mobility preferences in the Nordic region. *Global Environmental Change*, 52, 86–100. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.06.008</u>
- Sovacool, B. K., Noel, L., Axsen, J., & Kempton, W. (2018). The neglected social dimensions to a vehicle-to-grid (V2G) transition: A critical and systematic review. *Environmental Research Letters*, *13*(1), 013001. <u>https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/aa9c6d</u>

Sovacool, B. K., Noel, L., Zarazua de Rubens, G., & Kester, J. (2018). Beyond emissions and economics: Rethinking the co-benefits of electric vehicles (EVs) and vehicle-togrid (V2G). *Transport Policy*, *71*, 130–137.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2018.08.004

- Sposato, R. G., Röderer, K., & Cervinka, R. (2012). The influence of control and related variables on commuting stress. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology* and Behaviour, 15(5), 581–587. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2012.05.003</u>
- Stanton, N. A., Walker, G. H., Young, M. S., Kazi, T., & Salmon, P. M. (2007). Changing drivers' minds: The evaluation of an advanced driver coaching system. *Ergonomics*, 50(8), 1209–1234. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00140130701322592</u>
- Stanton, N. A., & Young, M. S. (2005). Driver behaviour with adaptive cruise control. *Ergonomics*, 48(10), 1294–1313. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00140130500252990</u>
- Stavros, N., Lalos, A. S., Tselios, C., Bitzas, D., Amaxilatis, D., Chatzigiannakis, I., Gerasimos, A., & Moustakas, K. (2018). Gamification of EcoDriving Behaviours through Intelligent Management of Dynamic Car and Driver Information: *OPPORTUNITIES AND CHALLENGES for European Projects*, 100–123. https://doi.org/10.5220/0008862301000123
- Steg, L., & Abrahamse, W. (2011). Factors Related to Household Energy Use and Intention to Reduce It: The Role of Psychological and Socio-Demographic Variables. *Human Ecology Review*, 18(1), 30–40.
- Steg, L., & de Groot, J. (2012). Environmenal Values. In *The Oxford handbook of* environmental and conservation psychology.: Vol. Chapter 5 (pp. 81–92). Oxford University Press.
- Steg, L., Perlaviciute, G., van der Werff, E., & Lurvink, J. (2014). The Significance of Hedonic Values for Environmentally Relevant Attitudes, Preferences, and Actions.

Environment and Behavior, 46(2), 163–192.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916512454730

- Steinberg, L., Icenogle, G., Shulman, E. P., Breiner, K., Chein, J., Bacchini, D., Chang, L.,
 Chaudhary, N., Giunta, L. D., Dodge, K. A., Fanti, K. A., Lansford, J. E., Malone, P. S.,
 Oburu, P., Pastorelli, C., Skinner, A. T., Sorbring, E., Tapanya, S., Tirado, L. M. U., ...
 Takash, H. M. S. (2018). Around the world, adolescence is a time of heightened
 sensation seeking and immature self-regulation. *Developmental Science*, *21*(2), e12532.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/desc.12532</u>
- Stephens, A. N., Bishop, C. A., Liu, S., & Fitzharris, M. (2017). Alcohol consumption patterns and attitudes toward drink-drive behaviours and road safety enforcement strategies. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 98, 241–251.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2016.10.011

- Stephens, A., Young, K., Logan, D., & Lenne, M. (2015). An on-road study of the effect of roadside advertising on driving performance and situation awareness. International Conference on Driver Distraction and Inattention, Sydney, Australia. <u>https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/an-on-road-study-of-the-effect-of-roadsideadvertising-on-driving</u>
- Stern, P. C. (2000). New Environmental Theories: Toward a Coherent Theory of Environmentally Significant Behavior. *Journal of Social Issues*, 56(3), 407–424. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/0022-4537.00175</u>
- Stern, P. C., Kalof, L., Dietz, T., & Guagnano, G. A. (1995). Values, Beliefs, and Proenvironmental Action: Attitude Formation Toward Emergent Attitude Objects1. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 25(18), 1611–1636. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1995.tb02636.x</u>

- Stern, P., Dietz, T., Guagnano, G. A., & Kalof, L. (1999). A Value-Belief-Norm Theory of Support for Social Movements: The Case of Environmentalism. *Research in Human Ecology*, 6(2).
- Stieger, M., Wepfer, S., Rüegger, D., Kowatsch, T., Roberts, B. W., & Allemand, M. (2020).
 Becoming More Conscientious or More Open to Experience? Effects of a Two–Week
 Smartphone–Based Intervention for Personality Change. *European Journal of Personality*, 34(3), 345–366. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/per.2267</u>
- Stigson, H., Hagberg, J., Kullgren, A., & Krafft, M. (2014). A One Year Pay-as-You-Speed Trial With Economic Incentives for Not Speeding. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 15(6), 612–618. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15389588.2013.850678</u>
- Stopher, P., FitzGerald, C., & Zhang, J. (2008). Search for a global positioning system device to measure person travel. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 16(3), 350–369. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2007.10.002</u>
- Strobl, C., Malley, J., & Tutz, G. (2009). An introduction to recursive partitioning:
 Rationale, application, and characteristics of classification and regression trees,
 bagging, and random forests. *Psychological Methods*, *14*(4), 323–348.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/a0016973
- Strömberg, H. K., & Karlsson, I. C. M. (2013). Comparative effects of eco-driving initiatives aimed at urban bus drivers – Results from a field trial. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 22, 28–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2013.02.011
- Strömberg, H., Karlsson, I. C. M., & Rexfelt, O. (2015). Eco-driving: Drivers' understanding of the concept and implications for future interventions. *Transport Policy*, 39, 48–54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2015.02.001</u>

- Summala, H., Lamble, D., & Laakso, M. (1998). Driving experience and perception of the lead car's braking when looking at in-car targets. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 30(4), 401–407. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-4575(98)00005-0</u>
- Sun, B., Deng, W., Wu, J., Li, Y., & Wang, J. (2020). An Intention-aware and Online Driving Style Estimation Based Personalized Autonomous Driving Strategy. *International Journal of Automotive Technology*, 21(6), 1431–1446. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12239-020-0135-3
- Swami, V., Chamorro-Premuzic, T., Snelgar, R., & Furnham, A. (2011). Personality, individual differences, and demographic antecedents of self-reported household waste management behaviours. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *31*(1), 21–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2010.08.001
- Tanvir, S., Chase, R. T., & Roupahil, N. M. (2021a). Development and analysis of ecodriving metrics for naturalistic instrumented vehicles. *Journal of Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 25(3), 235–248.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15472450.2019.1615486
- Tanvir, S., Chase, R. T., & Roupahil, N. M. (2021b). Development and analysis of ecodriving metrics for naturalistic instrumented vehicles. *Journal of Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 25(3), 235–248.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15472450.2019.1615486

Taubman – Ben-Ari, O., Eherenfreund – Hager, A., & Prato, C. G. (2016). The value of selfreport measures as indicators of driving behaviors among young drivers. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 39, 33–42. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2016.03.005</u>

- Taylor, J. E., Deane, F. P., & Podd, J. V. (2007). Driving fear and driving skills: Comparison between fearful and control samples using standardised on-road assessment. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 45(4), 805–818. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2006.07.007
- Taylor, R. L., & Hamilton, J. C. (1997). Preliminary evidence for the role of self-regulatory processes in sensation seeking. *Anxiety, Stress, & Coping*, 10(4), 351–375. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10615809708249309</u>
- Tchetchik, A., Zvi, L. I., Kaplan, S., & Blass, V. (2020). The joint effects of driving hedonism and trialability on the choice between internal combustion engine, hybrid, and electric vehicles. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 151, 119815. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2019.119815</u>
- Tennant, C., Howard, S., & Stares, S. (2021). Building the UK vision of a driverless future:
 A Parliamentary Inquiry case study. *Humanities and Social Sciences Communications*, 8(1), 204. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-021-00882-y</u>
- Terry-McElrath, Y. M., O'Malley, P. M., & Johnston, L. D. (2014). Alcohol and Marijuana Use Patterns Associated With Unsafe Driving Among U.S. High School Seniors: High Use Frequency, Concurrent Use, and Simultaneous Use. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol* and Drugs, 75(3), 378–389. <u>https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2014.75.378</u>
- Thaler, R. H., & Sunstein, C. R. (2008). Nudge: Improving decisions about health, wealth, and happiness. Yale University Press. (n.d.).
- Thøgersen, J., & Crompton, T. (2009). Simple and Painless? The Limitations of Spillover in Environmental Campaigning. *Journal of Consumer Policy*, 32(2), 141–163. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10603-009-9101-1</u>
- Totkova, Z. (2020). Interconnection between Driving Style, Traffic Locus of Control, and Impulsivity in Bulgarian Drivers. *Behavioral Sciences*, *10*(2), 58. https://doi.org/10.3390/bs10020058

- Trógolo, M. A., Melchior, F., & Medrano, L. A. (2014). The role of difficulties in emotion regulation on driving behavior. *Journal of Behavior, Health & Social Issues*, 6(1), 107– 117. <u>https://doi.org/10.5460/jbhsi.v6.1.47607</u>
- Truelove, H. B., Carrico, A. R., Weber, E. U., Raimi, K. T., & Vandenbergh, M. P. (2014). Positive and negative spillover of pro-environmental behavior: An integrative review and theoretical framework. *Global Environmental Change*, 29, 127–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2014.09.004
- Try, S. (2004). The role of flexible work in the transition from higher education into the labour market. *Journal of Education and Work*, 17(1), 27–45.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1363908042000174183</u>
- Tulusan, J., Staake, T., & Fleisch, E. (2012). Providing eco-driving feedback to corporate car drivers: What impact does a smartphone application have on their fuel efficiency? *Proceedings of the 2012 ACM Conference on Ubiquitous Computing UbiComp '12*, 212. https://doi.org/10.1145/2370216.2370250
- Tzirakis, E., Karavalakis, G., Zannikos, F., & Stournas, S. (2007). Impact of Diesel/Biodiesel Blends on Emissions from a Diesel Vehicle Operated in Real Driving Conditions. 2007-01–0076. https://doi.org/10.4271/2007-01-0076
- UK House of Commons. (2021). *Road safety: Young and novice drivers*. Transport Comittee, UK House of Commons.

https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/4871/documents/49009/default/

- Ünal, A. B., Steg, L., & Gorsira, M. (2018). Values Versus Environmental Knowledge as Triggers of a Process of Activation of Personal Norms for Eco-Driving. *Environment* and Behavior, 50(10), 1092–1118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916517728991</u>
- Unal, A. B., Steg, L., & Granskaya, J. (2019). "To support or not to support, that is the question". Testing the VBN theory in predicting support for car use reduction policies

in Russia. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice*, *119*, 73–81. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2018.10.042

Ursachi, G., Owen, R., Fosdick, T., & Horodnic, A. V. (2018). Driving while impaired by alcohol: An analysis of drink-drivers involved in UK collisions (working paper).
Project: Behaviour Change in Road Safety.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/324835697_Driving_while_impaired_by_alco hol_An_analysis_of_drink-drivers_involved_in_UK_collisions_working_paper

- Urzúa, A., Caqueo-Urízar, A., Araya, G., Celedón, C., Lacouture, N., Quiroz, L., et al. (2016). Calidad de vida y dificultades de regulación emocional en la vida adulta. Rev. Arg. Clin. Psicolog. 25, 135–144. (n.d.).
- Use of age & disability as rating factors in insurance. Why are they used and what would be the implications of restricting their use? (2011). Groupe Consultatif Actuariel Européen Position Paper.

https://actuary.eu/documents/GC_Age_Disability_Underwriting_Paper_051211.pdf

- Vaezipour, A., Rakotonirainy, A., & Haworth, N. (2015). Reviewing In-vehicle Systems to Improve Fuel Efficiency and Road Safety. *Procedia Manufacturing*, *3*, 3192–3199. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.promfg.2015.07.869
- Valencia-Martín, J. L., Galán, I., & Rodríguez-Artalejo, F. (2008). The joint association of average volume of alcohol and binge drinking with hazardous driving behaviour and traffic crashes. *Addiction*, 103(5), 749–757. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-</u>

<u>0443.2008.02165.x</u>

Van den Brande, W., Baillien, E., De Witte, H., Vander Elst, T., & Godderis, L. (2016). The role of work stressors, coping strategies and coping resources in the process of workplace bullying: A systematic review and development of a comprehensive model. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 29, 61–71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2016.06.004</u>

- van der Voort, M., Dougherty, M. S., & van Maarseveen, M. (2001). A prototype fuelefficiency support tool. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 9(4), 279–296. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0968-090X(00)00038-3</u>
- van der Werff, E., Steg, L., & Keizer, K. (2013). The value of environmental self-identity: The relationship between biospheric values, environmental self-identity and environmental preferences, intentions and behaviour. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *34*, 55–63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2012.12.006</u>
- Van der Werff, E., Steg, L., & Keizer, K. (2014). I Am What I Am, by Looking Past the Present: The Influence of Biospheric Values and Past Behavior on Environmental Self-Identity. *Environment and Behavior*, 46(5), 626–657. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916512475209
- van Schagen, I., & Sagberg, F. (2012). The Potential Benefits of Naturalistic Driving for Road Safety Research: Theoretical and Empirical Considerations and Challenges for the Future. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 48, 692–701.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.06.1047
- Vandenbergh, M., Barkenbus, J., & Gilligan, J. M. (2008). Individual Carbon Emissions: The Low-Hanging Fruit. UCLA Law Review, Vol. 55(Vanderbilt Public Law Research Paper No. 08-36), 08–36.
- Vassileva, I., & Campillo, J. (2017). Adoption barriers for electric vehicles: Experiences from early adopters in Sweden. *Energy*, *120*, 632–641.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2016.11.119

Vavrik, J. (1997a). Brief Report: Personality and risk-taking: a brief report on adolescent male drivers. *Journal of Adolescence*, 20(4), 461–465. https://doi.org/10.1006/jado.1997.0100

- Vavrik, J. (1997b). Brief Report: Personality and risk-taking: a brief report on adolescent male drivers. *Journal of Adolescence*, 20(4), 461–465. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/jado.1997.0100</u>
- Venhoeven, L., Bolderdijk, J., & Steg, L. (2013). Explaining the Paradox: How Pro-Environmental Behaviour can both Thwart and Foster Well-Being. *Sustainability*, 5(4), 1372–1386. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su5041372</u>
- Verbelen, R., Antonio, K., & Claeskens, G. (2018). Unravelling the predictive power of telematics data in car insurance pricing. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series C (Applied Statistics)*, 67(5), 1275–1304. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/rssc.12283</u>
- Verhofstadt, E., Van Ootegem, L., Defloor, B., & Bleys, B. (2016). Linking individuals' ecological footprint to their subjective well-being. *Ecological Economics*, 127, 80–89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2016.03.021</u>
- Vries, H. de, Mesters, I., Steeg, H. van de, & Honing, C. (2005). The general public's information needs and perceptions regarding hereditary cancer: An application of the Integrated Change Model. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 56(2), 154–165. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2004.01.002</u>

Waard, D. de. (1996). The measurement of drivers' mental workload. Rijksuniv.

- Wachter, S. and Mittelstadt, B. A Right to Reasonable Inferences: Re-Thinking Data Protection Law in the Age of Big Data and AI (October 5, 2018). Columbia Business Law Review, 2019(2), Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=3248829. (n.d.).
- Wåhlberg, A. af, & Dorn, L. (2009). Bus driver accident record: The return of accident proneness. *Theoretical Issues in Ergonomics Science*, 10(1), 77–91. https://doi.org/10.1080/14639220801912597
- Wallis, T. S. A., & Horswill, M. S. (2007). Using fuzzy signal detection theory to determine why experienced and trained drivers respond faster than novices in a hazard perception

test. Accident Analysis & Prevention, 39(6), 1177–1185.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2007.03.003

- Wang, Z., Yang, X., & Zhang, X. (2020). Relationships among boredom proneness, sensation seeking and smartphone addiction among Chinese college students: Mediating roles of pastime, flow experience and self-regulation. *Technology in Society*, 62, 101319. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2020.101319
- Ward, N. J., Waterman, M., & Joint, M. (1998). Rage and violence of driver aggression. In In G. B. Grayson (ed.), Behavioural Research in Road Safety VIII (Crowthorne, UK: Transport Research Laboratory) (pp. 155–167).
- Warren, I., Meads, A., Whittaker, R., Dobson, R., & Ameratunga, S. (2018). Behavior Change for Youth Drivers: Design and Development of a Smartphone-Based App (BackPocketDriver). *JMIR Formative Research*, 2(2), e25. <u>https://doi.org/10.2196/formative.9660</u>
- Watson, D. C. (2021). Neuroticism versus emotionality as mediators of the negative relationship between materialism and well-being. *Heliyon*, 7(4), e06783.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2021.e06783

- Webb, T. L., & Sheeran, P. (2006). Does changing behavioral intentions engender behavior change? A meta-analysis of the experimental evidence. *Psychological Bulletin*, 132(2), 249–268. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.132.2.249
- Wener, R. E., & Evans, G. W. (2011). Comparing stress of car and train commuters. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 14(2), 111–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2010.11.008

Wengraf, I. (2012). Wengraf 2012.pdf.

Wesley Schultz, P., & Zelezny, L. (1999). VALUES AS PREDICTORS OF ENVIRONMENTAL ATTITUDES: EVIDENCE FOR CONSISTENCY ACROSS 14 COUNTRIES. Journal of Environmental Psychology, 19(3), 255–265. https://doi.org/10.1006/jevp.1999.0129

- Westerman, S. J., & Haigney, D. (2000). Individual differences in driver stress, error and violation. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 29(5), 981–998. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00249-4</u>
- Whitmarsh, L., & O'Neill, S. (2010). Green identity, green living? The role of proenvironmental self-identity in determining consistency across diverse proenvironmental behaviours. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *30*(3), 305–314.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2010.01.003</u>
- Wickens, C. M., Mann, R. E., & Wiesenthal, D. L. (2013). Addressing Driver Aggression: Contributions From Psychological Science. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 22(5), 386–391. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721413486986</u>
- Wilbers, P., & Wardenaar, H. (2007). *The Dutch national ecodriving programme Het Nieuwe Rijden: A success story* (Panel 8: Transport and Mobility).
 <u>https://www.eceeee.org/library/conference_proceedings/eceee_Summer_Studies/2007/Panel_8/8.111/</u>
- Wolf, J., Oliveira, M., & Thompson, M. (2003). Impact of Underreporting on Mileage and Travel Time Estimates: Results from Global Positioning System-Enhanced Household Travel Survey. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 1854(1), 189–198. <u>https://doi.org/10.3141/1854-21</u>
- Wrzus, C., & Roberts, B. W. (2017). Processes of Personality Development in Adulthood: The TESSERA Framework. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 21(3), 253– 277. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868316652279</u>
- Wuertz, T. R. (2015). Personality Traits Associated with Environmental Concern [Walden University].

https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1307&context=dissertati ons

- Yarkoni, T., & Westfall, J. (2017). Choosing Prediction Over Explanation in Psychology: Lessons From Machine Learning. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, *12*(6), 1100– 1122. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691617693393</u>
- Yen, B. T. H., Fu, C., & Chiou, Y.-C. (2022). Young Drivers' Preferences for Gamification Schemes Toward Safer Driving Behaviors: A Pilot Study. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 2676(8), 279–291. https://doi.org/10.1177/03611981221083300
- Young, K. & Regan, M. (2007). Driver distraction: A review of the literature. In: I.J.
 Faulks, M. Regan, M. Stevenson, J. Brown, A. Porter & J.D. Irwin (Eds.). Distracted
 driving. Sydney, NSW: Australasian College of Road Safety. Pages 379-405. (n.d.).
- Young, M. S., Birrell, S. A., & Stanton, N. A. (2011). Safe driving in a green world: A review of driver performance benchmarks and technologies to support 'smart' driving.
 Applied Ergonomics, 42(4), 533–539. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2010.08.012</u>
- Zarkadoula, M., Zoidis, G., & Tritopoulou, E. (2007). Training urban bus drivers to promote smart driving: A note on a Greek eco-driving pilot program. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, 12(6), 449–451.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2007.05.002

- Zhang, K., Batterman, S., & Dion, F. (2011). Vehicle emissions in congestion: Comparison of work zone, rush hour and free-flow conditions. *Atmospheric Environment*, 45(11), 1929–1939. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2011.01.030</u>
- Zhang, X., Qu, X., Tao, D., & Xue, H. (2019). The association between sensation seeking and driving outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 123, 222–234. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2018.11.023</u>

- Zhang, Y., Houston, R., & Wu, C. (2016). Psychometric examination and validation of the aggressive driving scale (ADS): Psychometric Examination and Validation of the ADS. *Aggressive Behavior*, 42(4), 313–323. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ab.21627</u>
- Zhao, G., Wu, C., Houston, R. J., & Creager, W. (2010). The Effects of Binge Drinking and Socio-Economic Status on Sober Driving Behavior. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 11(4), 342–352. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15389581003789573</u>
- Zhao, X., Zhang, X., & Rong, J. (2014). Study of the Effects of Alcohol on Drivers and
 Driving Performance on Straight Road. *Mathematical Problems in Engineering*, 2014, 1–9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/607652</u>
- Zuckerman, M. (2007). *Sensation seeking and risky behavior*. American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/11555-000</u>

Appendices



Lancaster University Applicant: Holly Marquez Supervisor: Mike Hazas Department: LEC FSTREC Reference: FSTREC19123 03 July 2020 Re: FSTREC19123 Using digital traces to predict individual differences in environmental driving efficiency Dear Holly, Thank you for submitting your research ethics application for the above project for review by the Faculty of Science and Technology Research Ethics Committee (FSTREC). The application was recommended for approval by FSTREC, and on behalf of the Chair of the Committee, I can confirm that approval has been granted for the amendment to this research project. As principal investigator your responsibilities include: ensuring that (where applicable) all the necessary legal and regulatory requirements in order to conduct the research are met, and the necessary licenses and approvals have been obtained; reporting any ethics-related issues that occur during the course of the research or arising from the research to the Research Ethics Officer at the email address below (e.g. unforeseen ethical issues, complaints about the conduct of the research, adverse reactions such as extreme distress); submitting details of proposed substantive amendments to the protocol to the Research Ethics Officer for approval. Please contact me if you have any queries or require further information. Email:- fst-ethics@lancaster.ac.uk Yours sincerely, 4. Sun log Dr. Elisabeth Suri-Payer, Interim Research Ethics Officer, Secretary to FSTREC.

Appendix B – Email Advertisement to Carrot Insurance Customers (2 images)



You're invited to take part in a **voluntary & anonymous** research survey conducted by Lancaster University in partnership with Carrot Insurance. The research focuses on ecodriving and finding eco-friendly ways to improve the impact car emissions currently have on climate change.



By taking part in the 15 minute survey you will help to determine how eco-driving behaviours can be detected from your driving and survey data.

As a reward for completing the 15 minute survey you will receive a £5 Amazon eGift Card.*

Information on the research, how your data will be used and what's involved can be accessed via the link below. Please remember to read through the consent form and sign it before completing the survey.

Take part >

Thank you & stay safe,

the Carrot Insurance team

 www.carrotinsurance.com
 Accident Line - 24 hours a day
 Customer Service - Mon - Fri 8:30-18:00 / Sat - 9:00-13:00

 Talk to us on
 LiveChat

*Terms apply: The reward for completing the survey will be given in the form of a £5 Amazon eGift Card. The £5 Amazon eGift Card will only be given to Carrot Insurance live policyholders who have successfully completed the full survey. Rewards should be treated like cash and kept securely. Rewards which are lost or stolen cannot be replaced. Please check the redemption instructions and terms and conditions of your chosen eGift before making your choice. Participant recruitment will end once 300 survey responses have been collected. This study has received ethical approval from the Faculty of Science and Technology Ethics Committee at Lancaster University.

Carrot Insurance is a trading style of Carrot Risk Technologies Limited. Carrot Risk Technologies Limited is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA) under firm reference number 610895. You may check this on the FCA's register by visiting the FCA's website, <u>www.fca.org.uk</u>. Carrot Risk Technologies Limited, company number 07771243 registered in England and Wales. Registered address - Global House, Westmere Drive, Crewe Business Park, Crewe, Cheshire, CW1 6ZD

This email was sent to <u>secondent Cimented</u> <u>why did I get this?</u> <u>unsubscribe from this list</u> <u>update subscription preferences</u> Carrot Risk Technologies Ltd · Global House · Westmere Drive · Crewe, Cheshire CW1 6ZD · United Kingdom

Individual Differences Eco-Driving Survey

Start of Block: Participant Information Sheet

Q22 Encouraging Eco-Friendly Driving

You are being invited to take part in research conducted by Lancaster University in collaboration with your car insurance provider, Carrot Insurance (part of IMS). Please take the time to read the following information carefully about the research and what it will involve for you and click on to the next page if you're happy to continue.

What is the purpose of this research?

This research aims to develop a greater understanding of why people drive in ecofriendly ways (eco-driving), with a hope to develop new interventions to help drivers improve their eco-driving skills.

Why have I been invited to take part in the study?

You have been invited to take part in this study as you are a policyholder of Carrot Insurance. To be eligible to take part, you **must** meet the following criteria: Hold a **current** car insurance policy with Carrot Insurance which you have held for at least **three months**. Hold a full UK Driving License Aged 18+ What will I have to do?

If you agree to take part, you will complete a short survey with a variety of questions. Beforehand, you will be asked to provide consent for Carrot Insurance to provide Lancaster University with an anonymised version of your telematics driving data collected from your car during your policy. Lancaster University will not receive any personal information about you from Carrot Insurance. The survey should take around 15 minutes and you will receive a £5 Amazon voucher via email from Carrot Insurance for taking part. Your voucher will be sent as soon as possible but may take up to two weeks from when you complete the survey.

Please complete the survey as soon as possible from when you click the link and do not share your link to the survey as it is only designed to be used by you.

What are the possible benefits/disadvantages of taking part?

There are no perceived disadvantages of taking part in this study. Benefits include receiving a £5 Amazon voucher for successful completion, the possibility to reflect on your driving habits, as well as knowledge that research findings based on your participation may positively impact the insurance and road user industries in the future.

Do I have to take part?

No, you do not have to participate. There will be no adverse consequences in terms of your car insurance policy with Carrot Insurance. You can withdraw your participation at any time during the survey by closing the survey window/tab without having to specify a reason; if you close the window/tab, no data you have provided will be recorded or used. You can also request for your data to be withdrawn up to two weeks after you have completed the survey without giving a reason and without prejudice. After this time, your data will be included in the study.

Will my data be identifiable?

No personal information will be collected as part of this research which could identify you. An anonymised, hashed version of your insurance policy number will provided by Carrot Insurance solely for the purpose of connecting your survey responses to your driving data and for providing you with your £5 Amazon voucher incentive. This information will be stored securely in an encrypted file in line with Lancaster University guidelines.

What will happen to the data that I provide?

Data collected will be handled in accordance with the UK's General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR) and stored securely in line with Lancaster University policies. Data collected through the survey will be shared with Carrot Insurance to enable Carrot Insurance to provide the anonymised driving data and for future research purposes.

For further information about how Lancaster University processes personal data for research purposes and your data rights please visit our webpage: www.lancaster.ac.uk/research/data-protection

Who has reviewed this project?

This study has been reviewed and approved by the Faculty of Science and Technology Research Ethics Committee at Lancaster University.

What if I have a query about the research or have a concern/complaint about my experience?

Any queries about the research or concerns/complaints about any aspects of your experience taking part will be addressed. For *queries/questions* about the research, please contact the Principal Investigator, Holly Marquez at h.marquez@lancaster.ac.uk. If you'd like to speak someone at Carrot about this project, click here. For *concerns or complaints* about your experience taking part, please contact Professor Phillip Barker, Head of the Lancaster Environment Centre at Lancaster University at p.barker@lancaster.ac.uk or the Lancaster University Faculty of Science and Technology Research Ethics Committee at fst-ethics@lancaster.ac.uk.

Research Team Contact Details:

Principal Investigator: Holly Marquez Email: h.marquez@lancaster.ac.uk

End of Block: Participant Information Sheet

Start of Block: Consent Page and Email Collection

Q23 Participant Consent Form

Please read the information below regarding your participation. If you have any questions or would like more information about your participation, please contact the Principal Investigator, Holly Marquez (h.marquez@lancaster.ac.uk).

Digitally signing this consent form below indicates that:

I confirm that I have read and understand the information sheet for the study. I have had the opportunity to consider the information, ask questions and have had these answered satisfactorily. I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw at any time, without giving a reason and without it affecting my policy with Carrot Insurance (IMS). If I withdraw within two weeks of commencement of the study my data will be removed. I consent for Carrot Insurance (IMS) to provide the researcher/s at Lancaster University with an anonymised version of my driving data, collected during the duration of my policy with Carrot Insurance. T consent for the researchers at Lancaster University to provide Carrot Insurance (IMS) with an anonymised version of the information collected in this survey for future I understand that any information given by me may be used in research purposes. future reports, academic articles, publications or presentations by the researchers, but my personal information will not be included, and I will not be identifiable. understand that data will be kept according to University guidelines for a minimum of 10 years after the end of the study. I agree to take part in the study.

Click here to digitally sign your consent to the statements above (box turning red indicates consent). (1)

End of Block: Consent Page and Email Collection

Start of Block: Demographics

Q13 What is your age?

Q14 What is your gender identity?

 \bigcirc Male (1)

 \bigcirc Female (2)

 \bigcirc Non-binary (3)

 \bigcirc Prefer to self-describe (4)

 \bigcirc Prefer not to say (5)

Q15 What is your ethnicity?

 \bigcirc White (1)

 \bigcirc Black (2)

 \bigcirc Asian (3)

 \bigcirc Mixed or multiple ethnic groups (4)

 \bigcirc Other (5)

 \bigcirc Prefer not to say (6)

Q21 How long have you held your Full UK Driving License for? Please answer in years and months.

O Months (2)

End of Block: Demographics

Start of Block: E-PVQ (Values; Bouman, Steg & Kiers (2018))

Q5 (HIM) Here, we briefly describe some people. Please read each description and think about how much each person is or is not like you. Then select your response that

shows how much the person in the description is like you on the scale provided from 1 =not like me at all to 7 =very much like me.

	1 (not like me at all) (1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	7 (very much like me) (7)
It is important to him to prevent environmental pollution. (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to him to protect the environment. (2)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0
It is important to him to respect nature. (3)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
It is important to him to be in unity with nature. (4)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
It is important to him that every person has equal opportunities. (5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to him to take care of those who are worse off. (6)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to him that every person is treated justly. (7)	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc
It is important to him that there is no war or conflict. (8)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to him to be helpful to others. (9)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

It is important to him to have fun. (10)	\bigcirc						
It is important to him to enjoy the life's pleasures. (11)	0	0	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
It is important to him to do things he enjoys. (12)	\bigcirc						
It is important to him to have control over others' actions. (13)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
It is important to him to have authority over others. (14)	\bigcirc						
It is important to him to be influential. (15)	\bigcirc						
It is important to him to have money and possessions. (16)	0	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc
It is important to him to work hard and be ambitious. (17)	0	0	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc

Q6 (HER) Here, we briefly describe some people. Please read each description and think about how much each person is or is not like you. Then select your response that

shows how much the person in the description is like you on the scale provided from 1 = not like me at all to 7 = very much like me.

	1 (not like me at all) (1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	7 (very much like me) (7)
It is important to her to prevent environmental pollution. (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to her to protect the environment. (2)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to her to respect nature. (3)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
It is important to her to be in unity with nature. (4)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0
It is important to her that every person has equal opportunities. (5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to her to take care of those who are worse off. (6)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to her that every person is treated justly. (7)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to her that there is no war or conflict. (8)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to her to be helpful to others. (9)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

It is important to her to have fun. (10)	\bigcirc						
It is important to her to enjoy the life's pleasures. (11)	0	0	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
It is important to her to do things she enjoys. (12)	\bigcirc						
It is important to her to have control over others' actions. (13)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
It is important to her to have authority over others. (14)	\bigcirc						
It is important to her to be influential. (15)	\bigcirc						
It is important to her to have money and possessions. (16)	0	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
It is important to her to work hard and be ambitious. (17)	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc

Q7 (THEM) Here, we briefly describe some people. Please read each description and think about how much each person is or is not like you. Then select your response that

shows how much the person in the description is like you on the scale provided from 1 =not like me at all to 7 =very much like me.

	1 (not like me at all) (1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	7 (very much like me) (7)
It is important to them to prevent environmental pollution. (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to them to protect the environment. (2)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0
It is important to them to respect nature. (3)	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
It is important to them to be in unity with nature. (4)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
It is important to them that every person has equal opportunities. (5)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to them to take care of those who are worse off. (6)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to them that every person is treated justly. (7)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to them that there is no war or conflict. (8)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to them to be helpful to others. (9)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

It is important to them to have fun. (10)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
It is important to them to enjoy the life's pleasures. (11)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to them to do things they enjoys. (12)	\bigcirc						
It is important to them to have control over others' actions. (13)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
It is important to them to have authority over others. (14)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
It is important to them to be influential. (15)	\bigcirc						
It is important to them to have money and possessions. (16)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
It is important to them to work hard and be ambitious. (17)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc

End of Block: E-PVQ (Values; Bouman, Steg & Kiers (2018))

Start of Block: HEXACO-60

Q2 Below, you will find a series of statements about you. Please read each statement and decide how much you agree or disagree with that statement. Then select your response on the scale provided from 1 = strongly disagree to 5 = strongly agree.

	1 (strongly disagree) (1)	2 (disagree) (2)	3 (neutral - neither agree nor disagree) (3)	4 (agree) (4)	5 (strongly agree) (5)
I would be quite bored by a visit to an art gallery. (1)	0	0	0	0	0
I plan ahead and organise things, to avoid scrambling at the last minute. (2)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0
I rarely hold a grudge, even against people who have badly wronged me. (3)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0
I feel reasonably satisfied with myself overall. (4)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0
I would feel afraid if I had to travel In bad weather conditions. (5)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0
I wouldn't use flattery to get a raise or promotion at work, even if I thought it would succeed. (6)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
I'm interested in learning about the history and politics of other countries. (7)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc

I often push myself very hard when trying to achieve a goal. (8)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
People sometimes tell me that I am too critical of others. (9)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I rarely express my opinions in group meetings. (10)	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I sometimes can't help worrying about little things. (11)	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0
If I knew that I could never get caught, I would be willing to steal a million pounds. (12)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I would enjoy creating a work of art, such as a novel, song, or a painting. (13)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
When working on something, I don't pay much attention to small details. (14)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
People sometimes tell me that I'm too stubborn. (15)	0	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I prefer jobs that involve active social interaction to those that involve working alone. (16)	0	0	0	0	0
---	---	------------	------------	------------	------------
When I suffer from a painful experience, I need someone to make me feel comfortable. (17)	0	0	0	0	0
Having a lot of money is not especially important to me. (18)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
I think that paying attention to radical ideas is a waste of time. (19)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
I make decisions based on the feeling of the moment rather than on careful thought. (20)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
People think of me as someone who has a quick temper. (21)	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0
On most days, I feel cheerful and optimistic. (22)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I feel like crying when I see other people crying. (23)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0

\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	0
\bigcirc	0	0	0	0
\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	0
\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
\bigcirc	0	0	0	0
\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

I do only the minimum amount of work needed to get by. (32)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I tend to be lenient in judging other people. (33)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
In social situations, I'm usually the one who makes the first move. (34)	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0
I worry a lot less than most people do. (35)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I would never accept a bribe, even if it were very large. (36)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
People have often told me that I have a good imagination. (37)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
I always try to be accurate in my work, even at the expense of time. (38)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I am usually quite flexible in my opinions when people disagree with me. (39)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
The first thing that I always do in a new place is to make friends. (40)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

I can handle difficult situations					
without needing emotional support from anyone else. (41)	0	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I would get a lot of pleasure from owning expensive luxury goods. (42)	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	0
I like people who have unconventional views. (43)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
I make a lot of mistakes because I don't think before I act. (44)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Most people tend to get angry more quickly than I do. (45)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Most people are more upbeat and dynamic than I generally am. (46)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I feel strong emotions when someone close to me is going away for a long time. (47)	0	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I want people to know that I am an important person of high	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

important person of high status. (48)

I don't think of myself as the artistic or creative type. (49)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
People often call me a perfectionist. (50)	0	0	0	0	0
Even when people make a lot of mistakes, I rarely say anything negative. (51)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
I sometimes feel that I am a worthless person. (52)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
Even in an emergency I wouldn't feel like panicking. (53)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
I wouldn't pretend to like someone just to get that person to do favours for me. (54)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
I find it boring to discuss philosophy. (55)	0	0	0	0	0
I prefer to do whatever comes to mind, rather than stick to a plan. (56)	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc
When people tell me that I'm wrong, my first reaction is to argue with them. (57)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0

When I'm in a group of people, I'm often the one who speaks on behalf of the group. (58)	0	0	0	0	0
I remain unemotional even in situations where most people get very sentimental. (59)	0	0	0	0	0
I'd be tempted to use counterfeit money, if I were sure I could get away with it. (60)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

End of Block: HEXACO-60

Start of Block: Environmental Self-Identity (Van der Werff et al., 2013b)

Q24 Below, you will find a series of statements. Please read each statement and decide how much you agree or disagree with that statement. Then select your response on the scale provided from 1 = totally disagree to 7 = totally agree.

	1 (totally disagree) (1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	7 (totally agree) (7)
Acting environmentally- friendly is an important part of who I am. (1)	0	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0
I am the type of person who acts environmentally- friendly. (2)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc
I see myself as an environmentally- friendly person. (3)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc

End of Block: Environmental Self-Identity (Van der Werff et al., 2013b)

Start of Block: Locus of Control (Rotter, 1965)

Q26 For each pair of statements, please choose the one you agree with most. If you do not agree with either of them, choose the one that is least objectionable.

Q27 1.

 \bigcirc Getting a good job depends mainly on being in the right place at the right time. (1)

Becoming a success is a matter of hard work, luck has little or nothing to do with it.
 (2)

Q28 2.

• Getting people to do the right thing depends upon ability. Luck has little or nothing to do with it. (1)

• Who gets to be the boss often depends on who was lucky enough to be in the right place first. (2)

Q29 3.

• There's not much use in trying too hard to please people, if they like you, they like you. (1)

 \bigcirc People are lonely because they don't try to be friendly. (2)

Q30 4.

It is difficult for people to have much control over the things politicians do in office.
 (1)

 \bigcirc With enough effort we can wipe out political corruption. (2)

Q31 5.

 Unfortunately, an individual's worth often passes unrecognized no matter how hard he tries (1)
\bigcirc In the long run people get the respect they deserve in this world (2)
Q32 6.
\bigcirc The average citizen can have an influence in government decisions. (1)
O This world is run by the few people in power, and there is not much the little guy can do about it. (2)
Q33 7.
\bigcirc One should always be willing to admit mistakes. (1)
\bigcirc It is usually best to cover up one's mistakes. (2)
Q34 8.
\bigcirc In the long run the people are responsible for bad government on a national as well as on a local level. (1)
\bigcirc Most of the time I can't understand why politicians behave the way they do. (2)
Q35 9.

 \bigcirc No matter how hard you try some people just don't like you. (1)

People who can't get others to like them don't understand how to get along with others. (2)

Q36 10.

Most misfortunes are the result of lack of ability, ignorance, laziness, or all three.
 (1)

 \bigcirc In the long run the bad things that happen to us are balanced by the good ones. (2)

Q37 11.

 \bigcirc I have often found that what is going to happen will happen. (1)

Trusting to fate has never turned out as well for me as making a decision to take a definite course of action. (2)

Q38 12.

• One of the major reasons why we have wars is because people don't take enough interest in politics. (1)

 \bigcirc There will always be wars, no matter how hard people try to prevent them. (2)

Q39 13.

• Most students don't realize the extent to which their grades are influenced by accidental happenings. (1)

 \bigcirc The idea that teachers are unfair to students is nonsense. (2)

Q40 14.

 \bigcirc Without the right breaks one cannot be an effective leader. (1)

Capable people who fail to become leaders have not taken advantage of their opportunities. (2)

Q41 15.

 \bigcirc People's misfortunes result from the mistakes they make. (1)

 \bigcirc Many of the unhappy things in people's lives are partly due to bad luck. (2)

Q42 16.

 \bigcirc There is a direct connection between how hard one studies and the grades I get. (1)

 \bigcirc Sometimes I can't understand how teachers arrive at the grades they give. (2)

Q43 17.

 \bigcirc Many times I feel that I have little influence over the things that happen to me. (1)

It is impossible for me to believe that chance or luck plays an important role in my life. (2)

Q44 18.

 \bigcirc What happens to me is my own doing. (1)

Sometimes I feel that I don't have enough control over the direction my life is taking. (2)

Q45 19.

• It is not always wise to plan too far ahead because many things turn out to be a matter of good or bad fortune anyhow. (1)

• When I make plans, I am almost certain that I can make them work. (2)

Q46 20.

 \bigcirc Heredity plays the major role in determining one's personality (1)

 \bigcirc It is one's experiences in life which determine what they're like. (2)

Q47 21.

 \bigcirc A good leader expects people to decide for themselves what they should do. (1)

 \bigcirc A good leader makes it clear to everybody what their jobs are. (2)

Q48 22.

 \bigcirc There are certain people who are just no good. (1)

 \bigcirc There is some good in everybody. (2)

Q49 23.

 \bigcirc Many times we might just as well decide what to do by flipping a coin. (1)

 \bigcirc In my case getting what I want has little or nothing to do with luck. (2)

Q50 24.

- O By taking an active part in political and social affairs the people can control world events. (1)
- As far as world affairs are concerned, most of us are the victims of forces we can neither understand, nor control. (2)

Q51 25.

 \bigcirc It is hard to know whether or not a person really likes you. (1)

 \bigcirc How many friends you have depends upon how nice a person you are. (2)

Q52 26.

 \bigcirc Team sports are an excellent way to build character. (1)

 \bigcirc There is too much emphasis on athletics in high school. (2)

Q53 27.

 \bigcirc There really is no such thing as "luck." (1)

Most people don't realize the extent to which their lives are controlled by accidental happenings. (2)

Q54 28.

• The trouble with most children nowadays is that their parents are too easy with them. (1)

 \bigcirc Children get into trouble because their parents punish them too much. (2)

Q55 29.

- Many times exam questions tend to be so unrelated to coursework that studying is really useless. (1)
- In the case of the well prepared student there is rarely if ever such a thing as an unfair test. (2)

End of Block: Locus of Control (Rotter, 1965)

Start of Block: Intention to Eco-Drive (Unal et al., 2018)

	1 (I don't agree) (1)	(2)	(3)	4 (Neutral) (4)	(5)	(6)	7 (I completely agree) (7)
I intend to follow the maximum speed limit as much as possible. (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
I intend to switch to a higher gear as soon as possible. (2)	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0	0
I intend to drive more fuel efficiently. (3)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc

Q55 Below, there are three statements which relate to how you intend to drive your car. Please read each statement and select your response on the scale provided from 1 = I don't agree, to 7 = I agree, as to the extent you agree with the statement.

End of Block: Intention to Eco-Drive (Unal et al., 2018)

Start of Block: Perceived Accessibility Scale (Lattman, Olsson & Friman, 2016)

Q23 Below, you will find a series of statements about using public transport. Please read each statement and decide how much you agree or disagree with that statement.

	1 (I don't agree) (1)	(2)	(3)	4 (Neutral) (4)	(5)	(6)	7 (I completely agree) (7)
It is easy to do (daily) activities with public transport (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
If public transport was my only mode of travel, I would be able to continue living the way I want (2)	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc
It is possible to do the activities I prefer with public transport. (3)	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc	0
Access to my preferred activities is satisfying with public transport (4)	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0	\bigcirc

Then select your response on the scale provided from 1 = I don't agree to 7 = I completely agree.

End of Block: Perceived Accessibility Scale (Lattman, Olsson & Friman, 2016)

Start of Block: Satisfaction with Life as a Whole & PWI Scale

Q18 The following questions ask how <u>satisfied</u> you feel, on a scale from 0 to 10. **Zero** means you feel no satisfaction at all and **10** means you feel completely satisfied.

	0 (No satisfacti on at all) (1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)	(1 0)	10 (Complet ely satisfied) (11)
Thinking about your own life and personal circumstanc es, how satisfied are you with your life as a whole? (1)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
How satisfied are you with your standard of living? (2)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0	0
How satisfied are you with your health? (3)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0
How satisfied are you with what you are achieving in life? (4)	0	\bigcirc	0								
How satisfied are you with your personal relationshi ps? (5)	0	\bigcirc	0								
How satisfied are you with how safe you feel? (6)	0	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc	0

How satisfied are you with feeling part of your community ? (7)	0	0	\bigcirc	0							
How satisfied are you with your future security? (8)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	\bigcirc	0
How satisfied are you with your spirituality or religion? (9)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

End of Block: Satisfaction with Life as a Whole & PWI Scale

Start of Block: Demographics 2

Q17 In what region of the UK do you currently live?

	Off (1)	On (2)
Scotland (7)		
Yorkshire (9)		
North East (13)		
North West (14)		
East Midlands (15)		
West Midlands (16)		
East of England (17)		
London (18)		
South East (19)		
South West (21)		
Wales (22)		
Northern Ireland (23)		



Q16 What is the highest level of education you have completed or are currently completing?

GCSEs (or equivalent qualification) (1)
A Levels (or equivalent qualification) (2)
University undergraduate programme (3)
University postgraduate programme (4)

Q17 How frequently do you smoke?

Often (1)

 \bigcirc Sometimes (2)

 \bigcirc Rarely (3)

 \bigcirc Never (4)

Q18 How frequently do you drink alcohol?

 \bigcirc Often (1)

 \bigcirc Sometimes (2)

 \bigcirc Rarely (3)

 \bigcirc Never (4)

Q19 Have you experienced any of the following major life events in the last year? Select all that apply.

Childbirth or adoption (1)
Separation from a relationship or divorce (2)
Personal illness (3)
Illness of a close other (4)
Injury or medical emergency involving you (5)
Injury or medical emergency involving a close other (6)
Moved to a new home (including University) (7)
Bereavement of a close other (e.g. partner, family, friend) (8)
Change of job circumstances (9)

End of Block: Demographics 2

Appendix E – Debrief Message

Thank you for participating in the present study focused on eco-driving. This research aims to explore whether key psychological factors such as personality and personal values are able to predict an individual's environmentally friendly driving ability. By understanding this to a greater extent, we hope this will aid the design of personalised driving interventions to help people become better eco-drivers for the future.

This study is based on a multidisciplinary body of research centred on understanding and improving eco-driving behaviour. Studies illustrate that behavioural interventions such as ecofeedback tools can reduce fuel use from petrol and diesel-powered vehicles by up to 16% (Fiat, 2010; Araujo et al., 2012; McIlroy, 2015; Barkenbus, 2010). As research suggests environmentally friendly behaviours (e.g. eco-driving, energy conservation, recycling) are shaped by psychological factors (e.g. personal values; Mogles et al., 2018; Knowles et al., 2014; Unal et al., 2018; Brick & Lewis, 2016; Poskus, 2018; Pavalache-Ilie & Unianu, 2012), it is important to understand the individual factors which may make individuals more likely to be better eco-drivers.

To receive a report of this research (or a summary of the findings) when it is completed, please contact Holly Marquez at h.marquez@lancaster.ac.uk.

If you would like to withdraw your data from the study (which you are allowed to do any time up to two weeks from completion of the survey), please contact Holly Marquez at <u>h.marquez@lancaster.ac.uk</u>.

If you have any concerns/complaints about your experience taking part, please contact Professor Philip Parker, Head of the Lancaster Environment Centre at Lancaster University (<u>p.barker@lancaster.ac.uk</u>), the Lancaster University Faculty of Science and Technology Ethics Board (<u>fst-ethics@lancaster.ac.uk</u>), or alternatively if you'd like to speak to someone at Carrot Insurance about this research, click <u>here</u> [LINK TO CARROT CUSTOMER SUPPORT].

If you have been affected by any of the topics discussed as part of the research, please see the following sources for information, advice and support:

- Mind https://www.mind.org.uk/information-support/types-of-mental-health
 - problems/stress/what-is-stress/
 - Samaritans https://www.samaritans.org
 - Brake http://www.brake.org.uk/
 - THINK! https://www.think.gov.uk

To learn more about eco-driving and tips to become a better eco-driver, the links below provide some easy-to-read insights:

• Top 10 Eco-Driving Tips - The Telegraph:<u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/business/sme-library/fleet-management/Top-10-eco-driving-tips/</u>

The effectiveness of eco-driving - RAC Foundation (2012):

https://www.racfoundation.org/assets/rac_foundation/content/downloadables/easy_on_the_gaswengraf-oct2012.pdf

Eco-driving large-scale study report by Fiat

(2010): <u>https://www.lowcvp.org.uk/news,multinational-ecodriving-trials-show-efficiency-savings_1521.htm</u>

Appendix F – Approval for submission of an over-length thesis

Approval for submission of an over-length thesis



The Postgraduate Research Regulations permit a candidate, with the support of his or her supervisor, to apply for exceptional permission to exceed the word limit for the thesis. Candidates should complete this form and obtain the signatures of their supervisor(s) before submitting it to the Student Registry.

Department Lancaster Environment Centre Degree MSc by Research

Name of supervisor(s) Dr Laura-Jean Stokes (Dept. of Psychology), Dr Heather Shaw (Dept. of Psychology)

Published thesis word limit for the degree scheme:	
Word length of final draft of thesis:	36,794

To support your application, please provide an explanation as to why this thesis exceeds the maximum permitted word limit (for example, has the scope or nature of the research generated an exceptional volume of material).

The word length of the final draft of this thesis is 36,794 words (excluding non-applicable content excluded as per the University's regulations). This thesis slightly exceeds the permitted word limit of 35,000 words as it includes one section ('Recommendations for Behavioural Intervention'), totalling 3,777 words, which is not conventional to a typical thesis of this nature and has been included as a unique requirement of the project's funders. Specifically, this research project is an academia-industry partnership supported by the Centre for Global Eco-Innovation and part-funded by the European Regional Development Fund. As a requirement for this project, this additional section centres on applying the research findings of the thesis in practice to the environmental challenges faced by the project's industry partner Trak Global Group, providing consultancy-style next-steps solutions for the business. This is an uncommon inclusion.

Supervisor signature(s):

HAAAA L-) Stokes Date 11/10/2022

Please return this form to the Student Registry, University House or by email to recordsenguiries@lancaster.ac.uk .

Approved on behalf of the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education), acting on behalf of Senate

Alist A. Gillegie.

Professor Alisdair Gillespie

University Academic Dean

HARAN L-J Stokes

Supervisor signature(s): Date11/10/2022......

Date 14.x.22

275